Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: August 24, 2022 REVISED: December 6, 2022 ACCEPTED: January 10, 2023 PUBLISHED: February 15, 2023

Gravity as a gapless phase and biform symmetries

Kurt Hinterbichler,^a Diego M. Hofman,^b Austin Joyce^c and Grégoire Mathys^{b,d}

^a CERCA, Department of Physics, Case Western Reserve University, 10900 Euclid Ave, Cleveland, OH 44106, U.S.A.
^b Institute for Theoretical Physics, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, 1098 XH, Netherlands
^c Kavli Institute for Cosmological Physics, Department of Astronomy and Astrophysics, University of Chicago, Chicago, IL 60637, U.S.A.
^d Department of Physics, Cornell University, Ithaca, NY 14850, U.S.A. *E-mail:* kurt.hinterbichler@case.edu, d.m.hofman@uva.nl, austinjoyce@uchicago.edu, gregoire.mathys@cornell.edu

ABSTRACT: We study effective field theories (EFTs) enjoying (maximal) biform symmetries. These are defined by the presence of a conserved (electric) current that has the symmetries of a Young tableau with two columns of equal length. When these theories also have a topological (magnetic) biform current, its conservation law is anomalous. We go on to show that this mixed anomaly uniquely fixes the two-point function between the electric and magnetic currents. We then perform a Källén-Lehmann spectral decomposition of the current-current correlator, proving that there is a massless mode in the spectrum, whose masslessness is protected by the anomaly. Furthermore, the anomaly gives rise to a universal form of the EFT whose most relevant term — which resembles the linear Einstein action — dominates the infrared physics. As applications of this general formalism, we study the theories of a Galileon superfluid and linearized gravity. Thus, one can view the masslessness of the graviton as being protected by the anomalous biform symmetries. The associated EFT provides an organizing principle for gravity at low energies in terms of physical symmetries, and allows interactions consistent with linearized diffeomorphism invariance. These theories are not ultraviolet-complete — the relevant symmetries can be viewed as emergent — nor do they include the nonlinearities necessary to make them fully diffeomorphism invariant, so there is no contradiction with the expectation that quantum gravity cannot have any global symmetries.

KEYWORDS: Anomalies in Field and String Theories, Effective Field Theories, Global Symmetries, Spontaneous Symmetry Breaking

ARXIV EPRINT: 2205.12272



Contents

1	Inti	1		
2	Field theories with higher-biform symmetries			
	2.1	5		
	2.2	Higher-biform symmetries	9	
	2.3	Biform gauge symmetries and fractons	14	
	2.4	Beyond maximal symmetries	17	
	2.5	Conserved charges and anomalies	18	
3	Sup	21		
	3.1	Ordinary superfluid	22	
		3.1.1 Conservation equations	22	
		3.1.2 Current-current correlator	23	
		3.1.3 Källén-Lehmann for a superfluid	25	
		3.1.4 The superfluid EFT	26	
	3.2	Galileon superfluid	27	
		3.2.1 First-order EFT Lagrangian	28	
		3.2.2 Coupling to background gauge fields	29	
		3.2.3 Current two-point function	33	
		3.2.4 Källén-Lehmann spectral representation	34	
4	The	e graviton as a Goldstone	35	
	4.1	Linearized gravity	37	
		4.1.1 Linearized first-order formulation	39	
	4.2	Gauging higher-biform symmetries	42	
	4.3	Anomalies	44	
	4.4	Gravity as a phase of matter	48	
		4.4.1 The current two-point function	48	
		4.4.2 Källén-Lehmann decomposition	50	
	4.5 Charged solutions			
5	Dis	55		
A	Spe	59		
	A.1	59		
	A.2	62		
в	More on the Galileon superfluid			
	B.1	64		
	B.2 Current two-point function			

\mathbf{C}	Gal	Galileonic electromagnetism				
	C.1	Summ	nary of Maxwell theory	69		
		C.1.1	Two-point function	69		
	C.2	C.2 Galileon electromagnetism				
		C.2.1	Coupling to sources	72		
		C.2.2	Anomalies	73		
		C.2.3	Two-point function	75		
D	And D.1	77 77				
	D.2	Current-current two-point function		78		
		D.2.1	Ansatz	79		
		D.2.2	Einstein gravity Weyl-Weyl two-point function	79		
		D.2.3	Current-current two-point function in $d > 4$	80		
		D.2.4	Parameter counting	80		
		D.2.5	Four dimensions	81		

1 Introduction

Symmetry is a powerful concept in physics, providing an organizing principle that dictates how we construct mathematical theories describing nature. Symmetries control the properties of phase transitions and they explain why certain phases are robust, with Goldstone's theorem serving as perhaps the oldest example of this line of reasoning [1-3]. In the last decade, our conceptions of what symmetries are, or can be, have been extensively broadened. Vast generalizations of symmetry have been proposed, starting with higher-form symmetries [4]—which act on extended objects — and including more exotic structures, like 2-groups and non-invertible symmetries. Anomalies for these new structures have been understood and incorporated into the general program of studying the possible phases of quantum field theory. These new viewpoints have both brought new results to light and have placed old results into sharper focus. For example, one can understand Goldstone's theorem as a consequence of anomalies, which protect the gaplessness of certain phases [5].

Symmetries play an essential role in the phenomenological study of both condensed matter and particle physics. Experimentally, we only ever have access to the physics of a system below some energy scale (the resolution of our apparatus, or the amount of energy we can generate). In this case, a complete microscopic description of the system is not necessarily the most useful parameterization of the physics. Instead, it is often effective field theory (EFT) that provides the most practical organizing principle. In this way we can understand a wide range of problems — all the way from the Standard Model to the Ising model — in the same language. This perspective has been extremely successful in understanding much of the physics of the possible phases of matter at low energies, and the transitions between them. As an important example of the utility of this paradigm, one can understand the emergence of gauge theories as a consequence of global symmetries and their effective descriptions. For example, the magnetic 1-form symmetry associated to the conservation of magnetic flux leads, at low energies, to EFTs described by the usual Maxwell theory coupled to electric matter. When this matter is gapped, the deep infrared is described by free photons that emerge as the Goldstones for the original magnetic 1-form symmetry [4, 6, 7], which is spontaneously broken. The explanatory power of this perspective suggests that one should take this physical symmetry (as opposed to the unphysical redundancy that is gauge invariance) as the organizing principle underlying these theories as a guide to finding a more microscopic description from which electromagnetism is emergent.¹

What about gravity? How does gravity fit into this paradigm?² Unfortunately, there is good evidence (see for example [11]) that gravity cannot have any exact global symmetries that survive all the way to the ultraviolet (UV). If one had a unique UV-complete description of the universe which was under control, we could take this to be the end of the story and just view gravity to be a low energy accident of this complete description. However, we do not have full non-perturbative control of string theory, or even know if it is the unique UV-complete theory that can describe nature. And further, there is plausibly a full landscape of solutions in string theory which can lead to very different low energy physics. Some progress has been made in addressing these challenges in the form of the Swampland program (see e.g., [12] for a review). Nevertheless, it is fair to say that it is still unclear whether this approach can fully explain the characteristics of our low energy phase of nature, which we usually associate with Einstein gravity (and its irrelevant corrections). Therefore, it seems useful to search for an organizing principle with which to construct gravity as an EFT. In other words: what is the gauge-invariant language that characterizes gravity?

In this work we make a modest attempt to answer this question in the language of EFT. We show that linearized gravity has a global continuous symmetry that fits into a category of symmetries that can be called maximal higher-biform symmetries. We show that this provides a guiding principle that is sufficient to construct the linearized Einstein theory and its irrelevant corrections. Furthermore, we show how an anomaly between the magnetic and an electric version of this biform symmetry is responsible for protecting the masslessness of the graviton and keeping the low-energy phase gapless. This line of reasoning extends previous results for usual 0-form symmetries [5] and higher form symmetries [6] to the present context. This result amounts to a generalized Goldstone theorem for this type of system.

We begin by presenting a general framework to study theories with biform symmetries, focusing mostly on the description of the gapless phase of these systems. There are two alternative, but equivalent, perspectives on how to think about these phases. From the more abstract perspective, it is only the symmetries and their anomalies that determine the low energy physics, and everything else follows from this symmetry structure. Given this input, one can constrain the general form of correlation functions of conserved currents.

¹Early approaches to this problem involved the formulation of theories in loop space [8] which has been courageously revisited recently in [9].

 $^{^{2}}$ See [10] for an interesting attempt at understanding this problem from a related point of view.

From these universal correlation functions, one can deduce the spectrum of the system, and see that it must necessarily have a gapless degree of freedom. We use this perspective to obtain the low energy physics of the simplest systems exhibiting biform symmetries: a Galileon superfluid and linearized gravity. A complementary viewpoint is to realize these universal results via a concrete instantiation by building an EFT Lagrangian that describes the relevant physics and reproduces the anomaly structure. Interestingly, the anomaly that is responsible for the gaplessness of the phase ends up being coded in a general kind of interaction similar to the linearized Einstein action. This low energy action shares many features with Chern-Simons [13, 14] and BF theories — its equations of motion are a partial flatness condition on the gauge-invariant curvature — but, crucially, gives rise to propagating massless degrees of freedom. We study this phenomenon in detail and construct the associated EFTs realizing higher-biform symmetries.

After having constructed the EFTs of interest, one can notice that they always involve some form of generalized gauge theory. Indeed, massless degrees of freedom with spin $s \ge 1$ always display emergent gauge symmetries, which are crucial for removing redundant degrees of freedom while keeping a manifestly Lorentz invariant description. Historically, these gauge symmetries have been used to "explain" the gaplessness of the low energy phase, for example the photon is typically said to be massless because of gauge symmetry. However, from this perspective they are merely an inevitable consequence of our desire to write a manifestly Lorentz-invariant EFT that realizes the physical biform symmetries. Still, one can ask: what are these massless modes gauging? This is equivalent to asking what the charged degrees of freedom are that we gap and integrate out to obtain a theory purely of massless gauge fields. In the case of electromagnetism, these massive degrees of freedom just correspond to charged particles such as electrons. Interestingly, it turns out that for linearized gravity, the gapped degrees of freedom that carry charge under the emergent gauge symmetry of the graviton can be viewed as fractonic particles. This provides a precise construction of the ideas advocated in [15–17].³

It is important to emphasize that the symmetries described here do not only apply to free linearized gravity. As in any EFT, it is possible to classify and add an infinite number of irrelevant deformations which — while trivial in the infrared — introduce interactions at higher energies. However, these interactions are still *linear* gauge invariant, of the type described in [28–32], and so do not include the types of nonlinear interactions that allow the theory to become nonlinearly diffeomorphism invariant. Much like Einstein gravity, these theories are also not UV complete. Therefore, there is still the important question of why or how these biform symmetries arise at low energies from a microscopic UV-complete theory of gravity. For example, are there associated biform Ward identities in string theory, and what are their consequences? It is also interesting to understand what if anything the Swampland program has to say about the possible UV completions of these EFTs. While we return to discuss these questions in section 5, we hope that this is a first step toward understanding the emergence of gravity in our universe.

³There has been a substantial amount of recent work related to the physics of fractons and their relation to these general ideas. More details can be found for example in [18-27] and references therein.

The rest of this paper is organized as follows: in section 2 the general theory of biform symmetries is presented, gapless field theories displaying these biform symmetries are constructed, and the connection to the physics of fractons is discussed. In section 3 we review the EFT of relativistic superfluids, its symmetries and anomalies, and generalize these results to the Galileon superfluid. This system constitutes the simplest theory enjoying a (scalar) biform symmetry. In section 4 we study linearized gravity and its irrelevant corrections in detail and frame this physics in the language of biform symmetries. We show how the symmetry and anomaly structure are sufficient to completely fix the two-point function of conserved currents and, as a consequence, protect the masslessness of the graviton. In section 5 we synthesize these results and discuss future directions. Several technical details somewhat outside the main line of development are presented in appendices: in appendix A we describe the systematics of the spectral decompositions required to prove that various phases have gapless excitations. In appendix B we provide some additional details about the anomaly structure of the Galileon superfluid. In appendix C we present Maxwell electromagnetism in the same language as the rest of the paper, realizing the photon as a Goldstone. Finally, in appendix D we present more technical details about the anomaly structure and spectral decomposition in the case of linearized gravity.

Disclaimer. While this work was in preparation [17, 33] appeared, which have some overlap with this work.

Notation and conventions. We work in flat *d*-dimensional Euclidean space with metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ which we use to raise, lower, and contract indices. We (anti-)symmetrize indices with unit weight, e.g., $\partial_{(\mu}A_{\nu)} = \frac{1}{2}(\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu})$. We use the manifestly antisymmetric convention for mixed-symmetry tensors and Young tableaux. We label two-column Young diagrams as (i|j) where i, j are the lengths of the columns from left to right.

2 Field theories with higher-biform symmetries

We begin by discussing the structure of theories with higher biform symmetries, of which linearized gravity will be the prime example. We will start by keeping the discussion as general as possible, and then in the following sections we will elaborate on the most important examples in excruciating detail. One of the benefits of this unified exposition is that it will allow us to treat scalars, *p*-forms, and linearized gravity with similar techniques and elucidate their commonalities.

We will describe the global symmetries of these theories and show how they naturally give rise to presentations in terms of gauge fields and their associated gauge invariances. The resulting framework will allow for the construction of EFT Lagrangians for these theories, which describe their different phases. We will concentrate on gapless phases, but we expect that the geometric approach we describe can be extended to other interesting cases. We also discuss the coupling of these theories to sources and how they relate to background gauge potentials.

2.1 Conserved currents and EFTs

When constructing universal EFTs, the guiding principle should always be the physical symmetries of the system. Once we know the algebra of conserved charges and the way that charged operators represent these symmetries we can then build the EFT. This is what makes electromagnetism, for example, universal: it is the local EFT of a theory with a 1-form symmetry in its symmetry broken (i.e., gapless) phase. Notice that this approach is completely agnostic about what the UV microphysics that gave rise to this EFT is, or even whether the EFT can be UV completed. The theory might be formulated microscopically in terms of the dynamics of extended objects (as is often the case for higher-form symmetries), or a quantum field theory, or even a lattice model. This is, at this stage, of little consequence. All we demand is that the theory is a local field theory at low energies.

In local theories, conserved quantities corresponding to continuous symmetries are generally given by integrals of local current operators. In all of the following we will concentrate on abelian continuous symmetries, and will assume the existence of associated conserved currents. We want to trace the logic that leads from these conserved quantities to local degrees of freedom in a field-theoretic description. The physics that we review in this section is elementary, but we want to introduce it in a language that will be appropriate for generalization to cases enjoying higher biform symmetries, like linearized gravity.

One way to proceed is to start with the desired current — for example for a 0-form symmetry the current is J^{μ} . Next, we express this operator in terms of elementary fields as $J^{\mu}[\phi]$. Lastly, we construct an EFT Lagrangian such that equations of motion for the fields ϕ lead to the conservation law for the current: $\partial_{\mu}J^{\mu} = 0$. This construction makes manifest the symmetry for which J^{μ} is a Noether current, in the sense that this symmetry acts locally on the fields ϕ . The associated conserved charge can be written as:

$$Q = \int_{\Sigma_{d-1}} *J, \qquad (2.1)$$

where the integral is over a codimension 1 surface Σ_{d-1} . As is well-known, the conservation of J implies that Q depends only topologically on the surface Σ . These symmetries are often called dynamical, or electric.

An alternative option is to realize our desired current as a magnetic symmetry. In this case, we would start with a (d-1)-form electric current, $J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$, where d is the dimension of spacetime. If we want a magnetic 0-form symmetry to emerge from this operator, it must be associated to the dual current 1-form current $K_{(1)} \equiv *J_{(d-1)}$ which must be conserved:

$$\partial_{\mu}K^{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \left(\epsilon^{\mu\nu_1 \cdots \nu_{d-1}} J_{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_{d-1}} \right) = 0.$$
(2.2)

The conservation condition (2.2) implies that $J_{(d-1)}$ is a closed (d-1)-form: $dJ_{(d-1)} = 0$. Assuming that there are no topological obstructions, we can always parameterize this as an exact form:

$$J_{(d-1)} = \mathrm{d}\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)}\,,\tag{2.3}$$

where $\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)}$ is a (d-2)-form. This parameterization necessarily introduces a gauge symmetry $\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)} \mapsto \mathcal{A}_{(d-2)} + d\xi_{(d-3)}$, where $\xi_{(d-3)}$ is a (d-3)-form. This gauge symmetry is of course unphysical, and only a consequence of our choices. We can now construct any EFT Lagrangian in terms of $\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)}$, provided it is gauge invariant. The conservation law we were interested in is then guaranteed by (2.3), independent of the equations of motion. Sometimes we call these symmetries topological or magnetic, but there is no real physics in this distinction. Topological symmetries can become dynamical symmetries in a different parameterization of the EFT in terms of different local fields.

The breaking of a magnetic symmetry can only happen through the inclusion of topological defects which invalidate the equation (2.3). On the other hand, the electric symmetry is not guaranteed and it depends on the choice of EFT Lagrangian. If there is light electric matter, this symmetry will be explicitly broken.⁴ This is certainly allowed, as we were only building an EFT for the symmetry associated to $K_{(1)}$. However, if electric matter is gapped, we expect the electric current to be conserved and the original magnetic symmetry to be spontaneously broken. That is, conservation of the electric current, which is equivalent to *dual conservation* of $K_{(1)}$

$$dK_{(1)} = 0, (2.4)$$

will imply a wave equation for $\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)}$ of the form

$$\Box \mathcal{A}_{(d-2)} = 0, \qquad (2.5)$$

where \Box is the gauge-invariant Laplacian operator (e.g., $\Box \mathcal{A}_{\nu} = \partial_{\mu} \partial^{\mu} \mathcal{A}_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu} \partial^{\mu} \mathcal{A}_{\mu}$ if \mathcal{A}_{ν} is a 1-form). This is the gapless phase of the theory. Coming back to our starting point, we see that we could have easily started from the electric realization of the symmetry and reached an equivalent destination.

In order to make the physics of this gapless phase more explicit, note that if we want to build an EFT with this symmetry, without any additional matter (i.e., all other matter is gapped), we see that the most relevant term we can write whose Lagrangian is gauge invariant is

$$S_{\rm EFT}[\mathcal{A}] = \int d^d x \, J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{d-1}} J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{d-1}} \,.$$
(2.6)

This theory is nothing other than a free abelian (d-2)-form gauge theory. From some perspective, this reasoning is the actual origin of gauge symmetries in physics.

As desired, the action (2.6) yields the equation of motion $dK_{(1)} = 0$, corresponding to conservation of the electric symmetry. Had we chosen to represent $K_{(1)} = d\phi$, for a scalar ϕ , we would have obtained the same result, making it clear that the above theory is just a free scalar with a shift symmetry $\phi \mapsto \phi + c$ for any constant c. Notice that this choice of field variables would trivialize $dK_{(1)} = 0$ (corresponding to conservation of the electric current), while conservation of the (1-form) magnetic current would be a consequence of the equations of motion, further illustrating that what we call a topological and what we call a dynamical symmetry depends on our choice of field variables.

⁴Notice that in this case where we use $\mathcal{A}_{(d-2)}$ as the field in the Lagrangian, electric matter is given by extended objects with space-time dimension d-2. While this complicates the construction of a Lagrangian, it does not appreciably affect the physics discussed.

The magnetic charge associated with the original 0-form symmetry that we were interested in can be written as:

$$Q_m(\Sigma_{d-1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{d-1}} *K_{(1)}, \qquad (2.7)$$

while the emergent electric charge associated with a (d-2)-form symmetry in the gapless phase is given by:

$$Q_e(\Sigma_1) = \int_{\Sigma_1} *J_{(d-1)} \,. \tag{2.8}$$

We see from this discussion in the magnetic language how a symmetry broken phase gives rise to a gapless scalar Goldstone mode.

All of this can be straightforwardly generalized to any higher form symmetry associated to a conserved magnetic (d - p - 1)-form current $K_{(d-p-1)}$. (The previous example corresponds to p = d - 2.) In this case, the starting point is an electric (p+1)-form current $J_{(p+1)}$ that must satisfy $dJ_{(p+1)} = 0$ — which is equivalent to conservation of the magnetic current. We choose to parametrize this electric current in terms of a *p*-form gauge field $\mathcal{A}_{(p)}$ as

$$J_{(p+1)} = \mathrm{d}\mathcal{A}_{(p)}\,,\tag{2.9}$$

which trivializes the constraint that $J_{(p+1)}$ be closed. Following the same path as before we find the effective theory in the phase where electric matter is gapped

$$S_{\rm EFT}[\mathcal{A}] = \int d^d x \, J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1}} J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1}} \,, \qquad (2.10)$$

which gives rise to the magnetic (d - p - 2)-form charge

$$Q_m(\Sigma_{p+1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{p+1}} *K_{(d-p-1)}, \qquad (2.11)$$

along with an emergent electric p-form charge

$$Q_e(\Sigma_{d-p-1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{d-p-1}} *J_{(p)}.$$
(2.12)

Operators charged under these physical symmetries are electric *p*-dimensional and magnetic (d - p - 2)-dimensional extended objects which couple directly to $\mathcal{A}_{(p)}$ and $\phi_{(d-p-2)}$, respectively, where ϕ is a (d - p - 2)-form defined as $K_{(d-p-1)} = \mathrm{d}\phi_{(d-p-2)}$.

More irrelevant terms in the effective theory can be constructed from $J_{(p+1)}$ and its derivatives and added to the action. For example, one could imagine adding to the action terms like J^4, J^6, \cdots . These terms would keep the magnetic symmetry unmodified, since $dJ_{(p+1)} = 0$ still, but would change the electric symmetry current operator. This is an important point — in general in the gapless phases of interest the currents $J_{(p+1)}$ and $K_{(d-p-1)}$ are just Hodge duals of each other in the deep IR (i.e., at the free level). However, these two currents are not equivalent once we begin to introduce interactions. Still, the electric symmetry would not be disturbed provided we do not add light electrically charged matter to our Lagrangian. One way see this is to invoke Noether's theorem. The actions above, including their irrelevant deformations, have a *p*-form symmetry $\delta \mathcal{A}_{(p)} = \Lambda_{(p)}$, where $\Lambda_{(p)}$ is a constant *p*-form satisfying $d\Lambda_{(p)} = 0$. Noether's theorem then guarantees that, if we consider a general perturbation $\mathcal{A}_{(p)} \mapsto \mathcal{A}_{(p)} + \delta \mathcal{A}_{(p)}$, we must have:

$$\delta S \sim \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, \delta \mathcal{A}_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p} \partial_\mu \hat{J}^{\mu \mu_1 \cdots \mu_p} \,, \qquad (2.13)$$

where $\hat{J}_{(p+1)}$ must be conserved on-shell, and is therefore the desired electric current. This reasoning is valid for all our effective actions and thus $\hat{J}_{(p+1)}$ can be computed in each case in terms of $J_{(p+1)}$. Its precise form will depend on the details of the theory, but the existence of some conserved current is robust.

We claimed, rather carelessly, that in the absence of matter the EFT associated to the higher form symmetries above describes gapless phases of matter. This is not strictly true. When integrating out matter, the effect of their anomalies cannot be neglected. For example, for d = 2p + 1, there exist Chern-Simons terms that can appear in the low energy effective action if the integrated-out matter breaks parity invariance. These Chern-Simons terms are more relevant than the Maxwell-type terms described above. They would give a theory in the deep IR of the form

$$S_{\rm CS}[\mathcal{A}] = \int d^{2p+1} x \, \epsilon^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{2p+1}} \mathcal{A}_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p} J_{\mu_{p+1} \cdots \mu_{2p+1}} \,. \tag{2.14}$$

The equations of motion are fundamentally different in this case — being a flatness condition, $J_{(p+1)} = 0$, rather than a wave equation — and the phase of matter becomes gapped. If the original continuous symmetry is compact, the gapped phase just has a discrete symmetry. If it is non-compact, the lack of local degrees of freedom ensures one can still build topological charge operators (i.e., they are not built from a gauge-invariant local current) of the form:

$$Q_{\rm top}(\Sigma_p) = \int_{\Sigma_p} \mathcal{A}_{(p)} \,. \tag{2.15}$$

In both cases, we could say the original symmetry we were aiming to describe by $J_{(p+1)}$ (and its dual $K_{(d-p-1)}$) got gauged and new symmetries appear.

A more general version of this phenomenon is given by BF-type Lagrangians. In that case, if we have two gauge fields, say $\mathcal{A}_{(p)}$ and $\mathcal{B}_{(d-p-1)}$ we can write the Lagrangian

$$S_{\rm BF} = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, \epsilon^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_d} \mathcal{A}_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p} \, (\mathrm{d}\mathcal{B})_{\mu_{p+1} \cdots \mu_d} \,. \tag{2.16}$$

Like the Chern-Simons example, this theory is gapped and our would-be currents $d\mathcal{A}$ and $d\mathcal{B}$ vanish as a consequence of the equations of motion.

The systematics of the above structures are built on the theory of differential forms and their exterior calculus. The Poincaré lemma plays an important role by guaranteeing that, in the absence of topological defects, closed forms can be written in terms of exact ones, i.e., that $dJ_{(p+1)} = 0$ implies $J_{(p+1)} = d\mathcal{A}_{(p)}$. This is of course always locally true. In terms of representation theory, all the currents and gauge fields transform in antisymmetric tensor representations of $GL(d, \mathbb{R})$ labeled by single-column Young diagrams. In the next subsection we will generalize this by considering Young tableaux made up of two vertical columns. This may seem to be an extravagance, but is actually necessary to cast (linearized) gravity in the same framework.

2.2 Higher-biform symmetries

We now want to generalize the type of conserved currents we consider when building EFTs. We will be interested in currents transforming in irreducible representations of $\operatorname{GL}(d,\mathbb{R})$ labeled by two-column Young diagrams (see [34–44] for other work involving these representations). We will call these mixed-symmetry representations biforms, since they are, in a sense, the natural generalization of differential forms to having two sets of antisymmetric indices. Under the action of a properly defined exterior derivative, these form a complex. The mathematics associated to its differential calculus, Poincaré lemma, and cohomology has been developed [45–50], see [51, 52] for reviews and a complete list of references and [53] for the results of interest to our discussion. Here, in order to make the discussion self contained, we present the very little technology that we need, with some small modifications with respect to [53], in order to move forward. Equivalent biform field theories were also constructed in [54, 55]

Let us start with the simplest (and most important) example. Consider a theory with an electric current $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ that transforms in an irreducible representation of $GL(d, \mathbb{R})$ labeled by a Young diagram with two identical vertical columns of length p + 1:

$$J_{(p+1|p+1)} \in \boxed{\vdots \vdots} \qquad p+1.$$

$$(2.17)$$

We call such an object a (p + 1|p + 1)-biform.⁵ We wish to build a conserved magnetic current, K, from $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$. The Hodge star operator can now act on either of the two columns of our current. In this case, since $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ has two identical columns, it is of no consequence which column we dualize. It is actually most convenient to dualize *both* columns and define

$$K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)} = *J_{(p+1|p+1)}*: \quad K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-p-1}|\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-p-1}} = \epsilon^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_d}J_{\mu_{d-p}\cdots\mu_d}|_{\nu_{d-p}\cdots\nu_d}\epsilon^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_d}.$$
(2.18)

Here both J and K are antisymmetric under the interchange of any of the indices inside a block separated by |. Since the two sets of indices are of equal length, they are additionally symmetric under the interchange of these two blocks of indices.

We would like $K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)}$ to satisfy the conservation equation

$$\partial_{\mu_1} K^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{d-p-1} | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_{d-p-1}} = 0, \qquad (2.19)$$

which is equivalent to imposing the condition

$$(\mathrm{d}J)_{(p+2|p+1)} = 0. \tag{2.20}$$

⁵We adopt the convention for mixed-symmetry tensors that they are manifestly antisymmetric in the indices associated to a column. The only other constraint is that antisymmetrizing all the indices from the first column plus any index from the second column causes the tensor to vanish. When necessary, we refer to two-column Young diagrams using the notation (p | q), where p and q label the column lengths from left to right.

The exterior derivative above is defined with the correct (anti-)symmetrization properties so that $(dJ)_{(p+2|p+1)}$ is a (p+2|p+1)-biform. More generally, let us define the set of maximal biforms, denoted by $\hat{\Omega}$. These are given by the direct sum of the space of (p|p)-biforms, $\Omega_{(p|p)}$, and (q+1|q)-biforms, $\Omega_{(q+1|q)}$ for all p, q.

$$\hat{\Omega} = \left(\bigoplus_{p} \Omega_{(p|p)}\right) \bigoplus \left(\bigoplus_{q} \Omega_{(q+1|q)}\right).$$
(2.21)

We call the first set above $(\bigoplus_p \Omega_{(p|p)})$ even biforms and the second set $(\bigoplus_q \Omega_{(q+1|q)})$ odd biforms. In this section we will be interested in an even current $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$. More explicitly, the symmetry types of elements of these vector spaces are

$$\Omega_{(p|p)} \in \boxed{p \ p}, \qquad \Omega_{(q+1|q)} \in \boxed{q \ q}.$$
(2.22)

On this set we define the action of the exterior derivative by (anti-)symmetrization such that it takes elements of $\Omega_{(p|p)}$ to $\Omega_{(p+1|p)}$ and elements of $\Omega_{(p+1|p+1)}$:

$$d: \Omega_{(p|p)} \to \Omega_{(p+1|p)}, \qquad \qquad d: \Omega_{(p+1|p)} \to \Omega_{(p+1|p+1)}. \qquad (2.23)$$

Note that the operator d is nilpotent of degree 3, i.e., $d^3 = 0$. This follows because acting with d three times guarantees that we will be antisymmetrizing over at least two partial derivatives. It is clear, from the present discussion, why we chose to define K by the double action of the Hodge operator *. This choice implies that the dual of a maximal biform is itself a maximal biform.

$$* \cdot * : \Omega_{(p|p)} \to \Omega_{(d-p|d-p)}, \qquad * \cdot * : \Omega_{(p+1|p)} \to \Omega_{(d-p|d-p-1)}. \tag{2.24}$$

Returning to our current, we would like to introduce a gauge field that makes $dJ_{(p+1|p+1)} = 0$ automatic in the absence of defects. From the fact that $d^3 = 0$, it is clear that we can take⁶

$$J_{(p+1|p+1)} = d^2 h_{(p|p)}, \qquad (2.25)$$

where we have introduced a (p|p)-biform $h_{(p|p)}$ as a new gauge field. With this definition $h_{(p|p)}$ enjoys a gauge symmetry $h_{(p|p)} \mapsto h_{(p|p)} + d\xi_{(p|p-1)}$, where $\xi_{(p|p-1)}$ is a (p|p-1)-biform.

Any effective theory constructed in a gauge-invariant manner from $h_{(p|p)}$ will necessarily have a new type of symmetry arising from the conservation of the magnetic current $K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)}$. We will call this symmetry a maximal (d-p-2)-biform symmetry.

We can construct magnetic charges in this theory by contracting $K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)}$ with a (d-p-1)-form, $\rho_{(d-p-1)}$ using the flat metric to define:

$$K^{(\varrho)}_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-p-1}} = K_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-p-1}|\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-p-1}} \varrho^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-p-1}} \,. \tag{2.26}$$

With this definition, the conserved charges are given by

$$Q_m^{(\varrho)}(\Sigma_{p+1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{p+1}} *K_{(d-p-1)}^{(\varrho)}.$$
(2.27)

⁶More formally, this follows from the Poincaré lemma for this complex [53].

Conservation of this charge is guaranteed if $\rho_{(d-p-1)}$ satisfies appropriate conditions, which are described further in section 2.5. Notice that $K^{(\varrho)}$ is a (d-p-1)-form and as such its Hodge dual is given by the single action of the * operator.

We are now ready to write down the simplest (i.e. most relevant) action for an EFT enjoying this symmetry. The natural guess is that the action we are looking for is:

$$S_{\rm EFT}[h] = \int d^d x \, J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1} | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_{p+1}} J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1} | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_{p+1}} \,. \tag{2.28}$$

The equations of motion following from (2.28) indeed produce a gapless phase, where the equation of motion is

$$d^{2}K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)} = d^{2} * J_{(p+1|p+1)} * = d^{2} * d^{2}h_{(p|p)} * = 0 \implies \Box^{2}h_{(p|p)} = 0, \qquad (2.29)$$

with \Box again a gauge-invariant version of the Laplacian. However, this equation is *fourth* order in derivatives! Furthermore, $K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)}$ satisfies a different equation from $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ $(d^2K = 0 \text{ vs. } dJ = 0)$ which means that the emergent electric symmetry is of a slightly different character than the original symmetry.

What equation of motion would give the desired two derivative equations and the corresponding electric conservation law, dK = 0? Whatever it is, must be gauge invariant so we should produce it from $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$. But $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ already involves two derivatives of $h_{(p|p)}$, so we can't add any extra ones. Additionally, since ultimately we will vary an action with respect to $h_{(p|p)}$ — which is a (p|p)-biform — we expect that the equation of motion will also be in that representation. Sadly, $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ is a (p+1|p+1)-form, so we need to add one more piece of structure that allows us to reduce the size of the representations. In a spacetime with a metric (which we have taken to be flat), we can always trace over a pair of indices, one from each column in a biform. We therefore define a trace operation:

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\cdot\right) : \Omega_{(q|p)} \to \Omega_{(q-1|p-1)}, \quad \text{as} \quad \operatorname{tr}\left(X\right) = \eta^{\mu_q \nu_p} X_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_q | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}.$$
(2.30)

Conveniently, this trace operation (2.30) maps maximal biforms to other maximal biforms.

The candidate equation of motion for an EFT with a higher biform symmetry is therefore:

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(J_{(p+1|p+1)}\right) = \operatorname{tr}\left(\mathrm{d}^{2}h_{(p|p)}\right) = 0.$$
 (2.31)

For p = 1, this is nothing other than the linearized Einstein equation. Furthermore, it turns out this condition exactly guarantees the conservation of the electric current. We have

$$tr(dJ) = a * (d * J *) * + b (d tr (J)), \qquad (2.32)$$

where a and b are constants that depend on conventions for the normalization of biforms which we have not specified. Using this equation, we infer that the conditions

$$dJ_{(p+1|p+1)} = 0$$
 and $tr(J_{(p+1|p+1)}) = 0$, (2.33)

imply the following equations for the magnetic current

$$dK_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)} = 0$$
 and $d \operatorname{tr} \left(K_{(d-p-1|d-p-1)} \right) = 0.$ (2.34)

In other words, the electric current is conserved (which is equivalent to dK = 0).

The simple equation of motion (2.31) describes a gapless phase, which we associate with linearized gravity for p = 1, and gives rise to an emergent electric maximal (p|p)-biform symmetry with current $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ and charges constructed as:

$$Q_{e}^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_{d-p-1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{d-p-1}} *J_{(p+1)}^{(\zeta)}, \quad \text{with} \quad J_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}}^{(\zeta)} = J_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}|\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}}\zeta^{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}}, \quad (2.35)$$

for an appropriately defined Conformal Killing tensor-like (p + 1)-form $\zeta_{(p+1)}$ which we further discuss in section 2.5.

What is the action that produces this interesting equation of motion? We, of course, know the answer for p = 1: it is the Fierz-Pauli action of linearized gravity. If we did not already know about it we might be surprised by the existence of such a theory, since we have argued that the most relevant term we can write in terms of $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ leads to fourth-order equations of motion. In order to produce second-order equations of motion, we require an action that contains a more relevant operator. The resolution of this apparent tension is that our desired action is actually more like the Chern-Simons example discussed in section 2.1 than the Maxwell-like construction (2.28). The surprising fact is that for EFTs of higher biform symmetries, this type of action still produces gapless phases (in high enough dimension). This is because tr (J) = 0 does *not* imply that the full current J = 0, for dimensions $d \ge 2p + 2$. This leaves some degrees of freedom left in the current to propagate at low energies. These Chern-Simons-like actions can be built in any dimension.

In order to construct an action with equation of motion (2.31), we first have to point out the existence of an important object: a generalized Einstein (p|p)-biform, which is defined as:

$$G_{(p|p)} \equiv \sum_{k=0}^{p} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{k+1! \, k!} \, \eta_{(1|1)}^{k} \wedge \operatorname{tr}^{k+1} J_{(p+1|p+1)} \,.$$
(2.36)

Here $\eta_{(1|1)}$ is the flat metric thought of as a fixed background (1|1) biform, the notation $\eta_{(1|1)}^k$ denotes a repeated wedge product of k copies of η , and we have used the obvious wedge product of biforms given by \wedge which produces new, higher rank biforms by appropriate (anti)symmetrization.⁷ The defining property of the Einstein biform is that it is automatically conserved as consequence of the original magnetic symmetry. That is, the dual conservation $dJ_{(p+1|p+1)} = 0$ implies

$$d * G_{(p|p)} * = 0, (2.37)$$

which is equivalent to the component expression $\partial_{\mu_1} G^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p} = 0$. The Einstein biform is also obviously gauge invariant, since it is constructed from $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$.

We now have enough ingredients to write what we call the *Einstein EFT action* (also discussed in [54]):

$$S_{\rm E}[h] = \int {\rm d}^d x \, h_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p} G^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p} \,. \tag{2.38}$$

This action is gauge invariant, up to a boundary term — just like Chern-Simons theory. The variation of the action $h_{(p|p)} \mapsto h_{(p|p)} + d\xi_{(p|p-1)}$ indeed vanishes due to the conservation of

⁷We have chosen this product to be unnormalized, so for example $X_{\mu|\nu} \wedge Y_{\rho|\sigma} = X_{\mu|\nu}Y_{\rho|\sigma} - X_{\rho|\nu}Y_{\mu|\sigma} - X_{\mu|\sigma}Y_{\rho|\nu} + X_{\rho|\sigma}Y_{\mu|\nu}$.

 $G_{(p|p)}$. The equation of motion following from (2.38) is easy to obtain:

$$G_{(p|p)} = 0, \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad \operatorname{tr}\left(J_{(p+1|p+1)}\right) = 0.$$
(2.39)

This is a partial flatness condition on the (gauge-invariant) curvature, $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$, further emphasizing the similarity between the action (2.38) and Chern-Simons theory.

We saw from (2.31) that setting the trace of $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ to zero implies a wave equation for the biform gauge potential $h_{(p|p)}$, and that this equation also implies the conservation of an electric biform current. Therefore the action (2.38) describes the gapless phase of a theory with both a magnetic maximal (d - p - 1)-biform and an electric maximal *p*-biform symmetry. For p = 1, this is the action of linearized Einstein gravity, which we will study in detail further below. Here we see what the general structure of the theory is, and how it is a member of a larger set of theories. Another interesting example is provided by p = 0, which is a theory of a free scalar that falls in this same class of theories, and therefore shares many features with gravity. We will also explore the details of this theory in section 3, and will point out the subtle differences that make the EFT of this scalar somewhat different from the usual Goldstone theory for a 0-form symmetry: in a nutshell, the IR Lagrangians agree while their irrelevant corrections need not.

It is also interesting to consider defects charged under these symmetries. One can couple the field $h_{(p|p)}$ to a p-dimensional defect by contracting half of its indices with velocity vectors defined by the surface and thinking of the remaining indices as producing a p-form, which can then be integrated. It is a simple exercise to see that the resulting operator can only be gauge invariant if the defect is an extremal surface (e.g., a geodesic for p = 1) of the background geometry. This is well-known in linearized gravity [56]—and generalizes to higher p — and is a strong hint that biform symmetries are related to properties of spacetime. The restriction on the possible types of charged objects can also be related to the physics of fractons [16], which we will comment on further below.

More irrelevant corrections to (2.38) would be of the form J^2, J^3, J^4, \cdots . These terms⁸ would preserve both the gaplessness of the theory, and conservation of both the electric and magnetic currents, up to some deformation of the electric current $J \to \hat{J}$ similar to the ordinary higher-form case. Notice that, if one fine-tunes the most relevant Einstein term in this action to zero, we go back to the Maxwell-type actions discussed in (2.28). Linearized conformal gravity belongs to this class of theories.

It is worth underlining both the commonalities and differences between these theories and Chern-Simons theories. While they share many features, these theories remain gapless (for $d \ge 2p + 2$). One way to understand this is to note that if we think of $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ as a curvature, not all of it is required to vanish on-shell, only its trace. This point of view can be related to the physics of fractons, which we explore next.

⁸The precise allowed interactions depend on the value p + 1, corresponding to the number of indices the biform has. For example, for p odd, cubic terms are allowed for a single species of biform field $h_{(p|p)}$, while for p even such interactions vanish as a consequence of permutation symmetry.

2.3 Biform gauge symmetries and fractons

The previous discussion focused primarily on the physical symmetries of the problem, which were used to construct an effective theory that describes the gapless phase where the magnetic symmetry is nonlinearly realized. In doing this, we have somewhat glossed over the discussion of the gauge symmetries. What are we really gauging here? In order to make contact with familiar physics, it is useful to repackage the previous construction in terms of curvatures built by acting with a single derivative on the gauge fields. This will amount to a first-order formulation of the theories of interest. Let's build a first-order curvature for our gauge field h as:

$$Q_{(p+1|p)} = dh_{(p|p)}.$$
(2.40)

In this setup, $h_{(p|p)}$ is invariant under a gauge transform of the form: $h_{(p|p)} \mapsto h_{(p|p)} + d^2 \omega_{(p-1|p-1)}$, where $\omega_{(p-1|p-1)}$ is a (p-1|p-1)-biform. What is this gauging? For p > 1, this symmetry necessarily acts on extended objects, but for p = 1 we can give an intuitive description: $h_{(1|1)}$ is a gauge field for the spatial part of a fracton field [16].

Consider a scalar field Φ transforming under an abelian symmetry as

$$\Phi \mapsto e^{i\alpha(x)}\Phi, \qquad (2.41)$$

where $\alpha(x)$ is a linear function of the coordinates: $\alpha(x) = \alpha + \alpha_{\mu}x^{\mu}$, with α a constant and α_{μ} a constant vector. This symmetry is necessary to have both charge and dipole moment conservation.⁹ It turns out it is possible to build a quadratic combination of Φ and its derivatives that transforms covariantly under this scalar fractonic symmetry.¹⁰ In detail, the combination

$$\left(\partial^2 \Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu} \equiv \Phi \partial_\mu \partial_\nu \Phi - \partial_\mu \Phi \partial_\nu \Phi \,, \tag{2.42}$$

transforms as

$$\left(\partial^2 \Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu} \quad \longmapsto \quad e^{i2\alpha(x)} \left(\partial^2 \Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (2.43)$$

under (2.41) with $\alpha(x) = \alpha + \alpha_{\mu}x^{\mu}$. If one wishes to gauge this symmetry, so that the combination (2.42) transforms covariantly for all functions $\alpha(x)$, this can be done by introducing a symmetric gauge field $h_{\mu|\nu}$ and defining

$$\left(D^2 \Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu} \equiv \Phi \partial_\mu \partial_\nu \Phi - \partial_\mu \Phi \partial_\nu \Phi - ih_{\mu|\nu} \Phi^2 \,. \tag{2.44}$$

If the gauge field transforms as

$$h_{\mu|\nu} \mapsto h_{\mu|\nu} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\alpha \,, \tag{2.45}$$

⁹Theories that have higher conserved moments have also been considered. They can be constructed along similar lines to what we describe here, and would fit into a family of theories with a generalization of the biform symmetries discussed in section 2.2 to *multiforms*, involving tensors labeled by Young diagrams with more columns [54, 55]. The relevant representatives of that class of theories with conserved multipole ℓ would be the ones with symmetric tensor gauge fields, corresponding to $\ell + 1$ columns of length 1.

¹⁰Here we are only concerned with the space-like part of fractonic theories. In condensed matter applications, a non-relativistic time direction is also included.

then (2.44) will transform covariantly:

$$\left(D^2\Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu} \quad \longmapsto \quad e^{i2\alpha(x)} \left(D^2\Phi^2\right)_{\mu\nu} , \qquad (2.46)$$

where $\alpha(x)$ is now an arbitrary function. In the language of section 2.2, $h_{\mu|\nu}$ is a (1|1)-biform, which transforms as $h_{(1|1)} \mapsto h_{(1|1)} + d^2 \alpha$. Notice this is *not* the gauge transformation discussed in the previous section, nor is it the gauge symmetry enjoyed by linearized gravity.

The gauge invariant curvature associated to $h_{(1|1)}$ we call $Q_{(2|1)}$, which is defined as:

$$Q_{(2|1)} = \mathrm{d}h_{(1|1)} \,. \tag{2.47}$$

A natural question to ask is: how do we enlarge the gauge symmetry so that transformations $h_{(1|1)} \mapsto h_{(1|1)} + d\xi_{(1|0)}$ are also unphysical? First, notice that Lagrangians constructed from the curvature $Q_{(2|1)}$ would enjoy an electric symmetry related to shifts of $h_{(1|1)}$ that satisfy $d^2\xi_{(1|0)} = 0$. We can gauge this putative symmetry by introducing a new gauge field $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ and deforming the curvature $Q_{(2|1)}$ as:

$$Q_{(2|1)} = \mathrm{d}h_{(1|1)} - \Gamma_{(2|1)}.$$
(2.48)

We do not want to gauge totally generic shifts of $h_{(1|1)}$, but just a small part. This is achieved by considering only transformations of the form

$$h_{(1|1)} \mapsto h_{(1|1)} + d\xi_{(1|0)}, \qquad \Gamma_{(2|1)} \mapsto \Gamma_{(2|1)} + d^2\xi_{(1|0)}.$$
 (2.49)

The shift (2.49) guarantees that a small part of the electric global symmetry will survive in the EFT. Notice that there is another curvature that we can construct purely from $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$:

$$J_{(2|2)} = \mathrm{d}\Gamma_{(2|1)}\,,\tag{2.50}$$

which is gauge invariant as a consequence of the fact that $d^3 = 0$.

It seems that we are left with a new fractonic-type gauge symmetry for $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$, since this gauge field also transforms by a term with two derivatives in (2.49). In order to recover the Einstein-like theories discussed in section 2.2, all we need to do is demand a flatness condition on $\mathcal{Q}_{(2|1)}$ to relate $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ and $h_{(1|1)}$, which we could interpret as coming from an equation of motion of a BF-like action:

$$Q_{(2|1)} = 0 \implies J_{(2|2)} = d^2 h_{(1|1)}.$$
 (2.51)

As advertised, this construction recovers the familiar gauge invariance $h_{(1|1)} \mapsto h_{(1|1)} + d\xi_{(1|0)}$ of linearized gravity. This type of gauge field was also introduced in [16], appearing in theories that violate rotational invariance, with a clear origin in lattice models. Here we have obtained this gauge theory from a further gauging of the original fracton-like symmetry. This is completely analogous to the Green-Schwarz mechanism [57] in string theory.

While we have set p = 1 in our example above, the whole construction goes through for any p, provided that the fractonic matter field Φ is gapped. If this is not the case, we would be forced to deal with dynamical extended objects when p > 1. It would be interesting to construct UV complete theories for p = 1 using these ingredients. Even for p = 1, extended objets make an appearance. Notice that the Green-Schwarz mechanism implies that $dh_{(1|1)}$ is no longer gauge invariant. As such, we can't couple it to worldlines in the usual way. Let's examine this. Before introducing $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$, the natural coupling between $h_{\mu|\nu}$ and an external worldline is

$$S_{\text{line}}^{(\text{monopole})} = \int h_{\mu|\nu} \frac{\dot{x}^{\nu}}{\sqrt{\dot{x}^2}} \,\mathrm{d}x^{\mu} \,,$$
 (2.52)

where $\dot{x}^{\mu} = \frac{\mathrm{d}x^{\mu}}{\mathrm{d}\tau}$ for some parameterization of the worldline given by τ . The expression above is manifestly diffeomorphism invariant on the worldline, as it must be. However, this coupling is only gauge invariant under $h_{\mu|\nu} \mapsto h_{\mu|\nu} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\xi$ if $\frac{\mathrm{d}}{\mathrm{d}\tau}\left(\frac{\dot{x}^{\nu}}{\sqrt{\dot{x}^2}}\right) = 0$. This is the statement that monopoles are not mobile in fractonic theories. A dipole coupling is however possible:

$$S_{\text{line}}^{(\text{dipole})} = \int h_{\mu|\nu} x^{\nu} \,\mathrm{d}x^{\mu} \,.$$
 (2.53)

This coupling is gauge invariant and possible for any trajectory $x^{\mu}(\tau)$. Once we include the enhanced gauge symmetry by introducing $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$, this coupling needs to be reconsidered. Just as in string theory, gauge invariance can only be preserved by realizing the worldline as a boundary of some two-dimensional surface, Σ . If that is the case, we can write:

$$S_{\text{surface}}^{(\text{dipole})} = \int_{\partial \Sigma} h_{\mu|\nu} x^{\nu} \, \mathrm{d}x^{\mu} - \int_{\Sigma} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\sigma} x^{\sigma} \mathrm{d}x^{\mu} \wedge \mathrm{d}x^{\nu} \,. \tag{2.54}$$

We therefore see that the theory that includes the new gauge field $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ naturally includes higher dimensional defects. In the gapless gravity phase, $\Gamma_{(2|1)} = dh_{(1|1)}$ as a consequence of the flatness condition $Q_{(2|1)} = 0$. In this situation, the coupling above disappears as it becomes identically zero. The upshot is that the extra gauging has the physical effect of removing the dipole particles from our EFT, they no longer couple to the gauge fields. All that remains are the monopoles (2.52), which are forced to move on geodesics. This builds the connection between biform symmetries and spacetime. From the perspective advocated here, this is a natural consequence of the properties of the original fractonic matter.

What is the EFT which agrees with the Einstein action (2.38) in these variables? Schematically, it takes the form:

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, h \, G[\Gamma] + \Gamma^2 \,. \tag{2.55}$$

We will write the precise form of this action for theories of interest in the following sections. The Einstein biform G above is written in terms of Γ , rather than h. Because of this, it is not automatically conserved and gauge invariance requires the introduction of Γ^2 terms, with a precise structure that we will write explicitly in the later sections. The only possible gauge-invariant equations of motion are of course the flatness conditions

$$G_{(1|1)} = 0, \qquad Q_{(2|1)} = 0.$$
 (2.56)

This amounts to a first order formalism for the theories described in the previous section. When describing linearized gravity, there is a simple and familiar interpretation for these biforms: $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ is related to the usual Christoffel connection and $\mathcal{Q}_{(2|1)}$ is the nonmetricity tensor, which is set to zero here.

2.4 Beyond maximal symmetries

Within the space of maximal biforms $\hat{\Omega}$, there is one more family of interesting theories that can be studied. Consider as our starting point a (p+1|p)-biform current $H_{(p+1|p)}$ satisfying

$$dH_{(p+1|p)} = 0. (2.57)$$

This example differs from the previous case in that $H_{(p+1|p)}$ is what we called an odd biform. The important change is that the naive form of the Poincaré lemma that we used above does not hold [53]. In order to see this, we need to leave the space of maximal forms.

While the interested reader can find the full details in [53], we will sketch here only the necessary machinery. We have to refine the concept of exterior derivative and allow it to act on either the left or right column of the Young tableaux, when this is possible. As such we define both left and right differentials:

$$d_L: \Omega_{(p|q)} \to \Omega_{(p+1|q)}, \quad \forall p \ge q, \qquad d_R: \Omega_{(p|q)} \to \Omega_{(p|q+1)}, \quad \forall p \ge q+1.$$
(2.58)

The fact that d_R does not act on even biforms, and at the same time even forms are not in the image of d_L is why we did not need this technology in the previous section.

With this refinement, rather than (2.57) what we need to impose is the two equations

$$d_L H_{(p+1|p)} = 0, \qquad d_R H_{(p+1|p)} = 0, \qquad (2.59)$$

in order to guarantee that we can write $H_{(p+1|p)}$ in terms of a (p|p-1)-biform gauge potential as

$$H_{(p+1|p)} = d_L d_R \, a_{(p|p-1)} \,. \tag{2.60}$$

The conditions (2.59) just guarantee that $*H_{(p+1|p)}*$ is conserved when taking the divergence with respect to an index in either of its two columns. This family of theories enjoys a more general gauge symmetry of the form $a_{(p|p-1)} \mapsto a_{(p|p-1)} + d_L \xi_{(p-1|p-1)} + d_R \chi_{(p|p-2)}$. Having already left the space of maximal biforms $\hat{\Omega}$, we see that these theories are not very different conceptually from having started with H being a totally generic (p|q)-biform. We will not study this totally general case here, nevertheless there is a very simple and interesting example of this family of theories that we will treat in more detail in appendix C, that we briefly describe.

Consider the case where $H_{(2|1)}$ is a (2|1)-biform, which is the simplest nontrivial example. In this case, notice that $a_{(1|0)}$ has the simple gauge symmetry $a_{(1|0)} \mapsto a_{(1|0)} + d_L \xi$, with ξ a scalar, since no (1|0)-biform sits in the image of d_R . Given this simple gauge transformation, it is natural to suspect we are dealing with a familiar theory. Notice that the version of the Einstein biform which is relevant in this case is

$$S_{(1|0)} = \operatorname{tr}\left(H_{(2|1)}\right)$$
 (2.61)

In components this reads

$$S_{\mu} = \partial_{\rho} \partial^{\rho} a_{\mu} - \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\rho} a^{\rho} \,. \tag{2.62}$$

It can be easily checked that S_{μ} is automatically conserved, $\partial_{\mu}S^{\mu} = 0$. From this, we can immediately write the Einstein action for these objects:

$$S_E[a] = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, a_\mu S^\mu \,, \tag{2.63}$$

which yields the equation of motion

$$S_{\mu} = 0.$$
 (2.64)

What is this equation? Notice that, because of the reduced gauge symmetry of this particular case, there is another gauge invariant curvature:

$$F_{(2|0)} = \mathbf{d}_L a_{(1|0)} \,, \tag{2.65}$$

such that we have $H_{(2|1)} = d_R F_{(2|0)}$. Then, the equations of motion (2.64) are nothing other than the Maxwell equations

$$\partial_{\mu}F^{\mu\nu} = 0. \qquad (2.66)$$

We have thus obtained electromagnetism as a simple example of a non-maximal biform theory with an Einstein-type Lagrangian! Notice that this similarity is lost once the theory is written directly in terms of F. Of course, the irrelevant terms that we can add to this EFT are not the same if we restrict ourselves to observables that can only be expressed in terms of H. This is analogous to the different treatments of the scalar theory as a biform (i.e., Galileon superfluid) or single form (i.e., ordinary superfluid) theory discussed in section 3. We comment further on this in appendix C below.

2.5 Conserved charges and anomalies

Now that we have set up the notation for the exterior calculus of general biforms, let us return to the issue of conserved quantities in theories with maximal higher-biform symmetries. Consider a theory with a (p + 1|p + 1)-biform conserved electric current $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ satisfying:

$$d * J_{(p+1|p+1)} * = 0. (2.67)$$

We would like to study under which circumstances the (p + 1)-form current $J_{(p+1)}^{(\zeta)}$ is conserved, where

$$J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+1}}^{(\zeta)} = J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+1}|\nu_1\cdots\nu_{p+1}} \zeta^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_{p+1}} , \qquad (2.68)$$

with $\zeta_{(p+1)}$ a (p+1)-form. Taking the divergence of the equation above and using the conservation of $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ we find:

$$\partial^{\mu_1} J^{(\zeta)}_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1}} = 0 \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{p+1} | \nu_1 \cdots \nu_{p+1}} \partial^{\mu_1} \zeta^{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_{p+1}} = 0.$$
(2.69)

From the point of view of representation theory, $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ is a an irreducible (p+1|p+1)biform. Therefore, equation (2.69) carries no information about the totally antisymmetric (p+2)-form $d_L\zeta_{(p+1)}$, its contraction with $J_{(p+1|p+1)}$ vanishes automatically by symmetry. It does contain, however, information about the other irreducible possibility $d_R\zeta_{(p+1)}$, which is a (p+1|1)-biform.

We will further require our current to be traceless, as is the case on-shell in the EFTs we studied above. In biform language we can then write the following constraint on $\zeta_{(p+1)}$, that will ensure conservation of $J^{(\zeta)}$:

$$(\mathbf{d}_R \zeta)_{(p+1|1)} = \left(\eta \wedge \gamma_{(p)}\right)_{(p+1|1)},$$
 (2.70)

where $\gamma_{(p)}$ is some *p*-form — which we write below — that, when combined via the wedge product with the metric, produces a (p+1|1)-biform. In component notation we can write:

$$\partial_{\mu}\zeta_{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}} + \frac{1}{p+1}\sum_{i=1}^{p+1}\partial_{\nu_{i}}\zeta_{\nu_{1}\cdots\mu\cdots\nu_{p+1}} = \frac{p+2}{(d-p)(p+1)}\sum_{i=1}^{p+1}g_{\mu\nu_{i}}\partial^{\rho}\zeta_{\nu_{1}\cdots\rho\cdots\nu_{p+1}}.$$
 (2.71)

Here we have determined $\gamma_{(p)}$ by taking the trace of (2.70) and demanding consistency. The equation (2.71) is the generalization of the conformal Killing equation to a (p + 1)-form. The (p + 1)-forms that solve this equation are sometimes referred as conformal Killing-Yano tensors. In flat space, this equation can be solved by acting with derivatives and contracting appropriately to obtain the equation

$$\partial_{\rho}\partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\mu}\zeta_{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}} = 0, \qquad (2.72)$$

that a conformal Killing (p + 1)-form must satisfy. The most general solution to this auxiliary equation that is compatible with the original conformal Killing equation (2.71) is given by

$$\zeta_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}} = A^{(p+1)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}} + B^{(p+2)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+2}} x^{\mu_{p+2}} + \left(\sum_{i=1}^{p} C^{(p)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{i-1}\mu_{p+1}\mu_{i+1}\cdots\mu_{p}} x_{\mu_{i}} - C^{(p)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}} x_{\mu_{p+1}}\right) + \left(D^{(p+1)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}} x^{2} - 2\sum_{i=1}^{p+1} x_{\mu_{i}} D^{(p+1)}_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{i-1}\sigma\mu_{i+1}\cdots\mu_{p+1}} x^{\sigma}\right),$$

$$(2.73)$$

where $A^{(q)}, B^{(q)}, C^{(q)}$, and $D^{(q)}$ are constant q-forms. Notice that A is analogous to translations, B to rotations, C to dilations, and D to special conformal transformations. This general solution can be cast in a nicer form in terms of the standard CFT embedding of \mathbb{R}^d into \mathbb{R}^{d+2} with metric $\eta_{AB} = \text{diag}(-1, 1, \eta_{\mu\nu}), X^A(x) = \left(\frac{1+x^2}{2}, \frac{1-x^2}{2}, x^{\mu}\right)$. In these variables, the conformal Killing tensors can be written as

$$\zeta_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+1}} = K_{A_1\cdots A_{p+1}A_{p+2}} \frac{\partial X^{A_1}}{\partial x^{\mu_1}} \cdots \frac{\partial X^{A_{p+1}}}{\partial x^{\mu_{p+1}}} X^{A_{p+2}}, \qquad (2.74)$$

where $K_{A_1 \cdots A_{p+2}}$ is a constant (p+2)-form in the (d+2)-dimensional embedding space. Upon dimensional reduction to the physical *d*-dimensional space, the (p+2)-form *K* breaks up into (p+2)-form, 2 different (p+1)-forms and a *p*-form, which are precisely the coefficients $B^{(p+2)}, A^{(p+1)}, D^{(p+1)}, C^{(p)}$.

We are interested in these equations when $d \ge 2p + 2$, since in lower dimensions our theories of interest are gapped. Something special happens in the equations above when d = 2p + 2. For p = 0, we have a free scalar CFT₂ and there exist an infinite number of solutions to the conformal Killing equation giving rise to a Kac-Moody current algebra. For higher values of p, the solutions (2.73) are still the full set of solutions. Nevertheless, the structure of the equations is different in these special dimensions and the solutions further satisfy the Laplace equation:

$$\partial_{\rho}\partial^{\rho}\zeta_{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}} = 0 \quad \text{when} \quad d = 2p+2.$$
 (2.75)

For electromagnetism in d = 4, it was found that the special structure of the equations leads to the existence of 0-form symmetries which also imply the existence of Kac-Moody algebra [6]. This suggests that d = 4 linearized gravity might also enjoy a symmetry enhancement for lower codimension charges. An explicit construction of these charges could possibly arise from the double copy techniques in gravity [58]. Soft graviton theorems can already be viewed as an example of this enhanced symmetry structure [59].

In conclusion, we have seen that charges for theories with maximal higher biform symmetries are labeled by conformal Killing-Yano forms. Given a current satisfying $d * J_{(p+1|p+1)} * = 0$ and $tr(J_{(p+1|p+1)}) = 0$, conserved charges are given by:

$$Q^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_{d-p-1}) = \int_{\Sigma_{d-p-1}} *J^{(\zeta)}_{(p+1)}.$$
(2.76)

Notice that some of these charges might be trivial. Indeed, provided there are not topological features and that the fundamental fields are globally well defined, it is not hard to see that only ζ s satisfying $\partial^{\rho}\zeta_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p\rho} \neq 0$ will yield nontrivial charges. The rest just give total derivatives. In the language of the conformal group, the nontrivial generators are the ones that are not part of the Poincaré group, i.e., the dilations and special conformal transformations. For us, it is the $C^{(p)}$ and $D^{(p+1)}$ that parameterize the non-trivial charges.¹¹

It is relatively easy to see the origin of these conserved quantities. The Einstein type actions we consider turn out to be invariant under the global symmetry generated by

$$h_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p|\nu_1\cdots\nu_p} \mapsto h_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p|\nu_1\cdots\nu_p} + \mathcal{Y}_{(p|p)} \partial^{\rho} \left(\zeta_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\rho} \epsilon_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}\right) , \qquad (2.77)$$

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(p|p)}$ is the Young projector onto a (p|p)-biform, and $\zeta_{(p+1)}$ is a conformal Killing (p+1)-form. It is clear that this transformation is only nontrivial when $\partial^{\rho}\zeta_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\rho} \neq 0$. The divergence of a conformal Killing (p+1)-form is at most linear in the coordinates, so the current $J_{(p+1|p+1)} = d^{2}h_{(p|p)}$ is manifestly invariant under this global transformation. It is then easy to see that this implies all Einstein and Maxwell-type terms are invariant under this symmetry.

Magnetic charges can be constructed in similar fashion. Notice, however, that our magnetic current is not generically traceless. In that case, looking at (2.27), we must demand a more constraining Killing type equation for ρ :

$$\partial_{\mu}\varrho_{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p+1}} + \frac{1}{p+1}\sum_{i=1}^{p+1}\partial_{\nu_{i}}\varrho_{\nu_{1}\cdots\mu\cdots\nu_{p+1}} = 0, \qquad (2.78)$$

which has the smaller set of solutions:

$$\varrho_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+1}} = A^{(p+1)}_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+1}} + B^{(p+2)}_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{p+2}} x^{\mu_{p+2}} \,. \tag{2.79}$$

¹¹We stress again that this is the case if there are no topological defects. In many cases these defects would not be allowed. But in the critical dimension d = 2p + 2, they can appear as part of the magnetic symmetries. See section 4.5 for such an example.

Coupling to gauge fields and anomalies. In what follows, we would like to couple these theories to background gauge fields that gauge the symmetries (2.77). In order to that, we let our fundamental field $h_{(p|p)}$ shift by the divergence of an arbitrary (p+1|p)-biform as:

$$h_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p|\nu_1\cdots\nu_p} \mapsto h_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p|\nu_1\cdots\nu_p} + \mathcal{Y}_{(p|p)} \partial^{\rho} \Lambda_{\rho\mu_1\cdots\mu_p|\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}, \qquad (2.80)$$

and demand our actions are invariant by the addition of appropriate compensating gauge fields. We do this in detail in the following sections for the cases of interest, including linearized gravity. Schematically, the expectation is that the curvatures get nonlinearly gauged by the addition of background (p+1|p+1)-biform fields $C_{(p+1|p+1)}$:¹²

$$J_{(p+1|p+1)} \to \mathcal{J}_{(p+1|p+1)} \equiv J_{(p+1|p+1)} - C_{(p+1|p+1)}.$$
(2.81)

This background gauge field transforms as $C_{(p+1|p+1)} \mapsto C_{(p+1|p+1)} + d^2 \partial \cdot \Lambda_{(p+1|p)}$ under gauge transformations. Already at this level, it is clear that this will lead to a mixed anomaly with the magnetic conservation equation since:

$$d\mathcal{J}_{(p+1|p+1)} = -d\mathcal{C}_{(p+1|p+1)} \neq 0.$$
(2.82)

This anomaly is directly responsible for protecting the gaplessness of this phase, as was studied for superfluids in [5]. In the following, we extend the arguments to linearized gravity, showing how it can be interpreted as a gapless phase defined by a particular structure of mixed anomalies.

It turns out that (2.81) is not quite the end of the story. There are two interlocked reasons for this. The first is that we would expect gauge fields that act as sources for the electric current (2.17) to transform by something that has a single derivative of the gauge parameter $\Lambda_{(p+1|p)}$, in order to couple to a conserved current satisfying d $* J_{(p+1|p+1)} * = 0$. The second is that the Einstein term is no longer invariant under the original symmetries, parameterized by conformal Killing (p + 1)-forms, once we gauge as in (2.81). We expect this not to be allowed for abelian symmetries. It turns out that the way out of both puzzles is that $C_{(p+1|p+1)}$ must be constructed as:

$$C_{(p+1|p+1)} \sim d\left(\partial \cdot A_{(p+1|p+1)}\right), \qquad (2.83)$$

where $A_{(p+1|p+1)}$ is also a (p+1|p+1)-biform. The equation (2.83) is just schematic; explicit expression are written for the examples of interest below. For transformations of the form (2.77), $A_{(p+1|p+1)}$ shifts by a term proportional to the conformal Killing equation, guaranteeing both invariance under global symmetries and that the gauge field transforms by something linear in derivatives.

3 Superfluids

We begin by describing the simplest theory that exhibits a biform symmetry. This is a scalar theory which can be thought of as a somewhat peculiar kind of superfluid that has a

¹²Throughout this work, we will denote currents before the introduction of background gauge fields with capital roman letters and their gauge-invariant counterparts with calligraphic capital letters.

0-biform symmetry. We first review the ordinary superfluid case from the perspective that it is a gapless phase protected by anomalies, as was considered in [5]. We then add a new twist to the superfluid discussion by considering a 0-biform superfluid, which is related to the physics of Galileons [60] which share many of the features of gravity [61]. This galileon superfluid theory belongs to the same class of theories as gravity, and shares a number of features with linearized gravity, making it a useful illustrative example.

Both the ordinary superfluid and the galileon superfluid are members of a broader class of theories that could be called fractonic superfluids. All of these theories agree in the deep infrared, and correspondingly have the same scalar gapless degree of freedom. The theories differ in their symmetries, which are of the form $\delta \phi = c_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_N} x^{\mu_1} \cdots x^{\mu_N}$, where $c_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_N}$ is a traceless tensor. (The ordinary superfluid has the N = 0 symmetry and the galileon superfluid additionally has the N = 1 symmetry.) The theories have different allowed irrelevant deformations depending on the maximal value of N which is a symmetry. From the operator perspective, the fundamental conserved currents in these theories are $J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{N+1}}$, and in the deep infrared are given by $J_{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_{N+1}} = \partial_{\mu_1} \cdots \partial_{\mu_{N+1}} \phi$. The fact that all of these theories agree in the deep IR — or equivalently that all of these currents propagate a gapless scalar — is a manifestation of the so-called inverse Higgs effect, where a single Goldstone degree of freedom nonlinearly realizes several spacetime symmetries [62].

3.1 Ordinary superfluid

As a first example in order to orient ourselves, we describe the effective field theory of an ordinary superfluid [63].¹³ This is a rephrasing of the discussion that appeared in [5], emphasizing the aspects that will be important for the extension to the gravity case. The perspective that we take begins with the global symmetries that define a superfluid phase: 0-form U(1) symmetry and a (d-2)-form U(1)^(d-2) symmetry in d spacetime dimensions. The gapless superfluid phonon can be thought of as an inevitable consequence of the mixed anomaly between these two global symmetries — sourcing one of the conserved currents via a background gauge field necessarily causes a non-conservation of the other current.

3.1.1 Conservation equations

An interesting and recurring theme in physics is that phases of matter can be classified by anomalies. In [5] it was shown how this classification scheme can also be usefully applied to systems with spontaneously broken global symmetries, providing an alternative viewpoint on Goldstone's theorem. In this spirit, following [5] we *define* a superfluid as a phase involving two conserved currents with a mixed 't Hooft anomaly.

The effective field theory has two conserved currents: one is an ordinary 1-form Noether current, J^{μ} , associated to a 0-form symmetry. The other current is a (d-1)-form $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$, and is associated to a (d-2)-form symmetry. In the standard presentation of the theory, this latter current is usually called topological, but — as was discussed in section 2—this depends on the variables that we choose to parameterize the theory.

 $^{^{13}}$ We are slightly abusing terminology, strictly speaking the hydrodynamics of a superfluid is described by expanding the effective field theory that we will construct around a finite density configuration [63]. See [5] for the details of how this works in this context.

We now want to gauge one of these symmetries, and we can choose which one. The standard way to do this is to introduce a background gauge field that couples to the symmetry currents. Upon turning on a background gauge field for one symmetry current, the other current will cease to be conserved. The fact that its conservation equation becomes anomalous captures the impossibility of simultaneously gauging both symmetries.

If we choose to gauge the ordinary U(1) shift symmetry by introducing a 1-form background gauge field A_{μ} , we need to improve both the ordinary U(1) current and the higher-form current in order to make them gauge invariant. We will denote these gaugeinvariant currents by \mathcal{J}^{μ} and $\mathcal{K}^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$, respectively. Because we have decided to source \mathcal{J}^{μ} by A_{μ} , conservation of this current will be maintained: $\partial_{\mu}\mathcal{J}^{\mu} = 0$. On the other hand, this gauge improvement will spoil the conservation of $\mathcal{K}^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$; we instead have

$$\partial_{\mu}\mathcal{J}^{\mu} = 0, \qquad \partial_{\left[\mu} * \mathcal{K}_{\nu\right]} = -\frac{1}{2}F_{\mu\nu}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where $F_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial_{[\mu}A_{\nu]}$ is the usual field strength, so that the anomaly is gauge invariant, as it must be.¹⁴ Here we have dualized the \mathcal{K} current for convenience, so that its conservation corresponds to the vanishing of the exterior derivative of $*\mathcal{K}$. Note that — unlike axialtype anomalies — this mixed anomaly between U(1) and U(1)^(d-2) symmetries is not dimension-dependent, and can occur in any spacetime dimension.

The equation where the anomaly appears is always a choice, and so we can choose to put the anomaly in the \mathcal{J}^{μ} conservation equation if we like. This is achieved by gauging the (d-2)-form symmetry by introducing a (d-1)-form background gauge field, $B^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-1}}$. In this case, the conservation equations instead read

$$\partial_{\mu}\mathcal{J}^{\mu} = \epsilon_{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{d}}\partial^{\mu_{1}}B^{\mu_{2}\cdots\mu_{d}}, \qquad \partial_{[\mu}*\mathcal{K}_{\nu]} = 0, \qquad (3.2)$$

where $\epsilon_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_d}\partial^{\mu_1}B^{\mu_2\cdots\mu_d}$ is the (Hodge dual of the) field strength associated to the higherform gauge field. Either presentation of the anomaly — eq. (3.1) or eq. (3.2)—is sufficient to completely fix the current-current correlation function $\langle J_{\mu} * K_{\nu} \rangle$, as we now review.

3.1.2 Current-current correlator

The current-current two-point function $\langle J_{\mu} * K_{\nu} \rangle$ is completely fixed by the anomalous conservation conditions in the presence of a background field that sources one of the currents. The way that this manifests at the level of correlation functions with the background fields turned off is that it is impossible to impose conservation of both J^{μ} and $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$ at coincident points. There will always be contact terms that violate one of the two conservation conditions. Since we will be interested in the properties of the current-current correlator at coincident points, it is natural to Fourier transform, so that position space contact terms appear as analytic terms in the momentum p in Fourier space.

We can see this structure by parameterizing the most general possible correlator. The Fourier transform of the mixed correlator is constrained by Lorentz invariance to take

¹⁴Note that we are normalizing the J^{μ} and $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$ currents in the way that is appropriate for compact symmetries. This means that even in the deep infrared they are not exactly Hodge duals of each other, because their normalizations differ.

the form

$$\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle \equiv \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \, e^{ip \cdot x} \, \langle J_{\mu}(x) * K_{\nu}(0) \rangle = c_{1}(p^{2})p_{\mu}p_{\nu} + c_{2}(p^{2})p^{2}g_{\mu\nu} \,, \qquad (3.3)$$

where c_1 , c_2 are at this point arbitrary functions. Note that even though the two currents in the correlator are different, this is symmetric in μ and ν .

We now want to impose conservation of the currents. We will see that we can pick one of the two currents to be conserved everywhere, and that the mixed anomaly will then constrain the other current to not be conserved at coincident points. This failure of conservation by contact terms is the hallmark of an anomaly. The final form of $\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle$ depends on which current we choose to be conserved. The different choices that we can make shift the final two-point function by local contact terms. However, the nonlocal part of the correlator that describes physics at separated points is completely fixed, and it is this part that we will use to deduce facts about the spectrum of the theory.

• The 1-form current is conserved: we first consider the case where we demand that the current J^{μ} is conserved everywhere — including at coincident points. This requires that the two free functions in (3.3) are related as $c_2(p^2) = -c_1(p^2)$. The residual freedom to select $c_1(p^2)$ is then fixed by the anomaly equation (3.1), which when differentiated with respect to the background fields to get the two-point function and written in momentum space, requires the failure of conservation to be purely analytic in p (corresponding to a position space contact term),

$$p_{[\rho} \langle J_{[\mu]}(p) * K_{\nu]}(-p) \rangle = -p_{[\rho} \eta_{\nu]\mu} \,. \tag{3.4}$$

Imposing this completely fixes the two-point correlator to be [5]

$$\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle = \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu} - p^2\eta_{\mu\nu}}{p^2}.$$
 (3.5)

The conservation of J^{μ} holds exactly (i.e., even at coincident points), while the dual conservation of $*K_{\nu}$ holds only at separated points. The failure of $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$ to be conserved at coincident points due to a contact term is precisely the statement that there is an 't Hooft anomaly between the symmetries that these currents correspond to.

• The (d-1)-form current is conserved: we can instead require that $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$ is conserved even at coincident points. This forces us to set $c_2(p^2) = 0$ in (3.3). It is then not possible to make J^{μ} identically conserved. The anomaly equation (3.2), when differentiated with respect to the background fields to get the two-point function and written in momentum space, requires the failure of conservation to be the particular contact term

$$p^{\mu} \langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle = p_{\nu}.$$
 (3.6)

Imposing this completely fixes the two-point correlator to be

$$\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle = \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}.$$
 (3.7)

We see that the difference between the two correlators (3.5) and (3.7) is a local contact term $\propto \eta_{\mu\nu}$, which is what we anticipated. However, the nonlocal part of the correlator, which controls the behavior at separated points, is identical. This part is universal in any theory with these conserved currents, and will be the part that tells us the theory has a massless mode.

3.1.3 Källén-Lehmann for a superfluid

We now perform a Källén-Lehmann [64, 65] spectral decomposition of the correlators in order to prove that there is a massless scalar mode in the spectrum [5]. As we saw in the previous section, our two possible choices for which current is conserved merely serve to shift the contact term appearing in the correlator, but in both cases the nonlocal part is the same. In order to perform a Källén-Lehmann decomposition, it is convenient to dualize one of the currents so that the two operators in the correlator have the same number of Lorentz indices. It is more convenient to dualize $K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}}$ to a vector, so we will do that in the following. As we elaborate on in appendix A, only the nonlocal part is necessary to deduce the spectrum of the theory, the spectral decomposition is insensitive to what contact terms are present in the theory. We can therefore take the correlator in the form (3.7).

Our starting point is the spectral representation of the current two-point function (see appendix A for details of its derivation)

$$\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle = \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{s}{p^{2} + s} \left[\rho_{1}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} - \rho_{0}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu\nu}^{(0)} \right] \,. \tag{3.8}$$

Here $\rho_0(s)$ and $\rho_1(s)$ are the spin-0 and spin-1 spectral densities, which tell us about the presence of spin 0 and spin 1 states that couple to the currents (note that only a massive spin-1 field can couple to a conserved current [66–68], so the spectral density ρ_1 must go to zero as $s \to 0$), and the projectors are defined as

$$\widetilde{\Pi}^{(0)}_{\mu\nu} = -\frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{s}, \qquad \widetilde{\Pi}^{(1)}_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{s}, \qquad (3.9)$$

which are related to the usual projectors

$$\Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(0)} = \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}, \qquad \Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}, \qquad (3.10)$$

by the replacement $p^2 \rightarrow -s$, and agree with them on-shell where $p^2 = -s$.

We can then rewrite (3.8) as

$$\langle J_{\mu}(p) * K_{\nu}(-p) \rangle = \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\mathrm{d}s}{p^{2} + s} \left[s\rho_{1}(s)\eta_{\mu\nu} + \left(\rho_{1}(s) + \rho_{0}(s)\right)p_{\mu}p_{\nu} \right].$$
(3.11)

In order to reproduce (3.7), the spectral densities must be given by¹⁵

$$\rho_1(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_0(s) = \delta(s).$$
(3.12)

¹⁵Note that in performing the spectral decomposition, the distinction between the actual projectors given in (3.10) and the off-shell projectors (3.9), along with the constraint that $\rho_1 \to 0$ as $s \to 0$, are crucial. Notice that the two-point function with different contact terms can be written directly in terms of projectors. For example, we can write (3.7) as $\langle J_{\mu} * K_{\nu} \rangle = \Pi^{(0)}_{\mu\nu}$ and (3.5) as $\langle J_{\mu} * K_{\nu} \rangle = -\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu\nu}$, respectively. This would seem to suggest that when we perform the spectral decomposition, we could actually decompose this latter correlator in terms of spin-1 states, implying a massless spin-1 mode instead of a spin-0 one. However, because of the constraint that ρ_1 has no support at s = 0, it is impossible to reproduce the two-point function with $\rho_1(s) \sim \delta(s)$.

That is, we see that there is a massless spin-0 mode in the spectrum as a consequence of the structure of anomalies, and furthermore, no other states contribute to the two-point function.¹⁶ The local contact term does not affect the spectral functions (see appendix A), so regardless of the choices made in where to put the anomaly, there is a gapless mode, establishing a version of a Goldstone theorem [5].

3.1.4 The superfluid EFT

The previous discussion did not rely on any action to derive the current conservation equations. However, the universality of the result suggests that one can build an effective field theory that captures this physics in the form of an infrared Lagrangian with the appropriate degree of freedom, which further includes irrelevant corrections via higher dimension operators.

Indeed, the superfluid EFT is given by the action

$$S = a \int d^d x \left[\frac{1}{2} \partial_\mu \phi(x) \partial^\mu \phi(x) \right] + \cdots, \qquad (3.13)$$

where \cdots represents the possible inclusion of irrelevant corrections which we discuss below, and *a* is the normalization of the action. The action (3.13) is invariant under the usual constant shift

$$\phi(x) \mapsto \phi(x) + c \,, \tag{3.14}$$

for which ϕ serves as the Goldstone boson. The corresponding conserved current is $J_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\phi$. This global symmetry can be gauged in the free theory by introducing a 1-form background gauge field A_{μ} as

$$S = a \int d^d x \left[\frac{1}{2} (\partial_\mu \phi - A_\mu)^2 \right], \qquad (3.15)$$

with gauge transformations $\delta\phi(x) = c(x)$ and $\delta A_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}c(x)$. The equation of motion derived from (3.15) is

$$\Box \phi = \partial_{\alpha} A^{\alpha} \,. \tag{3.16}$$

The gauge invariance of the action guarantees that the current

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu} \equiv \frac{\delta S}{\delta A^{\mu}} = a \left(\partial_{\mu} \phi - A_{\mu} \right) \,, \tag{3.17}$$

is conserved on-shell.

There is additionally a topological current

$$K_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}} = \epsilon_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}\alpha} \partial^\alpha \phi \,, \tag{3.18}$$

which in the absence of A_{μ} is identically conserved. However, in the presence of the background gauge field for the shift symmetry, we have

$$\partial_{[\mu} * \mathcal{K}_{\nu]} = -\frac{1}{2} F_{\mu\nu} ,$$
 (3.19)

¹⁶The same conclusion can be reached with less work by noting that in the spectral decomposition the only massless particle that can couple to a conserved current is a scalar [66, 67], and since the two-point function has a pole at $p^2 \rightarrow 0$, there must be a massless particle in the spectrum.

where $*\mathcal{K}_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\phi - A_{\mu}$ is the (dual of) the gauge-invariant version of K. (Notice that \mathcal{J}_{μ} and $*\mathcal{K}_{\mu}$ differ only by normalization at the free level.)

The action (3.13) produces the two-point function derived in equation (3.7). Typical analytic corrections for an ordinary superfluid are of the form $(\partial_{\mu}\phi \,\partial^{\mu}\phi)^n$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$. In this sense, the superfluid EFT is a Maxwell action in the language of sections 2.2 and 2.4, which has a 0-form symmetry.

Less obvious is the fact that the most relevant term of this EFT enjoys another symmetry of the form $\delta \phi = c_{\mu} x^{\mu}$, which is the defining feature of a Galileon theory [60], as well as an infinite tower of higher symmetries with higher powers of x^{μ} [69–71]. If we want to describe this EFT and its irrelevant corrections that preserve this enhanced symmetry, we must reinterpret the leading quadratic term as an Einstein action for a maximal 0-biform symmetry. This theory then shares many features with gravity. We describe this perspective in the following section.

3.2 Galileon superfluid

We now want to consider a slightly different superfluid theory, which differs from the usual superfluid in that it has a larger set of symmetries. In order to make these symmetries more intuitive, we show how one could "discover" them in the IR action (3.13) below. Once we have a handle on this theory and its symmetry structure, we invert the logic and study its anomalies and universal current-current two-point function.

Let us start by rewriting the action (3.13) in a slightly different form by simply integrating by parts

$$S = a \int d^d x \left[-\frac{1}{2} \phi \,\partial_\mu \partial^\mu \phi \right] \,. \tag{3.20}$$

While the action (3.13) was manifestly invariant under the usual U(1) shift symmetry, by writing it in the form (3.20) we see it admits a larger set of symmetries which include the more general shifts:¹⁷

$$\phi(x) \mapsto \phi(x) + \partial_{\mu} \xi^{\mu},$$
(3.21)

where ξ^{μ} is a conformal Killing vector satisfying (2.72). The most general solution to (2.72) is given in (2.73). In particular, any vector ξ^{μ} that satisfies (2.72) has a divergence $\partial_{\mu}\xi^{\mu}$ which is either a constant, c, or linear in coordinates, i.e., $\partial_{\mu}\xi^{\mu} = c + c_{\mu}x^{\mu}$, with c, c_{μ} constant. It is straightforward to check that these two cases are symmetries of the action (3.20). These symmetries are the ones relevant for theories of Galileons [60], so we will refer to the type of superfluid that has this symmetry as a Galileon superfluid. It is also simple to see that Killing vectors that satisfy $\partial_{\mu}\xi^{\mu} = 0$ cannot generate non-trivial symmetries if the fundamental field $\phi(x)$ is globally well defined and topologically trivial. These Killing vectors are associated with translations and rotations in (2.73).

In the deep infrared, where we only need the leading order term in the EFT, this theory coincides with the usual superfluid (3.13). However, the allowed irrelevant corrections are

¹⁷In fact, the action (3.20) has an infinite number of nonlinearly realized symmetries where ϕ shifts by any harmonic function of the form $c_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_N}x^{\mu_1}\cdots x^{\mu_N}$, where $c_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_N}$ is traceless (see, e.g., [69]). The symmetry (3.21) is the one whose EFT fits into the class of biform theories that we are interested in presently, but EFTs that preserve more of the shift symmetries would describe other fractonic superfluids.

different in each case. We have already described the subleading corrections to (3.13), but the subleading corrections to (3.20) involve more derivatives and are of the form $(J_{\mu|\nu})^n$ (with appropriate index contractions), where $J_{\mu|\nu} = a \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \phi$ is the conserved current associated to (3.21).¹⁸ These terms are more restricted than the generic interactions of a superfluid and, hence, the two theories agree solely at leading order, i.e., in the deep infrared.

3.2.1 First-order EFT Lagrangian

In order to couple this theory to background gauge fields for the symmetry (3.21), it is convenient to rewrite the action (3.20) in first-order form, along the lines of the discussion in section 2.3. For the free scalar theory, the first-order formulation is

$$S = -a \int d^d x \left(\phi \,\partial^\mu s_\mu + \frac{1}{2} s^\mu s_\mu \right) \,. \tag{3.22}$$

The ϕ equation of motion sets

$$\partial^{\mu}s_{\mu} = 0, \qquad (3.23)$$

which we can think of as a flatness condition. The equation of motion for s_{μ} allows for us to solve for it in terms of ϕ :

$$s_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\phi \,. \tag{3.24}$$

Substituting (3.24) into (3.23), we obtain the Klein-Gordon equation $\Box \phi = 0$. We could also integrate out s_{μ} using its equation of motion (3.24) in the action (3.22), which yields the usual free scalar action (3.20).

Returning to the discussion in section 2.3, we would like to identify the relevant curvatures. In this case, the gauge symmetry can't show all its muscle, as ϕ is only a 0-form. Nevertheless, we can ask which objects are invariant under the global symmetries, which act as $\delta \phi = c + c_{\mu} x^{\mu}$ and $\delta s_{\mu} = c_{\mu}$. We consider the two objects,¹⁹

$$J_{\mu|\nu} = a \,\partial_{(\mu} s_{\nu)} \,, \tag{3.25}$$

$$Q_{\mu} = a \left(\partial_{\mu} \phi - s_{\mu} \right) \,. \tag{3.26}$$

These are the same curvatures discussed in section 2.2, provided we identify ϕ with $h_{(0|0)}$ and s_{μ} with $\Gamma_{(1|0)}$. We have introduced a normalization factor for the currents, a, which follows from the normalization of the action. With these identifications we recognize (3.22) as an Einstein-like action. We can think of the field s_{μ} as gauging the 0-form symmetry present in the ordinary superfluid current. The EFT expansion is then organized in terms of $J_{\mu|\nu}$ via contractions of the form $(\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}[s])^n$ (excepting WZ terms — see Footnote 18), distinguishing this theory from the ordinary superfluid EFT.

¹⁸In addition to these interactions — which are exactly invariant under the relevant global symmetries — there are interactions with fewer derivatives that are also invariant up to a total derivative. These are known as the Galileon interactions [60], and can be thought of as Wess-Zumino (WZ) terms for the spontaneous breaking of the symmetries [72]. Since they have the fewest derivatives per field, they will be the least irrelevant terms in the infrared, though they are not renormalized or induced by integrating out matter that is coupled in a manner that preserves the symmetries we are discussing [73].

¹⁹Notice that $\partial_{[\mu}s_{\nu]}$ is also invariant under the symmetries, which is an accident of the scalar theory. In any case, this tensor is set to zero by equations of motion.

The equations of motion actually set most of the curvatures (3.25) and (3.26) to zero. The equation (3.23) written in terms of $J_{\mu|\nu}$ reads

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(J\right) = 0\,,\tag{3.27}$$

while (3.24) corresponds to

$$\mathcal{Q} = 0. \tag{3.28}$$

Importantly, the fact that tr (J) = 0 does *not* imply that all of $J_{\mu|\nu}$ vanishes — in particular the trace-free part can be nonzero. This is the crucial difference between a BF type Lagrangian and the Einstein form in (3.22), the relevant curvature only obeys a partial flatness condition so there is enough room for degrees of freedom to propagate. The equations of motion further imply the conservation of the electric current:

$$\partial^{\mu}J_{\mu|\nu} = \partial_{\nu}\Box\phi = 0, \qquad (3.29)$$

as expected. In addition to the conserved electric current (3.25) there is a conserved (topological) magnetic symmetry current

$$K^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}|\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-1}} = \epsilon^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_d} \epsilon^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_d} \partial_{\mu_d} \partial_{\nu_d} \phi, \qquad (3.30)$$

which is (identically) conserved as a consequence of the fact that partial derivatives commute.

3.2.2 Coupling to background gauge fields

We now turn to the study of the fate of these symmetries in the presence of background sources for the conserved currents in the theory. The most obvious way to gauge the global symmetries is to improve the curvatures by introducing a background gauge field as

$$J_{\mu|\nu} \longrightarrow \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = a \left(\partial_{(\mu} s_{\nu)} - g \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial^{\alpha} s_{\alpha} - C_{\mu|\nu} \right), \qquad (3.31)$$

where we have additionally shifted J by its trace with a free coefficient g for later convenience, and where $C_{\mu|\nu}$ is a symmetric two-index background gauge field (i.e. a (1|1)-biform), which corrects the shift of s_{μ} from the gauged version of the global symmetry of interest. The curvature $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ is invariant under the gauge transformations

$$\delta\phi = \partial_{\alpha}\Lambda^{\alpha} \,, \tag{3.32}$$

$$\delta s_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\alpha} \Lambda^{\alpha} \,, \tag{3.33}$$

$$\delta C_{\mu|\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\partial_{\alpha}\Lambda^{\alpha} - g\,\eta_{\mu\nu}\Box\partial_{\alpha}\Lambda^{\alpha}\,,\tag{3.34}$$

for any 1-form Λ . Notice that Q is already invariant and so does not need an additional background gauge field improvement.

There is, however, a surprise. We cannot build an Einstein-type action using $C_{\mu|\nu}$ as our background gauge field. We anticipated this problem in section 2.5. The resolution is that we have to build $C_{\mu|\nu}$ itself from two derivatives of a symmetric gauge field $A_{\mu|\nu}$ as

$$C_{\mu|\nu} = 2\kappa \left(\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}A_{\nu)|\alpha} - \frac{1}{2}\Box A_{\mu|\nu}\right) - (\kappa + g - 1)\left(\partial_{(\mu}\partial_{\nu)}A + \eta_{\mu\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}A_{\alpha|\beta}\right) + \left(\kappa + g^2 - 1\right)\eta_{\mu\nu}\Box A,$$
(3.35)

where we have defined $A \equiv \eta^{\mu\nu} A_{\mu|\nu}$ as the trace tr $(A_{\mu|\nu})$, and κ is another free coefficient. Provided that under a gauge transformation, $A_{\mu|\nu}$ transforms as

$$\delta A_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{1}{(1-g)} \partial_{(\mu} \Lambda_{\nu)} , \qquad (3.36)$$

then (3.35) will shift as in (3.34). Note that there is a two-parameter family of tensors (parameterized by g and κ) that all have the same transformation properties, so that the current (3.31) is gauge invariant. Noting that $J_{(1|1)} = a * K *_{(1|1)}$ in the free theory, it is also straightforward to promote the magnetic current to its gauge-invariant version:

$$* \mathcal{K}_{*\mu|\nu} \equiv *K_{*\mu|\nu} - g \eta_{\mu\nu} \Box \phi - C_{\mu|\nu} \,. \tag{3.37}$$

We now want to investigate the properties of these gauge-invariant currents.

Anomalies. Recall that the currents $J_{\mu|\nu}$ and $K_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_{d-1}|\nu_1\cdots\nu_{d-1}}$ satisfy the following equations on-shell (and at separated points)

$$\operatorname{tr} J = 0, \partial^{\mu} J_{\mu|\nu} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho} * K *_{\mu]|\nu} = 0,$$
(3.38)

where the condition on *K* is the dualization of the conservation of the magnetic current $K_{(d-1|d-1)}$. In the presence of the background gauge field $A_{\mu|\nu}$, it is impossible to satisfy all of these conditions on shell. This is the expression of a mixed anomaly between the electric and magnetic symmetries.

The two anomalous conservation conditions are the trace condition on the electric current

$$\operatorname{tr} \mathcal{J} = a [1 - d + \kappa (d - 2)] \left(\partial_{\alpha} \partial_{\beta} A^{\alpha | \beta} - \Box A \right), \qquad (3.39)$$

and the conservation of the magnetic current, which can be expressed as

$$\partial_{[\rho} * \mathcal{K}_{\mu]|\nu} = -\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}_{\mu]|\nu}, \qquad (3.40)$$

where we have defined the tensor

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu|\nu} \equiv 2\kappa \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{(\mu} A_{\nu)|\alpha} - \frac{1}{2} \Box A_{\mu|\nu} \right) - (\kappa - 1) \eta_{\mu\nu} \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} A_{\alpha|\beta} - \Box A \right) \,. \tag{3.41}$$

The condition $\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = 0$ continues to hold even in the presence of the background gauge field. It is straightforward to check that the right hand sides of both (3.39) and (3.40) are gauge invariant, as they must be. From these expressions, we see first that there is no choice of g, κ that makes these conservation conditions exact, which will end up being an anomaly in the theory. We further see a conceptual difference between d = 2 and d > 2. In generic dimension, it is possible to choose κ to make $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ traceless, while this is not possible in d = 2. We therefore treat these two cases separately in the following.

• d > 2: in generic dimension, it is convenient to set

$$\kappa = \frac{d-1}{d-2},\tag{3.42}$$

along with g = 1/d. In this case, we find both that the right-hand side of (3.39) vanishes and that the anomalous conservation equation (3.40) can be written in terms of the *traceless* part of $A_{\mu|\nu}^{(T)}$:

$$\mathcal{C}^{(d)}_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{d-1}{d-2} \left[2\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}A^{(T)}_{\nu)|\alpha} - \Box A^{(T)}_{\mu|\nu} - \frac{1}{d-1}\eta_{\mu\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}A^{(T)}_{\alpha|\beta} \right],$$
(3.43)

where $A_{\mu|\nu}^{(T)} \equiv A_{\mu|\nu} - \frac{1}{d}\eta_{\mu\nu}A$. This is the minimal presentation of the anomaly, where the only anomalous equation is the conservation of $\mathcal{K}_{(d-1|d-1)}$. This makes clear that the mixed anomaly is between the electric and magnetic symmetries responsible for the conservation of these currents.

• d = 2: in two spacetime dimensions, there is a further trace anomaly. Since κ multiplies d - 2 in (3.39), we can no longer choose it to make the trace of $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ vanish.²⁰ In this case, the currents satisfy the equations

$$\operatorname{tr} \mathcal{J} = a \, \mathcal{C}^{(2)} \,, \partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = 0 \,, \qquad \qquad \partial_{[\rho} * \mathcal{K}_{*\mu]|\nu} = -\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}^{(2)}_{\mu]|\nu} \,,$$
(3.44)

where the field strengths appearing on the right hand sides are

$$\mathcal{C}^{(2)} = -\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}A_{\alpha|\beta} + \Box A, \qquad (3.45)$$

along with (3.41), and there is no choice of the free parameters that makes either of them vanish. Notice that the gauge-invariant tensor (3.45) is proportional to the linearized Ricci tensor in gravity if we interpret $A_{\mu|\nu}$ as a metric perturbation, so that we have effectively coupled our Galileon theory to a background linearized geometry.

In both cases, the combined (anomalous) conservation equations are sufficient to completely fix the two-point function involving the conserved currents $J_{(1|1)}$ and $K_{(d-1|d-1)}$, as we demonstrate explicitly in section 3.2.3. However, we first show how one can reproduce the structure of anomalies described here starting directly from an action principle for the free scalar.

Gauging the action. We can now write a gauge-invariant action that reproduces this universal physics as

$$S = -a \int d^{d}x \bigg[\phi \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu} - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu|\nu} + g \Box A \right) + \frac{1}{2} s_{\mu} s^{\mu} - \kappa \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu|\alpha} \partial_{\nu} A^{\nu|\alpha} + \frac{\kappa}{2} \partial_{\mu} A_{\nu|\alpha} \partial^{\mu} A^{\nu|\alpha} + (\kappa + g - 1) \partial^{\mu} A \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu|\nu} - \frac{1}{2} \left(\kappa + g^{2} - 1 \right) \partial_{\mu} A \partial^{\mu} A \bigg],$$
(3.46)

which is the most general action coupling $A_{\mu|\nu}$ to ϕ that is invariant under the gauge transformations (3.32), (3.33) and (3.36). It is worth noting that the equation of motion

²⁰One way to understand this is to note that the tensor (3.43) (after multiplying through by d-2) is accidentally gauge *invariant* in d=2, and so cannot be used to gauge the current $J_{(1|1)}$.

for s_{μ} is unchanged by the presence of the background gauge field (reflecting the fact that the curvature Q is already gauge invariant), and still sets $s_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\phi$.

From the action (3.46) we can extract gauge-invariant versions of the analogue of the Einstein tensor (which is a scalar in this case) and the conserved current $J_{(1|1)}$ as

$$\mathcal{G} = \frac{\delta S}{\delta \phi},\tag{3.47}$$

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{\delta S}{\delta A^{\mu|\nu}} \,. \tag{3.48}$$

Explicitly, we find that the Einstein scalar is given by

$$\mathcal{G} = -a \Big(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu} - \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} A^{\mu|\nu} + g \,\Box A \Big) \,, \tag{3.49}$$

while the gauge-invariant current is

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = a \Big(\partial_{(\mu} \partial_{\nu)} \phi - g \,\eta_{\mu\nu} \Box \phi - C_{\mu|\nu} \Big) \,, \tag{3.50}$$

where the tensor $C_{\mu|\nu}$ is the same as in (3.35). This current is the same as the one in (3.31). The gauge invariance of the action guarantees that $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ will be conserved on-shell. But its trace does not vanish for generic parameter choices, and is instead given by (3.39). In this simple example, we can see that $\mathcal{J}_{(1|1)} = a * \mathcal{K}_{*(1|1)}$, so the topological magnetic current is essentially the same as the electric current. We can then read off the anomalous conservation condition from the definition of \mathcal{J} , which reproduces exactly (3.40).

For $d \neq 2$, there is a further simplification of the action (3.46) that can be effected by choosing κ as in (3.42) and setting g = 1/d. With this choice, the trace A completely decouples and the action (3.46) becomes

$$S = -a \int d^{d}x \left[\phi \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu} - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\nu} A^{(T)}_{\mu|\nu} \right) + \frac{1}{2} s_{\mu} s^{\mu} + \frac{d-1}{d-2} \left(\frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_{\mu} A^{(T)}_{\nu|\alpha} \right)^{2} - \left(\partial^{\mu} A^{(T)}_{\mu|\alpha} \right)^{2} \right) \right], \ (d \neq 2),$$
(3.51)

where $A_{\mu|\nu}^{(T)}$ is the traceless part of $A_{\mu|\nu}$. As a consequence of the fact that only the traceless part of $A_{(1|1)}$ couples to the dynamical fields, the current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ is now traceless off-shell. This simplification does not take place in d = 2, and is an action-level manifestation of the trace anomaly discussed above.

There is an elegant simplification of the action (3.46) in second-order form. If we eliminate s_{μ} using its equation of motion, we can write

$$S = \frac{1}{2} \int \mathrm{d}^d x \left(\phi \,\mathcal{G} + A^{\mu|\nu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} \right) \,. \tag{3.52}$$

Varying this action with respect to ϕ produces (3.49), where we write $s_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\phi$, while varying with respect to $A^{\mu|\nu}$ produces (3.50).

As emphasized before, these results, although obtained from an EFT, are completely universal. In the next section we compute the current-current correlation functions using the symmetry structure alone and reproduce the pattern of anomalies discovered above. We then go on to prove that this symmetry structure implies the gaplessness of the phase, which is therefore protected by the anomalies found.

3.2.3 Current two-point function

We now want to consider the two-point function between the electric and magnetic currents in the theory of a Galileon superfluid. We wish to show that — much like the case of the ordinary superfluid — the structure of anomalies completely fixes this two-point function, and mandates that the system is in a gapless phase. The relevant two-point function of interest is between the electric current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ and the (dualized) magnetic current $*\mathcal{K}*_{\mu|\nu}$.

We first treat the generic dimension case $(d \neq 2)$, where the currents satisfy the equations

$$\operatorname{tr} \mathcal{J} = 0, \qquad (3.53)$$
$$\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho} * \mathcal{K}_{*\mu]|\nu} = -\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}_{\mu]|\nu}^{(d)},$$

with the tensor $C_{\mu|\nu}^{(d)}$ given by (3.43). In momentum space, the most general possible form of the current-current two-point function is

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = 2c_1(p^2)p^2 \eta_{\mu_1(\nu_2}\eta_{\nu_1)\mu_2} + c_2(p^2)p^2 \eta_{\mu_1\mu_2}\eta_{\nu_1\nu_2} + c_3(p^2)\eta_{\mu_1\mu_2}p_{\nu_1}p_{\nu_2} + c_4(p^2)\eta_{\nu_1\nu_2}p_{\mu_1}p_{\mu_2} + 2c_5(p^2)\Big(\eta_{\mu_2(\nu_2}p_{\nu_1)}p_{\mu_1} + \eta_{\mu_1(\nu_2}p_{\nu_1)}p_{\mu_2}\Big) + c_6(p^2)\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\mu_2}p_{\nu_1}p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} ,$$

$$(3.54)$$

where c_1, \dots, c_6 are arbitrary functions. We have assumed that the two-point function is separately symmetric under the interchange of μ_1, μ_2 and ν_1, ν_2 , but we have not assumed any symmetry under the interchange of the μ s with the ν s. We now have to impose the conditions in (3.53). Requiring that $J_{\mu|\nu}$ is both conserved and traceless fixes the two-point function up to one free function

$$\langle J_{\mu_{1}|\mu_{2}} * K *_{\nu_{1}|\nu_{2}} \rangle = 2c_{1}(p^{2}) \bigg[p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}(\nu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1})\mu_{2}} - \frac{1}{d-1} \Big(p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} \Big) \\ - \eta_{\mu_{2}(\nu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1})} p_{\mu_{1}} - \eta_{\mu_{1}(\nu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1})} p_{\mu_{2}} + \frac{d-2}{d-1} \frac{p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}}}{p^{2}} \bigg].$$

$$(3.55)$$

Even if the starting ansatz (3.54) is not symmetric under the interchange of the two currents, (3.55) is manifestly symmetric under the interchange of the μ s with the ν s. In order to fix $c_1(p^2)$, we use the magnetic conservation anomaly equation (3.40), which implies the failure of $K_{(d-1|d-1)}$ to be conserved in the two-point function is by the precise contact terms

$$p^{[\lambda} \langle J_{\mu_1 | \mu_2} * K *^{\nu_1] | \nu_2} \rangle = \frac{p^2}{2} \frac{(d-1)}{d-2} p^{[\lambda} \left[\Pi^{(1) \ \nu_1}_{(\mu_1} \Pi^{(1) \ \nu_2}_{\mu_2)} + \Pi^{(1) \ \nu_2}_{(\mu_1} \Pi^{(1) \ \nu_1}_{(\mu_2)} - \frac{2}{d-1} \Pi^{(1) \ \mu_1}_{\mu_1 \mu_2} \Pi^{(1) \nu_1}_{(\nu_1)} \right],$$

$$(3.56)$$

where $\Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}$ is the transverse projector. This equation sets $c_1(p^2) = (d-1)/[2(d-2)]$ so that the two-point function is completely fixed by the conditions (3.53)

$$\langle J_{\mu_{1}|\mu_{2}} * K *_{\nu_{1}|\nu_{2}} \rangle = \frac{d-1}{d-2} \bigg[p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}(\nu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1})\mu_{2}} - \frac{1}{d-1} \Big(p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} \big) \\ - \eta_{\mu_{2}(\nu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1})} p_{\mu_{1}} - \eta_{\mu_{1}(\nu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1})} p_{\mu_{2}} + \frac{d-2}{d-1} \frac{p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}}}{p^{2}} \bigg].$$

$$(3.57)$$

In the next section we verify that the spectral decomposition of this correlation function includes a massless scalar, showing that this pattern of conserved currents implies that the theory is in a gapless phase.

Here we have focused on the most minimal presentation of the anomaly, but we can shuffle it instead into the electric conservation equation, if desired. In this formulation, the two-point function takes the particularly simple form

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = \frac{p_{\mu_1} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} , \qquad (3.58)$$

which clearly obeys conservation for the magnetic current, but J is neither traceless nor conserved at coincident points. Notice of course that this presentation of the correlator differs from (3.57) only by contact terms. We elaborate more on these other presentations of the anomaly in appendix B.2.

d = 2 dimensions. In two spacetime dimensions, we cannot impose all the conditions (3.53). In this case, there is a three-way anomaly between conservation and tracelessness of J, and the conservation of K—we can choose one of these conditions to be preserved, while the other two will be anomalous. We discuss the various possibilities in more detail in appendix B.2. Here we just report the correlator where J is conserved:

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = p^2 \eta_{\mu_1\mu_2} \eta_{\nu_1\nu_2} - \eta_{\mu_1\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2} - \eta_{\nu_1\nu_2} p_{\mu_1} p_{\mu_2} + \frac{p_{\mu_1} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} .$$
 (3.59)

Other choices of conditions to impose at coincident points will just change the contact terms appearing in this correlator. (For example, requiring conservation of the magnetic current yields the same answer as in general dimension (3.58).)

3.2.4 Källén-Lehmann spectral representation

We have seen that the structure of anomalies completely fixes the nonlocal part of the current two-point function, and the precise conditions that we decide to impose at coincident points only change the contact terms appearing in the correlator. We now want to perform a spectral decomposition to show that there is necessarily a gapless mode in the spectrum, whose presence is protected by the anomaly.

Our starting point is the Källén-Lehmann decomposition for a correlator of two symmetric traceless tensors (see appendix A for details)

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{s^2}{p^2 + s} \left(\rho_0(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{(0)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} - \rho_1(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{(1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} + \rho_2(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{(2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} \right) \,. \tag{3.60}$$

Here $\rho_i(p^2)$ are the spin *i* components of the spectral density (the only massless representation that can couple to a symmetric conserved current is a scalar [67, 68], so the spectral densities of the spin-1 and spin-2 states must go to zero as $p^2 \to 0$). We defined $\Pi^{(i)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}$ as the
projectors onto the spin-*i* representation that couples to the currents, given by

$$\Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = \frac{d}{d-1} \left(\Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_1\mu_2} - \frac{\eta_{\mu_1\mu_2}}{d} \right) \left(\Pi^{(0)}_{\nu_1\nu_2} - \frac{\eta_{\nu_1\nu_2}}{d} \right) \,, \tag{3.61}$$

$$\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_1\nu_1}\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_2\nu_2} + \Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_1\nu_2}\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_2\nu_1} + \Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\nu_1}\Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_2\nu_2} + \Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\nu_2}\Pi^{(0)}_{\mu_2\nu_1} \right) , \qquad (3.62)$$

$$\Pi^{(2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\nu_1}\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_2\nu_2} + \Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\nu_2}\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_2\nu_1} \right) - \frac{1}{d-1}\Pi^{(1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2}\Pi^{(1)}_{\nu_1\nu_2} \,, \tag{3.63}$$

where $\Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(0)} = \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}$ and $\Pi_{\mu\nu}^{(1)} = \eta_{\mu\nu} - \frac{p_{\mu}p_{\nu}}{p^2}$ are defined as in (3.10). The projectors (3.63) are orthonormal and complete on the space of traceless symmetric two-index tensors. As in the previous case, the tensors that actually appear in the spectral decomposition of the correlator are not quite (3.61)–(3.63), but are instead off-shell versions of them obtained by replacing $\Pi^{(0)}$ and $\Pi^{(1)}$ with their tilded versions defined in (3.9). This defines the set of four-index tensors $\widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}^{(i)}$ appearing in (3.60). They depend on *s* and reduce to the projectors when $s \to -p^2$.

Given the tensors (3.61)–(3.63), we can write (3.57) quite economically as

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = \frac{d-1}{d-2} p^2 \Pi^{(2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} \,. \tag{3.64}$$

The way that s appears and the fact that $\rho_1(s)$ and $\rho_2(s)$ must go to zero as $s \to 0$ means that there is a unique way to match (3.64), which is to set

$$\rho_2(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_1(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_0(s) = \frac{d-1}{d}\delta(s).$$
(3.65)

From the spectral densities (3.65), we see that there is a gapless scalar in the spectrum. Further, since position space contact terms do not affect the spectral functions (as is discussed in appendix A), this will be the case regardless of where we choose to put the anomaly. We therefore conclude that there must always be a gapless scalar in the spectrum, whose presence is a consequence of the symmetry and anomaly structure of the currents.

4 The graviton as a Goldstone

What defines a theory of gravity? A common response is that gravitational theories are those that respect general coordinate invariance. However, this is a statement about the gauge redundancies in our description of the physics, and so cannot be the true essence of gravity. A slightly better answer is that gravitational theories are those with a massless spin-2 particle in the spectrum, since powerful uniqueness results imply that the interactions of such a theory will be those of Einstein gravity, assuming it mediates a $\sim r^{-2}$ force between point-like matter sources [74–76]. Despite being correct, this answer is somewhat incomplete, because gaplessness is itself something to be explained. A ubiquitous source of gapless modes is symmetry breaking. Goldstone's theorem guarantees that systems with spontaneously broken continuous symmetries will possess massless excitations. It is therefore natural to ask whether a similar explanation can underly the appearance of a massless spin-2 field in gravitational theories. The relevant symmetries necessarily belong to the family of biform symmetries discussed in section 2.2, and so we want to understand how gravity fits into this picture.

In this section, we explore these questions. We will see that linearized gravity can be *defined* as a gapless phase with two conserved currents

$$J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2}$$
, and $K_{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_{d-2}|\nu_1\nu_2\cdots\nu_{d-2}}$, (4.1)

where $J_{(2|2)}$ is a (2|2)-biform — which is traceless on-shell — and $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ is a (d-2|d-2)biform. Importantly, there is a mixed anomaly between the conservation conditions of these currents: turning on a background gauge field source for $J_{(2|2)}$ causes $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ to no longer be conserved, and vice versa. In the deep infrared, the currents are related in a simple way as $J_{(2|2)} = a * K_{(d-2|d-2)} *$, so we can phrase the mixed anomaly in terms of $J_{(2|2)}$ alone.

We can think of linearized gravity as being the phase defined by the following equations in the IR^{21}

$$\mathcal{J}^{\mu}{}_{\nu|\mu\beta} = 0, \qquad (4.2)$$
$$\partial^{\mu}\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho} * \mathcal{K} *_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = -\partial_{[\rho}\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta},$$

where $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ is a gauge-invariant improvement of $J_{(2|2)}$ in the presence of a background gauge field. The first line of (4.2) expresses the tracelessness of $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$. The first equation on the second line is the conservation of $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ and the second equation is the manifestation of the mixed 't Hooft anomaly between the (2|2)-biform global symmetry generated by \mathcal{J} and the (d-2|d-2)-biform symmetry related to \mathcal{K} . In the presence of a source $A_{(2|2)}$ for the current $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$, conservation of $\mathcal{K}_{(d-2|d-2)}$ is lost, and the non-conservation is proportional to the field strength of this gauge field.²² Much as we saw for superfluids, the two-point function between the operators \mathcal{J} and \mathcal{K} will be completely fixed by these equations. Then, upon performing a Källén-Lehmann decomposition, we will infer the presence of a gapless spin-2 mode (the graviton) in the spectrum of the theory in this phase.

In order to realize this physics via a quantum field theory, we have to represent the current $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ in terms of local fields so that the conditions (4.2) follow from the equations of motion. To do this, we introduce the two curvatures

$$J_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma} \equiv \frac{a}{2} \left(\partial_{\rho} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) \,, \tag{4.3}$$

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \equiv \partial_{[\mu}h_{\nu]\rho} - \frac{1}{2}\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho}, \qquad (4.4)$$

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu\mid\alpha\beta} = \frac{d-3}{d-4} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(\partial^{\sigma} \partial_{\beta} A^{(T)}_{\mu\nu\alpha\sigma} - \frac{1}{4} \Box A^{(T)}_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} + \frac{3}{2(d-3)} \eta_{\alpha\beta} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A^{(T)}_{\mu\rho\nu\sigma} \right)$$

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}$ is the young projector onto the (2|2) Young diagram corresponding to a (2|2)-biform, and $A^{(T)}$ is the traceless part of the gauge field $A_{(2|2)}$.

²¹These equations are valid for d > 4. For d = 4 there is additionally an interesting anomaly in the trace condition for J, which we discuss further in the following.

²²In detail, the gauge-invariant field strength $d\mathcal{C}_{(2|2)}$ is built from the background gauge field for $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$, $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$, as the exterior derivative of

where $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ is a (2|1)-biform and $h_{\mu\nu}$ is a symmetric tensor (a (1|1)-biform). Note that this necessarily introduces linearized diffeomorphism invariance, as these curvatures are gauge invariant under the transformations

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial_{(\mu}\xi_{\nu)}, \qquad \delta \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 2\partial_{\rho}\partial_{[\mu}\xi_{\nu]}. \tag{4.5}$$

The goal is then to construct an action whose equations of motion are the flatness conditions

$$Q_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0$$
, and $(\operatorname{tr} J)_{\mu|\nu} = 0$. (4.6)

The first of these conditions allows us to express $\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ in terms of $h_{\mu\nu}$. Then, in terms of $h_{\mu\nu}$, $J_{(2|2)}$ is nothing other than the linearized Riemann tensor, so that the equation tr J = 0 is precisely the linearized Einstein equation.

An action that produces (4.6) as its equations of motion is

$$S = -a \int d^d x \left[h^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_\alpha \Gamma^\alpha_{\ \mu|\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_\alpha \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}_{\ \rho} + \partial_\nu \Gamma^{\ \rho}_{\mu\ \rho} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Gamma^{\mu\nu|\rho} - \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^{\mu\rho}_{\ \rho} \Gamma^{\ \sigma}_{\mu\ \sigma} \right].$$

$$\tag{4.7}$$

This action is precisely of the form (2.55), where the first term in brackets is the linearized Einstein tensor, written in terms of $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$. Upon integrating out this auxiliary field, we recover the ordinary Einstein action for $h_{\mu\nu}$. This action possesses a higher-biform symmetry, whose Noether current is $J_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ in (4.3). Coupling this current to a background gauge field source improves the current J to the gauge-invariant current \mathcal{J} , which then displays the mixed anomaly (4.2) between ordinary and dual conservation.

In this section we first describe the higher form symmetries of linearized gravity and their gauging, showing how the biform current $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ arises from the linear Einstein action. We then invert the logic and demonstrate how one can use the higher-form currents and their anomalies as an input in order to interpret linearized gravity as a gapless phase realizing these symmetries in a particular way. This serves as a version of a Goldstone theorem for the graviton.

4.1 Linearized gravity

In order to ground our discussion in the familiar, we begin by reviewing the rudiments of linearized gravity. A free massless spin-2 field is described by the Fierz-Pauli action²³

$$S_{\rm FP} = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \left[\frac{1}{2} \partial_\rho h_{\mu\nu} \partial^\rho h^{\mu\nu} - \partial_\rho h_{\mu\nu} \partial^\nu h^{\rho\mu} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_\mu h \partial^\mu h + \partial_\nu h^{\mu\nu} \partial_\mu h \right] \,. \tag{4.8}$$

In what follows we will stick to d > 3 since this theory is topological with no propagating modes in $d \leq 3$. It is convenient to integrate by parts to write this in terms of the linearized Einstein tensor

$$G[h]_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial_{\sigma}\partial_{(\mu}h_{\nu)}{}^{\sigma} - \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}h - \Box h_{\mu\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\left(\partial_{\alpha}\partial_{\beta}h^{\alpha\beta} - \Box h\right), \qquad (4.9)$$

so that (4.8) takes the form

$$S_{\rm FP} = \int d^d x \, \frac{1}{2} h^{\mu\nu} G_{\mu\nu} \,, \qquad (4.10)$$

²³This action also arises from linearizing the Einstein-Hilbert action as $g_{\mu\nu} = \eta_{\mu\nu} + 2h_{\mu\nu}/M_{\rm Pl}^{\frac{d-2}{2}}$.

which makes it clear that the linearized Einstein equation is $G_{\mu\nu} = 0$. The Fierz-Pauli action is invariant under linearized diffeomorphisms, where $h_{\mu\nu}$ shifts as

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu} \,. \tag{4.11}$$

This diffeomorphism invariance is seen most simply in the form (4.10). The Einstein tensor (4.9) is both identically gauge invariant and conserved, so that the action is gauge invariant after integration by parts.

The Einstein tensor is not the most general gauge-invariant local operator in linearized gravity. In fact, the full linearized Riemann tensor

$$R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\sigma} + \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\rho} - \partial_{\sigma}\partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\rho} - \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\sigma} , \qquad (4.12)$$

is gauge invariant, and has the symmetries of the GL(d) Young tableau

$$R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} \in \frac{\mu}{\nu} \frac{\rho}{\sigma} . \tag{4.13}$$

The Einstein tensor (4.9) is related to the traces of the Riemann tensor as $G_{\mu\nu} = R_{\alpha\mu}^{\alpha}{}_{\nu} - \frac{1}{2}\eta_{\mu\nu}R_{\alpha\beta}{}^{\alpha\beta}$, so the linearized Einstein equations are a partial flatness condition, setting the trace of the Riemann tensor to zero. The remaining nonzero curvature is the Weyl tensor.²⁴ It is straightforward to check that the symmetries of the Riemann tensor along with the linearized Einstein equation are equivalent to the following conditions on the Riemann tensor²⁵

$$R^{\mu}{}_{\nu\mu\beta} = 0, \qquad R_{[\mu\nu\alpha]\beta} = 0,$$

$$\partial^{\mu}R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho}R_{\mu\nu]\alpha\beta} = 0.$$
(4.14)

As we will see, the linearized Riemann tensor is closely related to the current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ appearing in eqs. (4.2).

Symmetries. In addition to linearized diffeomorphisms (4.11), the Fierz-Pauli action is also invariant under a global (1|1)-biform symmetry where

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = b_{\mu\nu} \,, \tag{4.15}$$

with $b_{\mu\nu}$ a constant symmetric tensor. The Noether current associated to this continuous symmetry is a (2|1)-form

$$J_{\mu\nu|\alpha} = \partial_{[\mu}h_{\nu]\alpha} + \eta_{\alpha[\mu}\partial_{\nu]}h + \frac{1}{2}\partial^{\rho}h_{\rho[\mu}\eta_{\nu]\alpha}.$$
(4.16)

²⁴Explicitly it is given in terms the Riemann tensor by

$$W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - \frac{2}{d-2} \left(\eta_{\mu[\rho} R_{\sigma]|\nu} - \eta_{\nu[\rho} R_{\sigma]|\mu} \right) + \frac{2}{(d-1)(d-2)} \eta_{\mu[\rho} \eta_{\sigma]\nu} R \,,$$

where $R_{\mu\nu} \equiv R_{\alpha\mu}^{\ \alpha}{}_{\nu}$ is the linearized Ricci tensor and $R \equiv R_{\alpha\beta}^{\ \alpha\beta}$ is the linearized Ricci scalar.

²⁵In fact, the logic can be inverted — starting from these equations one can infer that $R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}$ can be written in terms of a graviton field $h_{\mu\nu}$ which solves the Einstein equations. This formulation is the one that makes electric-magnetic duality of gravity manifest in D = 4 [39, 53, 56].

The divergence of this current is the linearized Einstein tensor: $\partial^{\mu} J_{\mu\nu|\alpha} = G_{\nu\alpha}$, so it is conserved on-shell, as expected. However, this current is *not* gauge invariant, and so does not really exist as an operator in the theory. This suggests that the symmetry for which the graviton is a Goldstone is a slightly different, but related, one.

The transformation (4.15) with a constant $b_{\mu\nu}$ is not the most general (1|1)-form symmetry of the Fierz-Pauli action. More generally, $b_{\mu\nu}$ can have some spatial dependence, we just need to require that the Riemann tensor built from it vanishes: $R[b]_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} = 0$, rather than b being constant.²⁶ This condition is the analogue of the 1-form symmetry in electromagnetism requiring that we shift by a flat connection. The relevant choice is to write $b_{\mu\nu}$ as the divergence of a three-index tensor $b_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial^{\alpha}\Lambda_{\alpha(\mu|\nu)}$ so that $h_{\mu\nu}$ shifts as

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha(\mu|\nu)} \,, \tag{4.17}$$

where $\Lambda_{\alpha\mu\nu}$ is a (2|1)-biform

$$\Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\nu} \in \boxed{\begin{array}{c} \alpha \ \nu \\ \mu \end{array}}. \tag{4.18}$$

The benefit of parametrizing $b_{\mu\nu}$ this way is that the corresponding Noether current is the Riemann tensor (4.12), which *is* gauge invariant. In a precise sense, we can think of the graviton as the Goldstone mode for this nonlinearly realized higher-biform symmetry.²⁷

We would like to study the gauging of these (1|1)-biform symmetries. Our desire is to source the Riemann tensor current, which is diffeomorphism invariant. But, once we promote $b_{\mu\nu}$ to be an arbitrary function, it is hard to tell the difference between (4.15) and (4.17). We are therefore motivated to find a formulation that decouples these two symmetries in order to simplify the gauging of the system. Precisely this happens in first-order form, as we now describe.

4.1.1 Linearized first-order formulation

Einstein gravity of course has a well-known metric-based first-order formulation — the so-called Palatini action. In this formalism the metric and Christoffel connection are treated as independent variables, the equation of motion for the Christoffel symbols allows us to relate them to the metric in the usual way, and integrating them out reproduces the standard Einstein-Hilbert action. Linearized gravity has an analogous Palatini-like formulation, where the action is given by [76]

$$S = -2 \int d^d x \left[\varphi^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_\mu \Gamma_{\nu\alpha}{}^\alpha - \partial_\alpha \Gamma_{\mu\nu}{}^\alpha \right) + \eta^{\mu\nu} \left(\Gamma_{\mu\nu}{}^\alpha \Gamma_{\alpha\rho}{}^\rho - \Gamma_{\rho\mu}{}^\alpha \Gamma_{\alpha\nu}{}^\rho \right) \right].$$
(4.19)

Here $\varphi_{\mu\nu}$ is a symmetric tensor and $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho}$ is the linearized analogue of the Christoffel connection — it is symmetric in its first two indices, but the last index has no specific

²⁶At the free level, we only have to require that the Einstein tensor built from $b_{\mu\nu}$ vanishes: $G[b]_{\mu\nu} = 0$, but interactions built of the linearized Riemann tensor will only preserve shifts that have vanishing Riemann.

²⁷There is another well known interpretation of the graviton or gauge fields as the goldstone corresponding to the non-linear realization of the infinite number of broken global symmetries making up their gauge symmetries [77–85].

symmetry property. In other words, it is a tensor of symmetry type $\mu \nu \otimes \rho$. This action is invariant under the combined gauge transformations

$$\delta\varphi_{\mu\nu} = 2\partial_{(\mu}\xi_{\nu)} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\partial_{\alpha}\xi^{\alpha} , \qquad (4.20)$$

$$\delta\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\xi_{\rho}\,,\tag{4.21}$$

with ξ_{μ} an arbitrary *d*-dimensional vector.

In order to see the equivalence of (4.19) with the ordinary Einstein action, we vary with respect to $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho}$, to obtain an algebraic equation of motion for $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho}$

$$\eta_{\mu\nu}\Gamma_{\rho\alpha}^{\ \alpha} - 2\Gamma_{(\mu\nu)\rho} + \eta_{\rho(\mu}\Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \alpha\nu)} + \partial_{\rho}\varphi_{\mu\nu} - \eta_{\rho(\mu}\partial^{\alpha}\varphi_{\nu)\alpha} = 0.$$
(4.22)

This equation can be used to solve for $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho}$ in terms of $\varphi_{\mu\nu}$. It is simplest to express in terms of a trace-shifted field

$$h_{\mu\nu} \equiv \varphi_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{d-2} \eta_{\mu\nu} \varphi_{\alpha}^{\ \alpha} \,, \tag{4.23}$$

so that the solution to (4.22) is the standard expression for the linearized Christoffel connection,

$$\Gamma_{\mu\nu\rho} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\partial_{\mu} h_{\nu\rho} + \partial_{\nu} h_{\mu\rho} - \partial_{\rho} h_{\mu\nu} \right) \,. \tag{4.24}$$

Substituting this relation back into (4.19), integrating by parts, and writing $\varphi_{\mu\nu}$ in terms of $h_{\mu\nu}$, we precisely recover the linearized Einstein action (4.8).

Decoupling the symmetric part of $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\alpha}$. In the formulation of linear gravity given by (4.19), the Christoffel symbol is reducible as a representation of the symmetric group it can be decomposed into a totally symmetric tensor, and one with the index symmetries of a hook diagram. Interestingly, in linearized gravity only the hook part contributes to the Riemann tensor. We should therefore expect that the totally symmetric part of $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\alpha}$ is unnecessary to formulate the action in first-order form. As we will now show, this is indeed the case.

We begin by splitting $\Gamma_{\mu\nu\alpha}$ into its irreducible components as

$$\Gamma_{\mu\nu\alpha} = -\frac{1}{3} \left(\Gamma_{\alpha\nu|\mu} + \Gamma_{\alpha\mu|\nu} \right) + \Gamma^{(s)}_{\mu\nu\alpha} , \qquad (4.25)$$

where $\Gamma^{(s)}$ is a symmetric tensor and $\Gamma_{\alpha\mu\nu}$ is a (2|1)-biform, with the index symmetries of the Young tableau

$$\Gamma_{\alpha\mu|\nu} \in \left[\begin{array}{c} \alpha & \nu \\ \mu \end{array} \right], \tag{4.26}$$

and the normalization has been chosen for later convenience. In terms of these fields, the action (4.19) becomes

$$S = \int d^{d}x \left[\varphi^{\mu\nu} \left(-2\partial_{\mu} \Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\nu\alpha}{}^{\alpha} + 2\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\mu\nu}{}^{\alpha} \right) - \frac{2}{3} \varphi^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{(\mu} \Gamma_{\nu)} - 2\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{(\alpha)}_{(\mu | \nu)} \right)$$
(4.27)

$$+\eta^{\mu\nu}\left(2\Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\rho\mu}{}^{\alpha}\Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\alpha\nu}{}^{\rho}-2\Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\mu\alpha}{}^{\alpha}\Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\nu\alpha}{}^{\alpha}-\frac{1}{3}\Gamma_{\mu\alpha|\rho}\Gamma_{\nu}{}^{\alpha|\rho}+\frac{4}{9}\Gamma_{\mu}\Gamma_{\nu}+\frac{2}{3}\Gamma_{\mu}\Gamma^{(s)}{}_{\nu\alpha}{}^{\alpha}\right)\Big],$$

where we have defined $\Gamma_{\mu} \equiv \eta^{\alpha\beta}\Gamma_{\mu\alpha|\beta}$, the trace of $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$. We can then integrate out $\Gamma^{(s)}_{\mu\nu\alpha}$ using its equation of motion, which sets

$$\Gamma^{(s)}_{\mu\nu\alpha} = \frac{1}{2(d-1)}\eta_{(\mu\nu}\Gamma_{\alpha)} + \frac{1}{2}\partial_{(\mu}\varphi_{\nu\alpha)} + \frac{1}{2(d-1)}\partial^{\rho}\varphi_{\rho(\alpha}\eta_{\mu\nu)} - \frac{1}{2(d-1)}\eta_{(\mu\nu}\partial_{\alpha)}\varphi.$$
 (4.28)

Substituting this back into the action (after defining $\varphi_{\mu\nu} = h_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{2}h\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and integrating by parts), we get

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \left(\frac{2-3d}{3(d-1)} \left[h^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu|\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}{}_{|\rho} + \partial_{\nu} \Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\mu|\rho} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Gamma^{\mu\nu|\rho} - \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^{\mu\rho}{}_{|\rho} \Gamma^{\sigma}{}_{\mu|\sigma} \right] - \frac{1}{6(d-1)} h^{\mu\nu} G[h]_{\mu\nu} - \frac{(d-2)}{12(d-1)} (\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\alpha} - 2\partial_{[\mu} h_{\nu]\alpha}) (\Gamma^{\mu\nu|\alpha} - 2\partial^{[\mu} h^{\nu]\alpha}) \right).$$

$$(4.29)$$

The field $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ is still auxiliary, and integrating it out using its equation of motion sets

$$\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\alpha} = \partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\alpha} - \partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\alpha} \,. \tag{4.30}$$

Substituting this into the action (4.29) reproduces the linearized Einstein-Hilbert action.

The action (4.29) therefore is a formulation of linearized gravity with an auxiliary (2|1)-biform field. However, it is not exactly of the form that we would expect from (2.55). In particular we would like to remove the quadratic dependence on $h_{\mu\nu}$. In reality, (4.29) is a representative of a two-parameter family of actions that all produce the same equations of motion, which are (4.30), along with the linearized Einstein equation $G_{\mu\nu} = 0$. We are free to add any multiple of both $h^{\mu\nu}G_{\mu\nu}$ and $(\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\alpha} - \partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\alpha} + \partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\alpha})^2$ to the action without modifying these equations of motion. There is a unique choice, up to overall rescaling, that removes the quadratic dependence on $h_{\mu\nu}$ so that we are left with

$$S = -a \int d^{d}x \left[h^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{\mu|\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}{}_{|\rho} + \partial_{\nu} \Gamma^{\rho}{}_{\mu|\rho} \right) + \frac{1}{4} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Gamma^{\mu\nu|\rho} - \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^{\mu\rho}{}_{|\rho} \Gamma^{\sigma}{}_{\mu|\sigma} \right].$$

$$(4.31)$$

This action is exactly equivalent to the linearized Einstein action, after integrating out $\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\alpha}$ using (4.30), and where *a* parametrizes its overall scaling. Of course we could have just written down (4.31) without taking this detour through the linearized Palatini formulation (4.19), but it is conceptually useful to see how this fractonic formulation of linearized gravity arises from more familiar variables.

If we introduce the two curvatures

$$J_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma} \equiv \frac{a}{2} \Big(\partial_{\rho} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\sigma} - \partial_{\sigma} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Big) \,, \tag{4.32}$$

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \equiv \partial_{\mu}h_{\nu|\rho} - \partial_{\nu}h_{\mu|\rho} - \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \,, \tag{4.33}$$

then the equations of motion of (4.31) are precisely the statements that (parts of) these curvatures vanish

$$(\operatorname{tr} J)_{\mu|\rho} = 0, \qquad \mathcal{Q}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0.$$
 (4.34)

We see that the curvature $J_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma}$ coincides with the linearized Riemann tensor on-shell using the vanishing of $Q_{(2|1)}$. Consequently we find that $J_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma}$ is also conserved and its antisymmetric derivative vanishes on shell.

The action (4.31) has the same higher-form symmetries as the original linearized Einstein-Hilbert action (4.8), but this formulation is more convenient for their gauging.

4.2 Gauging higher-biform symmetries

We want to understand the higher-form symmetries of the action (4.31) and then introduce a background gauge field source for $J_{(2|2)}$. In addition to the gauge transformations

$$\delta h_{\mu|\nu} = \partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu}, \qquad \delta \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} = \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} - \partial_{\rho}\partial_{\nu}\xi_{\mu}, \qquad (4.35)$$

the action (4.31) is invariant under some biform symmetries. The first type is (4.15) where we just shift $h_{\mu\nu}$:

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = b_{\mu\nu}, \qquad \delta \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad (4.36)$$

with $b_{\mu\nu}$ a constant tensor. The action is additionally invariant under a symmetry of the form (4.17), where now $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ transforms as well

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\nu} + \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\nu|\mu} , \qquad \delta \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} = \partial_{\mu} \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\nu|\rho} + \partial_{\mu} \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\rho|\nu} - \partial_{\nu} \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\rho} - \partial_{\nu} \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\rho|\mu} .$$
(4.37)

We now see one of the benefits of the first-order formulation, it decouples the symmetry whose Noether current is the gauge non-invariant (4.16), from the symmetry whose current is the Riemann tensor.²⁸

We now want to gauge the symmetry (4.37). That is, we want to promote (4.37) to a symmetry for an arbitrary function $\Lambda_{\mu\nu|\alpha}$, not just one for which the Einstein tensor built out of $\partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\nu}$ vanishes. There are two complementary viewpoints on this procedure: the first is to introduce couplings to a background gauge field into the action (4.31) so that it becomes invariant under these more general transformations. The other is to work at the level of the curvatures (4.32) and (4.33) and promote them to gauge-invariant operators. These are of course closely related and we will explore both.

The background field that gauges the symmetry (4.37) should act as a source for $J_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$, so we introduce a gauge field $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ with the index symmetries of Riemann:

$$A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \in \frac{\mu \alpha}{\nu \beta} . \tag{4.38}$$

Under the gauged version of (4.37), the fields in the theory transform as

$$\delta A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 12\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}\,\partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\nu\alpha|\beta} = \partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\nu\alpha|\beta} + \cdots, \qquad (4.39)$$

$$\delta h_{\mu\nu} = 3\left(1+g\right) \left(\partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\nu} + \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\alpha\nu|\mu}\right) \,, \tag{4.40}$$

$$\delta\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 3\left(1+g\right) \left(\partial_{\mu}\partial^{\alpha}\Lambda_{\alpha\nu|\rho} + \partial_{\mu}\partial^{\alpha}\Lambda_{\alpha\rho|\nu} - \partial_{\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\Lambda_{\alpha\mu|\rho} - \partial_{\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\Lambda_{\alpha\rho|\mu}\right), \qquad (4.41)$$

 $^{^{28}}$ Of course, we need not stop with (4.37). We could imagine considering symmetries involving additional derivatives of tensors with more indices. Following a similar logic, we would find that their associated conserved currents are derivatives of the Riemann tensor. This is in a sense similar to the fractonic superfluids considered in section 3. It is natural to consider the symmetry (4.37) because gauging it will introduce a source for the simplest gauge-invariant operator in the theory.

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}$ is the projector onto the tableau (4.38), and where we have introduced the free parameter, g, which captures the relative normalization between the gauge transformations of the dynamical fields $h_{\mu\nu}$, $\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ and the background field $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$. The slightly strange parameterization is chosen for later convenience.

At this point, we can just directly construct combinations of $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ that promote (4.33) to a gauge-invariant current (note that $Q_{(2|1)}$ is already gauge invariant). It is mechanically simpler, however, to first construct a gauge invariant action and then derive the gauge-improved current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ from it. There is a two-parameter family of actions invariant under the gauge symmetry, which can be parameterized as

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \left[-h^{\mu\nu} \Big(\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \mu|\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}_{\ |\rho} + \partial_{\nu} \Gamma^{\rho}_{\mu \ |\rho} + \partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} A_{\mu\alpha|\nu\beta} \Big) - \frac{1}{4} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Gamma^{\mu\nu|\rho} + \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^{\mu\rho}_{\ |\rho} \Gamma^{\sigma}_{\mu \ |\sigma} + g A^{\mu|\nu} R_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} (1+2g) AR + \kappa (\partial_{\alpha} A_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma})^{2} - 4\kappa (\partial^{\alpha} A_{\mu\nu|\rho\alpha})^{2} + c_{1} (\partial_{\alpha} A_{\mu|\nu})^{2} - 2c_{1} (\partial^{\alpha} A_{\alpha|\nu})^{2} + c_{2} A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\alpha} A^{\nu|\beta} + c_{3} (\partial A)^{2} + c_{4} A^{\mu|\nu} \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} A \right],$$

$$(4.42)$$

where the coefficients c_1, c_2, c_3, c_4 can be written in terms of the free parameters g, κ as:

$$c_1 \equiv \frac{1}{2} \left(g^2 - 8\kappa - 1 \right), \qquad c_2 \equiv -g - 8\kappa - 1,$$
(4.43)

$$c_3 \equiv -\frac{1}{2}g(g+1) + \kappa, \qquad c_4 \equiv -\frac{1}{2}(g(2g+1) - 8\kappa - 1).$$
 (4.44)

In writing the action (4.42) it was convenient to introduce both the trace of $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$, defined as $A_{\mu|\nu} \equiv A_{\mu|\nu\alpha}^{\ \alpha}$, and the double trace $A \equiv \eta^{\mu\nu} A_{\mu|\nu}$.

Using the action (4.42) we can extract gauge-invariant versions of the Einstein tensor and the current $J_{(2|2)}$ as

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu} \equiv \frac{\delta S}{\delta h^{\mu\nu}},\tag{4.45}$$

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \equiv \frac{\delta S}{\delta A^{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}} \,. \tag{4.46}$$

Note that the $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ equation of motion is unchanged in the presence of $A_{(2|2)}$ and still sets $\Gamma_{\mu\nu|\alpha} = \partial_{\mu}h_{\nu\alpha} - \partial_{\nu}h_{\mu\alpha}$. Explicitly, the gauge-invariant improvement of the Einstein tensor is given by

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu} = G[\Gamma]_{\mu\nu} - \partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu\alpha|\nu\beta} - g\left(\Box A_{\mu|\nu} - 2\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}A_{\nu)|\alpha} + \eta_{\mu\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}A_{\alpha|\beta}\right) - \frac{1}{2}\left(1 + 2g\right)\left(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}A - \eta_{\mu\nu}\Box A\right),$$

$$(4.47)$$

where $G[\Gamma]_{\mu\nu}$ is the ordinary Einstein tensor written in terms of Γ ,

$$G[\Gamma]_{\mu\nu} \equiv -\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha}{}_{(\mu|\nu)} + \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}{}_{|\rho} - \partial_{(\mu} \Gamma_{\nu)}{}^{\rho}{}_{|\rho}.$$
(4.48)

Similarly, we can derive the gauge-invariant current:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{4} R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} + \frac{3}{4} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(g \eta_{\nu\beta} R_{\mu\alpha} - \frac{1}{4} (1+2g) \eta_{\mu\alpha} \eta_{\nu\beta} R \right) - C_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} , \qquad (4.49)$$

where $R_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta}$ is the linearized Riemann tensor, $R_{\mu\alpha}$ is the linearized Ricci tensor, R is the linearized Ricci scalar, and we have defined here the tensor

$$C_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \equiv -\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(2\kappa \left(4\partial^{\rho}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu\alpha|\beta\rho} - \Box A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \right) + \frac{3c_2}{4} \left[\eta_{\mu\alpha}\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho\nu|\sigma\beta} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\alpha}A_{\nu|\beta} \right] \right. \\ \left. + 3c_1\eta_{\mu\alpha} \left[\partial_{\nu}\partial^{\rho}A_{\beta|\rho} - \frac{1}{2}\Box A_{\nu|\beta} \right] + \frac{3c_4}{4}\eta_{\mu\alpha} \left[\eta_{\nu\beta}\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho|\sigma} + \partial_{\nu}\partial_{\beta}A \right] \right.$$

$$\left. - \frac{3c_3}{2}\eta_{\mu\alpha}\eta_{\nu\beta}\Box A \right).$$

$$(4.50)$$

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}$ is the projection on the tableau of equation (4.38). It is relatively straightforward to check that both (4.47) and (4.49) are invariant under the gauge transformations (4.39)– (4.41). Note that as a consequence of the index symmetries of $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$, the current satisfies the condition $\mathcal{J}_{[\mu\nu|\alpha]\beta} = 0$, even off-shell. In the next section we will explore the on-shell properties of this current.

Though we have been proceeding in first-order form, there is an elegant simplification of the action (4.42) that occurs in second-order form. If we use the equation (4.30) to integrate out $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$, we can write the action as

$$S = \frac{1}{2} \int \mathrm{d}^d x \left(h^{\mu\nu} \mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu} + A^{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma} \mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma} \right).$$
(4.51)

Varying this action with respect to $h_{\mu\nu}$ produces (4.47) (with $\Gamma_{(2|1)}$ written in terms of $h_{\mu\nu}$), and varying with respect to $A_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma}$ produces (4.49). Note that the existence of this formulation of the action is entirely nontrivial because both terms contribute to each variation, so there must be a conspiracy between the two terms to produce the correct variations.

4.3 Anomalies

We want to understand how the introduction of the background gauge field $A_{(2|2)}$ changes the properties of the current $J_{(2|2)}$. Recall that this current satisfies all of the equations

$$J^{\mu}{}_{\nu|\mu\beta} = 0, \qquad (4.52)$$

$$\partial^{\mu}J_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho}J_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = 0,$$

on shell. We have coupled the theory to $A_{(2|2)}$ in a way that preserves the gauge transformation (4.39), so $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ will be conserved on-shell. However, the other two conditions in (4.52) are not necessarily satisfied because $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ is not traceless, and does not have the correct gauge symmetry to guarantee dual conservation. So, we want to see how we can use the freedom to select the parameters κ and g in (4.42) to enforce as many of the conditions (4.52) as possible for $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ on shell. We will find two interesting features: the first is that not all the conservation conditions (4.52) can be satisfied — which implies a nontrivial mixed 't Hooft anomaly. Additionally, we will find that the d = 4 dimensional case is special, where we can impose even fewer conditions. **Conservation conditions on-shell.** In order to explore the anomaly structure, we need to compute the on-shell conditions (4.52) for $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$. This means that we can use the conditions $\mathcal{G}_{\mu\nu} = 0$, where \mathcal{G} is defined in (4.47) and $\mathcal{Q} = 0$, where \mathcal{Q} is defined in (4.33). We can then compute

• **Trace:** we first compute the trace $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = \eta^{\alpha\beta} \mathcal{J}_{\mu\alpha|\nu\beta}$:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{\left(3 - d - 8(d - 4)\kappa\right)}{4} \left[\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\mu\rho|\nu\sigma} - \Box A_{\mu|\nu} + 2\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}A_{\nu)|\alpha} - \eta_{\mu\nu}\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho|\sigma} - \frac{1}{2}\left(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}A - \eta_{\mu\nu}\Box A\right)\right],$$

$$(4.53)$$

which we see in general does not necessarily vanish. We can also check that the right hand side is gauge invariant, as it must be.

• Conservation: next we can compute the divergence, which vanishes on shell

$$\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 0. \qquad (4.54)$$

This is a consequence of the way that we have introduced the gauge field $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$. Since its gauge transformation involves a derivative of the gauge parameter, gauge invariance guarantees that it couples to an on-shell conserved current. If we had chosen to gauge the theory in a different way this condition would not necessarily be satisfied.

• Dual conservation: finally, we can compute the antisymmetric derivative

$$\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = -\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} \,, \tag{4.55}$$

where we have defined the tensor

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \equiv -\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left[2\kappa \left(4\partial^{\rho}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu\alpha|\beta\rho} - \Box A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \right) - \frac{3(1+8\kappa)}{4}\eta_{\mu\alpha} \left(\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho\nu|\sigma\beta} + 2\partial_{\nu}\partial^{\rho}A_{\beta|\rho} - \Box A_{\nu|\beta} \right) + \frac{3}{8} \left(8\kappa + 1 + \frac{1}{d-2} \right) \eta_{\mu\alpha}\eta_{\nu\beta} \left(\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho|\sigma} - \frac{1}{2}\Box A \right) \right].$$
(4.56)

It is easy to check that the field strength $\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta}$ is gauge invariant, as expected.

Now that we have the three on-shell equations (4.53), (4.54), and (4.55) we want to see how many of them we can set to zero simultaneously. It is clear from (4.53) and (4.55) that it is not possible to make them all vanish. In particular, we cannot make (4.55) vanish for any choice of parameters, because we have required (4.54) to be satisfied, which is the expression of a mixed anomaly between the electric and magnetic biform symmetries. However, we see from (4.53) that we can set the trace to zero in $d \neq 4$, so it is convenient to split the discussion into two cases, d > 4 and d = 4. We will consider the generic case first. **Generic dimension** d > 4. In the general case it is possible to make $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ both traceless and conserved, in addition to being dual traceless. We accomplish this by setting

$$\kappa = -\frac{(d-3)}{8(d-4)} \,. \tag{4.57}$$

In addition, it is convenient to further set g = 1/(2 - d). With this choice, we can partially fix the gauge invariance to set A = 0, after which the trace $A_{\mu|\nu}$ completely decouples and the action (4.42) becomes

$$S = \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \left[-h^{\mu\nu} \left(\partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha}_{\ \mu|\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Gamma^{\alpha\rho}_{\ \rho} + \partial_{\nu} \Gamma^{\ \rho}_{\ \mu|\rho} + \partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} A^{(T)}_{\mu\alpha|\nu\beta} \right) - \frac{1}{4} \Gamma_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Gamma^{\mu\nu|\rho} + \frac{1}{2} \Gamma^{\mu\rho}_{\ \rho} \Gamma^{\ \rho}_{\ \mu|\rho} - \frac{(d-3)}{8(d-4)} \left(\partial_{\alpha} A^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho\sigma} \right)^{2} + \frac{(d-3)}{2(d-4)} \left(\partial^{\alpha} A^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho\alpha} \right)^{2} \right],$$

$$(4.58)$$

where we have introduced the traceless part of $A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ defined as

$$A^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \equiv A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} - \frac{3}{d-2} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} A_{\mu|\alpha} \eta_{\nu\beta} , \qquad (4.59)$$

and where $A_{\mu|\nu}$ itself is traceless because of the partial gauge fixing we have done. The action (4.58) is invariant under the gauge transformations (4.39)–(4.41) with a traceless gauge parameter. The fact that only the traceless part of $A_{(2|2)}$ couples to the dynamical fields will imply that the corresponding current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ is now traceless off shell. We can write the relevant current more explicitly as

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{4} W_{\mu\nu\alpha\beta} - C^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} \,, \tag{4.60}$$

where the C tensor built from the traceless part of A is:

$$C_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}^{(T)} = \frac{d-3}{d-4} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(\partial^{\rho} \partial_{\mu} A_{\nu\alpha|\beta\rho}^{(T)} - \frac{1}{4} \Box A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}^{(T)} - \frac{3}{2(d-2)} \eta_{\mu\alpha} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\rho\nu|\sigma\beta}^{(T)} \right).$$
(4.61)

Note that it is not obvious in the way (4.61) is written, but $C^{(T)}_{\mu\nu\mid\alpha\beta}$ is traceless as it should. In fact, (4.61) is the unique tensor that is traceless, has the correct index symmetries, and transforms oppositely to the Weyl tensor, so that the current (4.60) is gauge invariant. Indeed, we could have worked directly at the level of the current and introduced (4.61) in order to gauge the relevant symmetries, and we would have ended up with the same result.

The current (4.60) has many desired properties; however the right hand side of (4.55) continues to be nonzero, so that all together we have

$$\mathcal{J}^{\mu}_{\nu|\mu\beta} = 0, \qquad (4.62)$$
$$\partial^{\mu}\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho}\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = -\partial_{[\rho}\mathcal{C}^{(d)}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta},$$

where the tensor appearing in the magnetic conservation equation is

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}^{(d)} = \frac{d-3}{d-4} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(\partial^{\sigma} \partial_{\beta} A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\sigma}^{(T)} - \frac{1}{4} \Box A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}^{(T)} - \frac{3}{4(d-3)} \eta_{\mu\alpha} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\rho\nu|\sigma\beta}^{(T)} \right).$$
(4.63)

Note that this differs slightly from (4.61) because there are contributions from the equations of motion to the right hand side of the dual conservation equation. Our inability to satisfy both the electric and magnetic conservation laws at the same time is a consequence of a mixed 't Hooft anomaly between these global biform symmetries. We could, of course, have instead chosen $J_{(2|2)}$ to be dual conserved (preserving the magnetic symmetry), but we would then have found both electric conservation and tracelessness would fail to hold. We can understand the presence of the graviton as being a consequence of this mixed anomaly, as we explore in section 4.4.

Four dimensions. As we can see from the appearance of (d-4) factors in (4.57) and (4.61), something is special about d = 4. Indeed, we can no longer choose parameters to make $\mathcal{J}_{(2|2)}$ both traceless and conserved.²⁹ In particular, setting κ as in (4.57) is not possible, because it will diverge in d = 4. In this case, the conservation equations take the form

$$\mathcal{J}^{\mu}_{\nu|\mu\beta} = \mathcal{C}^{(4)}_{\mu|\nu},$$

$$\partial^{\mu}\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\rho}\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = -\partial_{[\rho}\mathcal{C}^{(4)}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta},$$
(4.64)

where the field strengths appearing on the right hand sides are

$$\mathcal{C}^{(4)}_{\mu|\nu} = -\frac{1}{4} \left[\partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\mu\rho|\nu\sigma} - \Box A_{\mu|\nu} + 2\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{(\mu} A_{\nu)|\alpha} - \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\rho|\sigma} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} A + \frac{1}{2} \eta_{\mu\nu} \Box A \right],$$
(4.65)

along with

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}^{(4)} = \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left[2\kappa \left(\Box A_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta} - 4\partial^{\rho}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu\alpha|\beta\rho} \right) + \left(\frac{3}{4} + 6\kappa\right) \eta_{\mu\alpha} \left(\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho\nu|\sigma\beta} + 2\partial_{\nu}\partial^{\rho}A_{\beta|\rho} - \Box A_{\nu|\beta} \right) \right. \\ \left. - \frac{3}{16} \left(3 + 16\kappa \right) \eta_{\mu\alpha} \eta_{\nu\beta} \left(\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}A_{\rho|\sigma} - \frac{1}{2}\Box A \right) \right],$$

$$(4.66)$$

where A is the trace of $A_{\mu|\nu}$.

It is easy to check that $C_{(1|1)}^{(4)}$ and $dC_{(2|2)}^{(4)}$ are gauge invariant under the transformation (4.39). Interestingly, we see that the minimal anomaly in d = 4 also involves failure of tracelessness, in contrast to the d > 4 case.

Here we have given only one presentation of the mixed anomaly between the various conservation conditions (4.52). By including different contact terms (corresponding to terms quadratic in the gauge field) or gauging the theory in different variables one can shuffle around the anomaly into failures of different conservations conditions. However, the incompatibility between electric and magnetic conservation cannot be changed. Indeed, one can understand gravity as a gapless phase mandated by the presence of this anomaly. In the following section, we explore this viewpoint, and show how the anomalies uncovered here can be used to prove that there is a massless spin-2 field in the spectrum of the theory, without making any reference to an underlying Lagrangian that realizes the physics. This approach also has the benefit of making manifest the origin of the anomaly and showing that it cannot be removed by clever choice of field variables or gauging of the theory.

²⁹As in the galileon superfluid case, the tensor (4.61) (after multiplying through by d-4) is gauge invariant in d = 4, which prevents us from using it to gauge $J_{(2|2)}$.

4.4 Gravity as a phase of matter

The preceding discussion has centered on a particular realization of the physics described by the current conservation conditions (4.2), but we now wish to show that this effective description is actually universal. To do so, we will prove a version of a Goldstone theorem, showing that any theory that has two currents of the type (4.1) with a mixed anomaly *necessarily* has a gapless spin-2 mode in the spectrum. In the deep infrared, this graviton is of course described by the linearized Einstein action discussed in section 4.1. The philosophy is then that we can define a (linear) theory of gravity as the gapless phase with a particular structure of conserved currents associated to biform global symmetries.

Concretely, we consider a theory that has two currents of the form (4.1)

$$J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2}$$
, and $K_{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_{d-2}|\nu_1\nu_2\cdots\nu_{d-2}}$. (4.67)

The two natural conditions that we can impose on these currents at separated points are

$$(\mathrm{tr}J)_{\mu|\nu} = 0,$$

$$\partial^{\mu_1}J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} = 0,$$

$$\partial^{\mu_1}K_{\mu_1\mu_2\cdots\mu_{d-2}|\nu_1\nu_2\cdots\nu_{d-2}} = 0.$$
(4.68)

These relations hold as operator equations in the quantum theory, so long as operators never collide. However, the conditions (4.68) cannot all be made to hold at coincident points as well. Instead the failure of these conditions is universal, and is dictated by the anomaly.

We now wish to show how the combination of the conservation conditions (4.68) at separated points, along with the equation for the anomaly completely fixes the $\langle J * K * \rangle$ two point function. The spectral decomposition of this two point function will then include a massless spin-2 state, establishing a Goldstone theorem for the graviton.

4.4.1 The current two-point function

We now use (4.68) to fix the two point function between the currents $J_{(2|2)}$ and $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$. First, it is convenient to dualize the current $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ into $*K*_{(2|2)}$, so that the two currents have the same index symmetries. We can then construct the most general ansatz for the Fourier-space correlator $\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} *K*_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \rangle$, where the two currents have the following index symmetries

$$J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} \in \frac{\mu_1|\nu_1}{\mu_2|\nu_2}, \quad *K*_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \in \frac{\alpha_1|\beta_1}{\alpha_2|\beta_2}, \quad (4.69)$$

which is built solely out of the Lorentz-invariant metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$, and the single momentum that the correlator depends on, p_{μ} . This general ansatz has eleven different independent tensor structures, which can each be multiplied by an arbitrary function of p^2 .

Next, we want to see how many of the conditions (4.68) we can simultaneously impose everywhere (meaning both separated and coincident points). Unsurprisingly, it is not possible to satisfy all of these conditions simultaneously, and depending on which equations we require different possibilities are allowed. We enumerate all the possibilities in appendix D and here just focus on the maximal case, where we impose as many conditions as possible. There is again a difference between what happens in d = 4 and in d > 4, so we treat them separately. **Generic dimension** d > 4. In general dimensions ≥ 4 , it is possible to require that $J_{(2|2)}$ is both conserved and traceless even at coincident points. We can write these conditions as

$$(\mathrm{tr}J)_{\mu|\nu} = 0,$$

$$\partial^{\mu_1}J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} = 0.$$
(4.70)

These conditions on J completely fix the current two-point function, up to a function of p^2 :

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} * K *_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \rangle = -\frac{1}{4} (d-4)(d-3)f(p^2) \Big[p^2 \Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} + \text{contact terms} \Big],$$
(4.71)

where "contact terms" indicates terms that are purely analytic in p^2 , and in this expression we have defined the tensor structure (for more details see appendix D.1)

$$\Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \equiv \mathcal{P}\frac{9(d-2)}{8(d-3)}\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\nu_1}p_{\alpha_1}p_{\beta_1}}{p^4} \left(\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2} + \eta_{\nu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\mu_2\beta_2} - \frac{2}{d-2}\eta_{\mu_2\nu_2}\eta_{\alpha_2\beta_2}\right),\tag{4.72}$$

with $\mathcal{P} \equiv \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)^T} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)^T}$ a Young projector onto the tableau

$$\frac{\mu_1 \nu_1}{\mu_2 \nu_2}^T \otimes \frac{\alpha_1 \beta_1}{\alpha_2 \beta_2}^T, \qquad (4.73)$$

where the superscript T means the tableaux are traceless.

The expression (4.71) satisfies all the conditions (4.70) exactly, but there is no choice of $f(p^2)$ for which $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ is identically conserved (corresponding to $\partial_{[\alpha} * K *_{\mu_1 \mu_2]|\nu_1 \nu_2} = 0$), aside from the trivial f = 0. Instead, the anomaly equation for \mathcal{K} (which is the gauge-improvement of K in a background field that sources J)³⁰

$$p_{[\lambda} * \mathcal{K}_{*\mu\nu]|}^{\alpha\beta} = -\frac{d-3}{d-4} p_{[\lambda} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)} \left(p^{\rho} p^{\beta} A^{(T)\,\alpha}_{\mu\nu]|\,\rho} - \frac{1}{4} p^{2} A^{(T)\,\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu]|} - \frac{3}{4(d-3)} \delta_{\mu}^{\ \alpha} p^{\rho} p^{\sigma} A^{(T)\,\beta}_{\nu]\rho|\,\sigma} \right),$$

$$\tag{4.74}$$

expresses the fact that the non-conservation of K only fails at coincident points. Taking a functional derivative of (4.74) with respect to $A_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2}^{(T)}$ yields an explicit expression for the terms analytic in p that appear in the non-conservation of K. Applying this to (4.71) sets $f(p^2) = -\frac{1}{(d-2)(d-4)}$, and so the current-current two-point function is completely fixed:

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} * K *_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \rangle = \frac{d-3}{4(d-2)} \left[p^2 \Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} + \text{contact terms} \right].$$
(4.75)

Looking at the definition (4.72), we see that (4.75) scales like p^{-2} , so we can already anticipate that there will be a massless particle in the spectrum of the theory, and indeed we will see that this is the two-point function of a massless spin-2 particle.

The conditions (4.70) are the maximal set that we can impose identically, shuffling the anomaly into the failure of conservation of the magnetic current at coincident points.

³⁰This equation can be obtained from (4.62), but it can alternatively be thought of as a definition of the theory because \mathcal{K} is uniquely determined in the presence of a traceless source for J, as was discussed below equation (4.61).

However, it is possible to require other conditions to be satisfied identically, making the anomaly appear elsewhere. All this does is change the precise contact terms that appear in (4.75), but does not alter the nonlocal part of the correlator. Since only the nonlocal part is relevant to extract the spectrum of the theory, there is no loss of generality in making the choices of conservation conditions to impose that we have made. Nevertheless, for completeness in appendix D, we discuss the other possible conditions that one could impose.

Four dimensions. In four dimensions there are several subtle differences compared with the general dimensional case. First, we have to take into account dimension-dependent identities, which cause some linear combinations of the general tensor structures in the current two-point function ansatz to vanish. This removes one free parameter, leading to an ansatz with 10 independent structures.

In four dimensions, it is not possible to require all of (4.70) at coincident points, consistent with what we saw in section 4.3. Instead, the maximal condition we can impose everywhere is

$$\partial^{\mu_1} J_{\mu_1 \mu_2 | \nu_1 \nu_2} = 0. (4.76)$$

This, completely fixes the correlator, up to overall normalization, which can be fixed by the anomaly equations

$$\mathcal{J}^{\mu}_{\ \nu|\mu\beta} = \mathcal{C}^{(4)}_{\mu|\nu}, \qquad \qquad \partial_{[\rho} * \mathcal{K}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta} = -\partial_{[\rho} \mathcal{C}^{(4)}_{\mu\nu]|\alpha\beta}, \qquad (4.77)$$

where the field strengths $C_{\mu|\nu}^{(4)}$ and $dC_{(2|2)}^{(4)}$ are given by (4.65) and (4.66), respectively. Accounting for all these constraints, the current two-point function is again completely fixed to be (4.75) with d = 4. Note that the contact terms are different between the d = 4case and the d > 4 case. In particular, in four dimensions, we need traceful contact terms to be able to write the full two-point function. The d = 4 case is written explicitly in equation (D.19) in appendix D.2.1. As before, we see that this correlator has a $1/p^2$ pole, indicating the presence of a massless spin-2 field in the spectrum.

4.4.2 Källén-Lehmann decomposition

We have seen that the two-point function of the currents $J_{(2|2)}$ and $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ is completely fixed by their conservation conditions and the mixed 't Hooft anomaly. Much like we did for the superfluid, we would now like to prove a Goldstone-like theorem and show that any theory with these two conserved currents must necessarily have a gapless spin-2 excitation in the spectrum. The universal effective action for this gapless phase is then the linearized Einstein action (plus irrelevant corrections), whose properties we explored in sections 4.1–4.3.

The strategy is as before: we decompose the current two-point function (4.75) by means of the Källén-Lehmann spectral representation. We can then read off the (gapless) spectrum of the theory by matching the spectral density to the correlator, which is entirely fixed by the structure of symmetries and anomalies.

Since contact terms do not affect the spectral decomposition, we only are interested in the Källén-Lehmann representation of the nonlocal part of the correlator, which is identically traceless. The spectral decomposition for traceless currents of Riemann symmetry type is given by (see appendix A for details)

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} * K *_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \rangle = \int_0^\infty \frac{s^2 \,\mathrm{d}s}{p^2 + s} \Big[\rho_{(2|2)}(s) \,\widetilde{\Pi}^{(2|2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} - \rho_{(2|1)}(s) \,\widetilde{\Pi}^{(2|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \\ + \rho_{(1|1)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \Big],$$

$$(4.78)$$

where the on-shell projectors $\widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2}^{(i|j)}$ are defined in appendix D.1. The spectral densities $\rho^{(i|j)}$ are associated with the internal propagation of states with (i|j)-biform Lorentz representations. Since a massless (2|2) or (2|1) state cannot couple to a current of Riemann type [67, 68], the densities $\rho_{(2|2)}$, $\rho_{(2|1)}$ must go to zero as $s \to 0$.

In order to match the two-point function (4.75), the spectral densities have to be given by

$$\rho_{(2|2)}(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_{(2|1)}(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_{(1|1)}(s) = \frac{d-3}{4(d-2)}\delta(s),$$
(4.79)

which shows that there is a massless spin-2 particle in the spectrum — the graviton. Since the spectral decomposition is insensitive to contact terms, the presence of the graviton is completely robust, and does not depend on where we choose to put the anomaly. This establishes a Goldstone-like theorem: any theory with conserved currents of the form (4.69)with a mixed anomaly will be in a gapless phase where the massless degree of freedom has spin two.³¹

4.5 Charged solutions

We now want to study the conserved charges associated to the electric and magnetic currents $J_{(2|2)}$ and $K_{(d-2|d-2)}$ and the defects charged under these symmetries. In linearized gravity, on-shell these currents are just the Weyl tensor and its double dual, so we will take the Weyl tensor as our starting point. Recall that it is given by³²

$$W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = -3\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}^T \partial_\mu \partial_\rho h_{\nu\sigma} \,, \tag{4.80}$$

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)}^T$ is a Young projector onto the traceless Young tableau with the symmetries of the Riemann tensor (4.13). The Weyl tensor is conserved on-shell

$$\partial^{\mu}W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = 0, \qquad (4.81)$$

³¹Note that, much as in the previous case, there is a more efficient route to the same conclusion. The fact that the non-local part of the correlator has a pole as $p \to 0$ already indicates that there is a massless particle in the spectrum, and this massless degree of freedom cannot be gapped by local interactions in the effective field theory, so we can restrict the spectral decomposition to massless states. We can then apply the results of [67, 68], which show that only massless particle that can appear in matrix elements with a conserved current with the symmetries of the Weyl tensor is a spin-2.

³²The normalization convention is that the linearization of the usual fully non-linear Weyl tensor is given by $M_{\rm Pl}^{-\frac{1}{2}(d-2)}W_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4}$ when $h_{\mu\nu}$ is the canonically normalized fluctuation of the graviton around flat space, $h_{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2}M_{\rm Pl}^{\frac{1}{2}(d-2)}(g_{\mu\nu} - \eta_{\mu\nu})$.

where we used $R_{\mu\nu} = R = 0$ on shell. In order to get a conserved 2-form current that we can integrate from the Weyl tensor (which is a (2|2)-biform), we proceed as in section 2.5 and contract two of its indices with a 2-form Killing tensor $\zeta^{\mu\nu}$ to obtain

$$J_{\mu\nu}^{(\zeta)} = W_{\mu\nu\,\alpha\beta}\zeta^{\alpha\beta} \,. \tag{4.82}$$

Using (4.81), we can write the divergence of this current as

$$\partial^{\nu} J^{(\zeta)}_{\mu\nu} = W_{\mu\nu\,\alpha\beta} \partial^{\nu} \zeta^{\alpha\beta}. \tag{4.83}$$

In order for this to vanish, the mixed symmetry traceless part of the derivative of the Killing vector must vanish, the special case p = 1 of (2.71),

$$\partial^{\nu}\zeta^{\alpha\beta} - \partial^{[\alpha}\zeta^{\beta]\nu} + \frac{3}{d-1}\eta^{\nu[\alpha}\partial_{\rho}\zeta^{\beta]\rho} = 0.$$
(4.84)

From (2.73), the solutions to this equation are parametrized by four constant fully antisymmetric tensors c^{μ} , $c^{\mu_1\mu_2}$, $\bar{c}^{\mu_1\mu_2}$, $c^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3}$ as

$$\zeta^{\alpha\beta} = c^{\alpha\beta} + c^{\alpha\beta\rho}x_{\rho} + c^{[\alpha}x^{\beta]} + \overline{c}{}^{[\alpha}{}_{\rho}x^{\beta]}x^{\rho} - \frac{1}{4}\overline{c}^{\alpha\beta}x^{2}.$$
(4.85)

The conserved charges are then constructed by integrating the current (4.82) over a codimension two surface:

$$Q^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_{d-2}) = \int_{\Sigma_{d-2}} *J^{(\zeta)} .$$
(4.86)

There is an independent charge for each choice of the constant c tensors. For d = 4, there are a total of 20 such charges. These are the same charges discussed recently in non-relativistic language in [17] and covariantly in [33]. Earlier references include [86–90].

As we pointed out before, we expect only c^{μ} and $\overline{c}^{\mu\nu}$ to yield non-trivial charges for topologically trivial field configurations that are regular on Σ_{d-2} . Still, we will consider solutions that turn on all charges and we will comment on their regularity and significance.

Let us then describe solutions of the equations of motion of linearized gravity that carry these charges. In electromagnetism the Coulomb and Dirac monopole solutions carry respectively the 1-form electric and magnetic charges. Analogous solutions exist in this case, carrying (4.86). In d = 4 we will see explicitly these include their magnetic counterparts. These will be solutions which are singular at the spatial origin, and can be considered as defect line operators that are charged under the 1-form symmetries corresponding to the topological operators (4.86). Furthermore, there might be Dirac strings coming out of these singularities for topologically non-trivial solutions. The Lorentzian d = 4 solutions are given in spherical coordinates by

$$h_{tt} = \frac{M}{r} + \frac{L\cos(\theta)\left(r^2 + t^2\right)}{2r^2}, \qquad h_{rr} = \frac{M}{r} - \frac{L\cos(\theta)\left(\cos(2\theta)\left(t^2 - r^2\right) + 2t^2\right)}{2r^2}, \qquad (4.87a)$$

$$h_{tr} = -\frac{Lt\sin^{2}(\theta)\cos(\theta)}{r}, \qquad h_{r\theta} = -\frac{L\sin(\theta)\left(\cos(2\theta)\left(3r^{2}+t^{2}\right)-r^{2}-3t^{2}\right)}{4r}, \quad (4.87b)$$

$$h_{t\theta} = -Lt\sin(\theta)\cos^2(\theta), \qquad h_{\theta\theta} = L\sin(\theta)\sin(2\theta)\left(r^2 + t^2\right), \qquad (4.87c)$$

$$h_{t\phi} = -N\left(c + \cos\theta\right) + \frac{J}{r}\sin^2\theta, \qquad h_{\phi\phi} = Lr^2\sin^2(\theta)\left(b - 2\cos(\theta)\right), \tag{4.87d}$$

with the other components zero.³³

³³This solution with c = -1 and J = L = b = 0 was presented in [56].

This general solution depends on six parameters: M, J, N, L, c and b. It solves the vacuum linearized Einstein equations for any choice of these parameters. The interpretation of the parameters appearing in the solution is as follows: M is a mass, the solution for this parameter is the linearized Schwarzschild solution [91]. The parameter J is an angular momentum along the z direction, the solution for this parameter is the linearized Kerr solution [92].³⁴ The parameter N is a NUT charge, which is the magnetic dual of the mass, and the solution for this parameter is the linearized Taub-NUT solution [93, 94]. The parameter L is a magnetic dual version of angular momentum called acceleration, and the solution associated to this parameter is a linearization of the GR solution known as the C-metric [95–100]. Finally, c, b are proportional to pure gauge solutions and will be important in our discussion of singularities.

The solutions for M and J are manifestly regular away from the spatial origin. The solutions with N and L have Dirac string type singularities away from the origin along the z axis. Nevertheless, the Weyl tensor calculated from these solutions is regular away from the origin, showing that these singularities are gauge artifacts. This is analogous to electromagnetism, were the electric solution can be described with a single gauge field, but the magnetic solution requires patching together gauge fields with the singularities in various places, related on overlaps by a gauge transformation. Here, solutions with different singularity placements than those shown in (4.87) will be related by linearized diffeomorphisms. For instance, consider the N part of the solution,

$$h_{t\phi} = -N\left(c + \cos\theta\right),\tag{4.88}$$

with other components zero. Here the *c* part is pure gauge, and this solution has the same Weyl tensor independent of the value of *c*. In cartesian coordinates, the non-zero metric components of the solution (4.88) are $h_{t,\mathbf{x}^{\perp}} = \frac{\hat{\mathbf{x}}^{\perp}}{\rho} \left(c + \frac{z}{\sqrt{z^2 + \rho^2}}\right)$, where \mathbf{x}^{\perp} are the coordinates perpendicular to *z*, and ρ the distance from the *z* axis. Expanding for small ρ we see that there is a singularity $\sim 1/\rho$ extending along the positive *z* axis unless c = -1, and along the negative *z* axis unless c = 1. Given that the Weyl tensor is independent of *c*, these solutions must be related by a gauge transformation on the overlap where they are both non-singular,

$$h_{\mu\nu}^{c=1} - h_{\mu\nu}^{c=-1} = \nabla_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \nabla_{\nu}\xi_{\mu}, \quad \text{with} \quad \xi^{\mu} = (-2\phi, 0, 0, 0).$$
(4.89)

In the above equation, the covariant derivative of the background flat metric in spherical coordinates has been used.

A similar situation occurs for the L solution. We can see the structure of the singularity at the origin by expanding near the z axis in cartesian coordinates, where the upper sign applies for z > 0 and the lower sign applies for z < 0,

$$h_{\mu\nu} \xrightarrow{\rho \to 0} \begin{pmatrix} \pm \frac{t^2 + z^2}{2z^2} & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \frac{(b \mp 2)y^2}{\rho^2} & -\frac{(b \mp 2)xy}{\rho^2} & 0 \\ 0 & -\frac{(b \mp 2)xy}{\rho^2} & \frac{(b \mp 2)x^2}{\rho^2} & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \pm \frac{1}{2} \left(1 - \frac{3t^2}{z^2}\right) \end{pmatrix},$$
(4.90)

 $^{^{34}}$ Note that in the linearized theory there is no extremality or positive energy constraint and we can take any values for M, J.

where ρ is the distance to the z axis. Note that there is no $1/\rho$ type singularity as there was for the Taub-NUT solution, everything is finite at the z axis, but for generic b the metric depends on the direction of approach to the z axis, so there is still a discontinuity. We can remove this discontinuity for z > 0 by choosing b = 2, or we can remove this discontinuity for z < 0 by choosing b = -2. Given that the Weyl tensor is independent of b, these solutions must be related by a gauge transformation on the overlap where they are both non-singular. In spherical coordinates we have $h_{\mu\nu}^{b=2} - h_{\mu\nu}^{b=-2} = \text{diag}(0, 0, 0, 4r^2 \sin^2 \theta)$ which is pure gauge with the gauge parameter

$$h_{\mu\nu}^{b=2} - h_{\mu\nu}^{b=-2} = \nabla_{\mu}\xi_{\nu} + \nabla_{\nu}\xi_{\mu}, \quad \text{with} \quad \xi^{\mu} = (0, 0, 0, 2\phi).$$
(4.91)

Let us now comment on the meaning of equations (4.89) and (4.91). As can easily be seen, these gauge transformations are not globally well defined. This is completely analogous to the situation in electromagnetism for the Dirac monopole. In that case, the solution is only considered acceptable when the associated higher form symmetry is compact. When that happens, only the imaginary exponential of the gauge parameter is observable and the gauge transformation is allowed to have a discrete winding number. The same considerations apply here. If the biform symmetries associated with $c^{\mu\nu}$ and $c^{\mu\nu\rho}$ are compact, we expect the gauge transformations (4.89) and (4.91) to be allowed. Otherwise, we must conclude that these charges are trivial. Notice that, in the compact case when these charges are allowed, they will furthermore introduce quantization conditions both for these charges and for their magnetic duals, as expected from Dirac quantization.

We now evaluate the charges (4.86) for the metric (4.87). This can be done on any surface surrounding the worldline of the spatial origin, due to the topological nature of the charge. We will choose a spherical surface of radius R at time T surrounding the origin:

$$Q^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_2) = \int_{\Sigma_2} *J^{(\zeta)} = \int d\theta d\phi \left. \frac{1}{2} \epsilon_{\theta\phi}^{\ \mu_1\mu_2} W_{\mu_1\mu_2 \nu_1\nu_2} \zeta^{\nu_1\nu_2} \right|_{r=R,t=T},$$
(4.92)

and the fact that the result is independent of R and T is a check on the topological invariance of the charge. In d = 4, the tensors $c^{\mu_1\mu_2}$ and $\overline{c}^{\mu_1\mu_2}$ each have 6 parameters, and c^{μ} and $c^{\mu\nu\rho}$ each have 4 parameters, for a total of 20 parameters. Evaluating (4.92) with all these parameters turned on we get (switching to cartesian coordinates)

$$Q^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_2) = 16\pi \Big(c^0 M - \bar{c}^{12} J + c^{123} N - c^{03} L \Big).$$
(4.93)

Since the dual of the Weyl tensor is also conserved and traceless (or equivalently, the Weyl tensor is dual conserved), we can also consider the dual charges,

$$\widetilde{Q}^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_2) = \int_{\Sigma_2} J^{(\zeta)}.$$
(4.94)

Evaluating these explicitly, we find a different packaging of the same charges:

$$\tilde{Q}^{(\zeta)}(\Sigma_2) = \int d\theta d\phi \ W_{\theta\phi\,\mu_1\mu_2} \zeta^{\mu_1\mu_2} \Big|_{r=R,t=T} = 16\pi \left(c^{123} M - \overline{c}^{03} J - c^0 N - c^{12} L \right) , \ (4.95)$$

consistent with the electric-magnetic duality invariance of linear gravity in d = 4 [39, 53]. Notice that this is only the case in d = 4 at leading order in the EFT expansion. Higher derivative terms are expected to change the above result. In particular, we do not expect the magnetic dual current to be traceless, which changes the construction of charges above. The same comment applies to gravity in d > 4.

We see from (4.93) that the conformal Killing tensor parameters c^{μ} extract the standard energy-momentum, while $c^{\mu\nu\rho}$ — dual to a vector in d = 4 — picks up the dual energy momentum (in general d, the dual energy-momentum is a 3-form [56]). The 2-form parameters $c^{\mu\nu}$, $\bar{c}^{\mu\nu}$ pick up the angular momentum and dual angular momentum. Note that these charges are constructed as integrals of gauge-invariant currents. This is unlike the standard Abbott-Deser charges [101], which are constructed as gauge-invariant integrals of non-gauge-invariant integrands. Furthermore, the integrals above can be computed on any surface that surrounds the defect and not only in asymptotic regions, as is typically done in the ADM formalism.

In quantum field theory, the energy-momentum and angular momentum usually arise from 0-form symmetries, whose 1-form currents are given by contracting the stress tensor with a Killing vector. Linearized gravity, however, has no stress tensor [102, 103] (a direct consequence of the Weinberg-Witten theorem [66]) and we see here that energy-momentum and angular momentum instead arise from 1-form symmetries with 2-form currents.

5 Discussion

In this work we have taken a modest first step toward answering a deep and important question: what is gravity? It is quite surprising that more than three hundred years after Newton's — and more than one hundred after Einstein's — ideas started this research field, we do not have a precise and simple definition. Much of the effort in the last fifty years has revolved around the study of the ultraviolet properties of theories of gravity. The non-renormalizability of Einstein gravity catalyzed the search for a consistent theory of nature incorporating both gravity and quantum mechanics to arbitrarily high energy. While string theory provides an answer to this search, away from perturbation theory it does not really answer the posed question. What property or structure in string theory fundamentally makes it a theory of gravity? The issue becomes more acute in the context of the Swampland program. Since the space of actual solutions to string theory might correspond to isolated points in its landscape, we are left with a lack of adjustable parameters. From the ultraviolet perspective this is a great advantage, as it helps singling out a unique theory. From the infrared however, it points to a strange coincidence that the theory gives rise to a gapless phase we associate with Einstein gravity.

What then, is the organizing principle? In condensed matter systems we have learned a great deal from the Landau paradigm, which states that phases of matter and phase transitions are associated to physical symmetries and the emergence of order parameters associated to them. This organizing principle for infrared physics has proved useful even at strong coupling, where perturbative techniques are unavailable. How does gravity fit into this paradigm? An important challenge is that we do not expect any exactly conserved global charges in quantum gravity. While this presents a real difficulty in synthesizing gravity into this framework, it is not necessarily fatal. In the last few years, the concept of symmetry has been greatly enlarged to include more exotic concepts (e.g., higher-form, 2-group, non-invertible symmetries, and beyond). There may still be a structure, compatible with the constraints of quantum gravity, that defines this theory in terms of relations between observables.

In this note we have approached the problem from the infrared by considering EFTs with a novel symmetry, biform symmetry. We have explored how theories with these symmetries can give rise to a gapless phase that is protected by a mixed anomaly between electric and magnetic biform currents. This structure of symmetries and anomalies is sufficient to completely fix the non-local part of the two-point correlators of the conserved currents in the theory. For theories with a maximal electric (1|1)-biform symmetry, the spectral decomposition of this correlator reveals the presence of a massless spin-2 excitation: the graviton. Using these global symmetries as a guiding principle, we can construct the universal EFT that reproduces this anomaly structure, which ends up being nothing but linearized gravity plus its (linear gauge invariant) irrelevant corrections.

A similar story should go through for the higher biforms: for theories with a maximal electric (p|p)-biform symmetry, the spectral decomposition of the correlator determined from the anomaly should reveal the presence of a massless particle with the Lorentz symmetries of a (p-1|p-1)-biform. Note that this does not include the traditional higher-spin particles, which transform in completely symmetric Lorentz representations. (A further generalization to multiforms would be needed to account for these and other representations [54, 55].)

Importantly, the EFTs so constructed are not restricted to free theories; they can include an infinite number of interaction terms. For example, corrections to the linearized Einstein action of the form W^3 — where W is the linearized Weyl tensor — are included in this EFT, and provide a cubic interaction for the graviton. So, these theories are far from trivial. Nevertheless, they do not include the usual graviton vertices we would obtain by expanding the fully nonlinear Einstein action, as these terms break the biform symmetries. However, we can get some guidance from the traditional gauge theory viewpoint. Starting from the linearized Einstein action, there are two paths that one can take [28]: the first is to include interactions that are exactly invariant under the linearized gauge transformations of the free theory [32], this reproduces the EFTs discussed here that have exact nonlinearly realized biform symmetries. Alternatively, we can introduce the Einstein-like irrelevant interactions that are not linearized gauge invariant. These interactions do not destroy the gauge invariance of the system, but rather deform it into full diffeomorphism invariance. This strongly suggests that there is a deformation of the biform symmetries that survive in the nonlinear Einstein theory, but it remains an important open challenge to understand precisely how this works, and to frame this physics from the perspective of global symmetries. Some further evidence that this is not a futile endeavor is provided by the fact that the charged solutions presented in section 4.5 persist in nonlinear Einstein gravity [104].

An interesting ingredient in all of these field theories is the presence of an anomaly. This anomaly is encoded by the Einstein term, which is the most relevant one in the EFT expansion. Interestingly, some of the physics associated to this term is quite similar to that of Chern-Simons (or BF) theories. This explains why the Einstein action produces equations of motion that set parts of curvatures to zero, instead of just implying their conservation, like what happens for Maxwell actions. A crucial difference with topological field theories, is, of course, that the associated biform symmetry allows for a gapless phase in our case — essentially because the equations of motion are only a partial flatness condition. Nevertheless, many of the lessons of the physics of anomalies in Chern-Simons theories can be imported into in these new cases. In this context, the presence of boundaries typically play an important role. The anomaly structure we have discussed can be reproduced from a higher-dimensional topological theory via inflow, which raises interesting questions: can we realize the linearized graviton as a boundary mode for a dynamical gapped bulk theory? Or, can we construct an Einstein-type action on boundaries of theories which have only Maxwell-type terms?.³⁵

An important detail in the study of anomalies and their connection to different phases for these systems is whether the biform symmetry of interest is compact or non-compact. We have been a bit cavalier about this important aspect of the problem. It is the compactness of the symmetry that might lead to the quantization of anomalies and might prove crucial in defining a UV complete model with these symmetries. We saw one small hint of the role of compactness in the study of charged solutions in linearized gravity where NUT and acceleration charges become available only in that case. The consequences of this fact must be further explored.

A deeper understanding of this general structure could also be useful for more systematically studying other phases of quantum gravity that could be gapped or, alternatively, present a large number of massless excitations (as in higher-spin theories, for example). An intriguing notion is that string theory could display other, more symmetric, phases (for example, phases with tensionless strings), whose understanding may be crucial to decipher the full non-perturbative structure of the theory. One might hope that biform (or more extended multiform) symmetries could present an avenue of approach to these questions.

Along the road, we have also remarked on the intriguing connection between this approach and the physics of fractons. Indeed, gravity can be understood as a gauging of a fractonic global symmetry, and its massless phase corresponds to the gapping of the degrees of freedom charged under the fractonic symmetry, not unlike the massless phase of electromagnetism. Curiously, some stringy physics appeared in this connection, for example one of the structures in the theory naturally couples to a worldsheet (see (2.54), for example). This is rather surprising and mysterious, and it would be interesting to deepen this connection.

Another interesting fact we stumbled upon when coupling linearized gravity to background sources associated to the biform symmetries is that this theory is special in d = 4. Only in this dimension does the theory present a trace anomaly for the background fields. The scalar case shows a similar feature in d = 2, which is known to be associated to conformality and the appearance of a Kac-Moody algebra in the extreme infrared. In [6], a

³⁵Relatedly, (p|p)-biform theories with d < 2p + 2 have no local propagating degrees of freedom. It would be interesting to understand their features as topological field theories.

similar structure was uncovered for electromagnetism. It is therefore natural to suspect that a similar Kac-Moody enlargement will occur for linearized gravity in d = 4. This possibility is particularly interesting in connection with both the double copy formalism and with soft graviton theorems.

One arena where these ideas may find practical application is cosmology. An understanding of the fundamental organizing principles of EFTs for gravitational physics is surely of importance in developing cosmological models. Concretely, understanding the symmetries of gravity will help shed further light on the early universe, where it is expected that spacetime experienced a period of inflationary expansion. This can be interpreted as a partial higgsing of gravity [105-107], where matter degrees of freedom mix with the graviton in the infrared. In much the same way that the Higgs phase of electromagnetism can be viewed as a symmetry-restored phase of the magnetic 1-form symmetry [108, 109], one could imagine that inflation can be understood as a different phase of gravity. In any case, having an EFT definition of the inflationary era based purely on global symmetries is clearly of importance for the further understanding of the microphysics of inflation, and we expect that the (nonlinear extension of) the symmetries explored here will play a role. A step in this direction would be the formulation of these symmetries and anomalies on (anti) de Sitter backgrounds. It would also be interesting to see how the new types of representations such as partially massless fields that are possible in de Sitter space fit into this picture. Beyond this, it is tempting to speculate that gapped phases of gravity could themselves play a role in the early universe, possibly along the lines of [110].

Having discussed at length the infrared properties of gravity, let us come full circle and return to the ultraviolet. One obvious question we can ask is: are there nontrivial UV-complete theories that have these symmetries, say only in their magnetic form. What would such a theory look like?³⁶ Below the mass scale of whatever electric matter breaks the electric biform symmetry, we would expect this electric symmetry to be restored in an emergent way, giving rise to linearized gravity in the infrared. While this is not the theory of gravity that describes our universe (as it would have different nonlinearities from Einstein gravity), it would nevertheless amount to a version of emergent gravity at low energies. More ambitiously, we might hope that these symmetries can deformed in some way so that the nonlinearities of Einstein gravity also emerge at low energies. This would amount to nothing short of an understanding of gravity in the infrared within the framework of the Landau paradigm, which is clearly a worthy goal. We hope to return to these interesting problems in the near future.

Acknowledgments

We would like to thank Horacio Casini, Luca Delacrétaz, Tom Hartman, Jonathan Heckman, Nabil Iqbal, Javier Magan, David Meltzer, and Dam Son for interesting and helpful discussions. We would also like to thank Valentin Benedetti for pointing out an incorrect

 $^{^{36}}$ Such a theory is unlikely to look anything like a local QFT. We certainly know that it cannot have a stress tensor by Weinberg-Witten [66]. Likely it would be some sort of theory of extended objects, along the lines of [8, 9].

equation in the first version of this draft. KH acknowledges support from DOE grant DE-SC0009946 and from Simons Foundation Award Number 658908. DH and GM are supported in part by the ERC starting grant GENGEOHOL (grant agreement No 715656). GM is supported in part by NSF grant PHY-2014071.

A Spectral representation

In this appendix, we provide some technical details about the Källén-Lehmann spectral representation of correlators. The goal is to derive the form of the spectral function that we used throughout the main text. Ultimately we are interested in euclidean correlation functions, but it will prove to be convenient to first construct the spectral representation in Lorentzian signature and then analytically continue. Our discussion somewhat follows [111, 112].

A.1 Spectral density

We would like to decompose the two-point function between currents with the same number of Lorentz indices, q. (This assumption that both currents have an equal number of Lorentz indices is not generally necessary, but it will simplify our discussion, and is sufficiently general for our purposes.) We do not put any constraints on the index symmetries of the two currents.

The basic object of interest is the Fourier transform of the position space correlator

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_q}(p)K_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_q}(-p)\rangle = \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, e^{ixp} \, \langle J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_q}(x)K_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_q}(0)\rangle \,. \tag{A.1}$$

The Wightman function in position space is defined as an ordered vacuum expectation value, where the operators are ordered from left to right in Lorentzian time. This is achieved via the usual $i\epsilon$ prescription, such that

$$\langle 0|J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_q}(x)K_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_1}(0)|0\rangle_W \equiv \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \langle 0|J_{\mu_1\cdots\mu_q}(\hat{x})K_{\nu_1\cdots\nu_1}(0)|0\rangle , \qquad (A.2)$$

where we have defined $\hat{x}^{\mu} = (x^0 - i\epsilon, \vec{x})$, with $\epsilon > 0$. As usual, we perform all the computations at finite ϵ before taking the limit where ϵ approaches 0 from above at the end of the computation.

We define the spectral density $\rho(-p^2)$ as the Fourier transform

$$(2\pi)\theta(p^{0})\rho^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}}(-p^{2}) \equiv \int \mathrm{d}^{d}x \, e^{-ip\cdot x} \, \langle 0|J^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}}(x)K^{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}}(0)|0\rangle_{W} \,. \tag{A.3}$$

The appearance of the Heavyside function $\theta(p^0)$ ensures that we are working with positive energies [111]. From this definition, it is clear that

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_W = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x}(2\pi)\theta(p^0)\rho^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(-p^2).$$
(A.4)

It is now helpful to define a non-negative variable as $s \equiv -p^2$. We can then rewrite (A.4) by inserting a delta function enforcing the condition $s = -p^2$

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_W = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x}(2\pi)\theta(p^0)\rho^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(s)\delta(s+p^2)\,.$$
(A.5)

In any unitary quantum field theory, we can assemble a complete basis of states, that we collectively denote as $|n\rangle$. These states must transform in unitary representations of the Poincaré group, and in particular, we require that they diagonalize the generators of translations P^{μ} as $P^{\mu} |n\rangle = p_{n}^{\mu} |n\rangle$. The completeness relation is then

$$\mathbb{1} = \sum_{n} |n\rangle \langle n| \,. \tag{A.6}$$

In this case, the summation over n stands for a sum over any required quantum numbers needed to characterize these states, as well as Lorentz indices. We can insert (A.6) within the Wightman function and then perform the following manipulations

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_W = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \sum_n \langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)|n\rangle \langle n|K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle ,$$
(A.7)

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \sum_{n} \langle 0|e^{-iP \cdot x} J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p}(0) e^{iP \cdot x} |n\rangle \langle n|K^{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}(0)|0\rangle , \quad (A.8)$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \sum_{n} e^{ip_n \cdot x} \langle 0 | J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p}(0) | n \rangle \langle n | K^{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}(0) | 0 \rangle, \qquad (A.9)$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x} \sum_n (2\pi)^d \delta^{(d)}(p - p_n) \times \langle 0|J^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p}(0)|n\rangle \langle n|K^{\nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}(0)|0\rangle.$$
(A.10)

By comparing (A.4) with (A.10), we conclude that the spectral density is given by

$$(2\pi)\theta(p^{0})\rho^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}}(-p^{2}) = \sum_{n} (2\pi)^{d} \delta^{(d)}(p-p_{n}) \langle 0|J^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}}(0)|n\rangle \langle n|K^{\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}}(0)|0\rangle .$$
(A.11)

This is the general form of the spectral density that we consider. (Note that it is not necessarily positive-definite, since it involves two different operators, though it is positive when the operators are identical.)

The spectral density $\rho^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(-p^2)$ can be decomposed using Lorentz invariance. The strategy is to construct dimensionless projectors $\Pi_i^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}$ that depend on the *d*-momenta p^{μ} and the metric $\eta^{\mu\nu}$ which are orthonormal and complete:

$$\Pi_{i}^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}}{}_{\rho_{1}\cdots\rho_{p}}\Pi_{j}^{\rho_{1}\cdots\rho_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}} = \delta_{ij}\Pi_{j}^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}}, \qquad \sum_{i}\Pi_{i}^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}} = \mathbb{1}^{\mu_{1}\cdots\mu_{p}\nu_{1}\cdots\nu_{p}},$$
(A.12)

where $\mathbb{1}^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}$ is the identity in the relevant space of tensors. In many cases we will be interested in decomposing traceless tensors, so the projectors will be traceless.

We can thus write the spectral density as

$$\rho^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}(-p^2) = \sum_i (-p^2)^{\Delta - d/2 + 1} \rho_i(-p^2) \Pi_i^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}, \qquad (A.13)$$

where $\rho_i(-p^2)$ are scalar functions that can depend only on p^2 , and Δ is the mass dimension of the currents appearing in the Källén-Lehmann decomposition. Note that we sometimes have to extract a minus sign from the definition of the spectral function to ensure that they are positive-definite when the two operators are identical [111].

Using (A.13) within (A.5), we can rewrite the Wightman function as

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_W = \sum_i \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s\,(s)^{\Delta-d/2+1}\rho_i(s)\Delta_i^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(x;s)\,,\qquad(A.14)$$

where

$$\Delta_{W,i}^{\mu_1\dots\mu_p\nu_1\dots\nu_p}(x;s) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x} (2\pi) \theta(p^0) \delta(s+p^2) \Pi_i^{\mu_1\dots\mu_p\nu_1\dots\nu_p} \,. \tag{A.15}$$

In general, we can use the explicit form of the projectors that appear in (A.13) to rewrite the propagators (A.15) in terms of the scalar Wightman two-point function, which is given as:

$$\Delta_W(x;s) = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x} (2\pi) \theta(p^0) \delta(s+p^2) \,. \tag{A.16}$$

For example, in the simple case of two spin 1 currents of dimension $\Delta = d - 1$, the projectors are

$$\Pi_0^{\mu\nu} = \frac{p^{\mu}p^{\nu}}{p^2}, \qquad \Pi_1^{\mu\nu} = \eta^{\mu\nu} - \frac{p^{\mu}p^{\nu}}{p^2}. \qquad (A.17)$$

We can thus obtain the building blocks that appear in (A.15) from (A.16) as

$$\Delta_{W,0}^{\mu\nu}(x;s) = \frac{\partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}}{\Box} \Delta_W(x;s), \qquad \qquad \Delta_{W,1}^{\mu\nu}(x;s) = \left(\eta^{\mu\nu} - \frac{\partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}}{\Box}\right) \Delta_W(x;s). \quad (A.18)$$

Now that we understand how to decompose Wightman functions, we would like to consider the case of time-ordered (or Feynman) propagators.

Time-ordered two-point functions. To obtain the time-ordered two-point function from the Wightman function, we use the following relation:

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_T =$$

$$\theta(x^0) \langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_W + \theta(-x^0) \langle 0|K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)|0\rangle_W ,$$
(A.19)

where the subscript T indicates that this is a time-ordered correlator. Using (A.14), we can decompose the time-ordered correlator as

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_T = -i\sum_j \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, s^{\Delta-d/2+1}\rho_j(s)\Delta_{F,j}^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(x;s)\,,\qquad(A.20)$$

where the Feynman propagators are defined as

$$-i\Delta_{F,j}^{\mu_1\dots\mu_p\nu_1\dots\nu_p}(x;s) = \theta(x^0)\Delta_{W,j}^{\mu_1\dots\mu_p\nu_1\dots\nu_p}(x;s) + \theta(-x^0)\Delta_{W,j}^{\mu_1\dots\mu_p\nu_1\dots\nu_p}(-x;s), \quad (A.21)$$

$$= \lim_{\epsilon \to 0^+} \frac{\mathrm{d}^a p}{(2\pi)^d} e^{ip \cdot x} \frac{-i\Pi_j}{p^2 + s - i\epsilon} \,. \tag{A.22}$$

Euclidean space. We next want to analytically continue to euclidean signature. This amounts to the following change of variables:

$$x_L^0 \to -ix_E^0, \qquad p_L^0 \to -ip_E^0.$$
 (A.23)

The $i\epsilon$ prescription is no longer needed since there are no poles to be regularized for real p^2 . The general decomposition is now³⁷

$$\langle 0|J^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p}(x)K^{\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}(0)|0\rangle_E = \sum_i \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, s^{\Delta-d/2+1}\rho_i^E(s)\Delta_{E,i}^{\mu_1\cdots\mu_p\nu_1\cdots\nu_p}\,,\tag{A.24}$$

where the subscript E denotes that these are Euclidean objects, and we have used

$$\Delta_{E,i}^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^d p_E}{(2\pi)^d} e^{i P_E \cdot x_E} \frac{\Pi_i^{\mu_1 \cdots \mu_p \nu_1 \cdots \nu_p}}{p_E^2 + s} \,. \tag{A.25}$$

The spectral decomposition (A.24) is the form that we use in the main text.

A.2 Contact terms

In this section, we show that we can neglect contact terms when we perform a Källén-Lehmann decomposition, as they never contribute to the spectral function. For simplicity we consider the spectral function of scalars, but the arguments can be readily generalized to cases with spin.

We begin by considering a Euclidean momentum space two-point function for real scalars of mass dimension Δ in d dimensions, denoted $G(p^2)$. The two-point function has mass dimension $2\Delta - d$, and is well-defined and real for all $p^2 > 0$. If we let $z \equiv p^2$, we can analytically continue to the complex z-plane, and the result should be analytic everywhere except for the negative z axis, i.e., $z \leq 0$, where it can have isolated simple poles and a branch cut extending to $z = -\infty$. Because we continued a real function, the correlator should obey $\overline{G}(z) = G(\overline{z})$. In particular, if we cross the branch cut, the discontinuity is

$$\operatorname{Disc} G(z) \equiv \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left[G(z + i\epsilon) - G(z - i\epsilon) \right] = 2i \operatorname{Im} G(z) , \qquad (A.26)$$

where the imaginary part is taken above the branch cut.

Unsubtracted dispersion relation. We can now apply the Cauchy integral formula to a general point z away from the negative axis to write

$$G(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \oint d\omega \frac{G(\omega)}{\omega - z}, \qquad (A.27)$$

where the contour is a small circle encircling the point z. We can then deform the contour as shown in figure 1. As long as G(z) is bounded by a constant as $z \to \infty$, we can ignore the circle at infinity and we pick up integrals along the singular points. This implies that

$$G(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \left[\int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}s \frac{G(s+i\epsilon)}{s-z} + \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s(-1) \frac{G(-s-i\epsilon)}{-s-z} \right].$$
(A.28)

³⁷The overall signs of the various spectral densities, ρ_i , have been left implicit here, and can be fixed by requiring that the spectral density is positive-definite for identical operators.



Figure 1. The contour deformation used to derive the spectral function. We deform the blue contour centered around z into the green contour that runs along the branch cut with an arc at infinity.

The first integral runs to the right over the branch cut with $z = s + i\epsilon$, $s = (-\infty, 0)$ while the second integral runs to the left under the branch cut with $z = -s - i\epsilon$, $s = (0, \infty)$. We can then change variables as $s \to -s$ in the first integral, so that we can combine the integrals as

$$G(z) = -\frac{1}{2\pi i} \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \int_0^\infty ds \frac{G(-s+i\epsilon) - G(-s-i\epsilon)}{s+z} \,. \tag{A.29}$$

We can now use (A.26) to rewrite this last expression as

$$G(z) = -\frac{1}{2\pi i} \int_0^\infty ds \frac{\text{Disc}(G(-s))}{s+z} = -\frac{1}{\pi} \int_0^\infty ds \frac{\text{Im}\,G(-s)}{s+z} \,. \tag{A.30}$$

Defining the spectral function

$$s^{\Delta - \frac{d}{2} + 1} \rho(s) \equiv -\frac{1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im} G(-s),$$
 (A.31)

so that $\rho(s)$ has mass dimension $[\rho(s)] = -2$ — as required for a density — we can finally write the spectral representation as

$$G(z) = \int_0^\infty ds \, \frac{\rho(s)s^{\Delta - \frac{d}{2} + 1}}{s + z} \,. \tag{A.32}$$

Note that the condition that G(z) is bounded by a constant together with (A.31) ensures that $\rho(s)s^{\Delta-\frac{d}{2}+1} < \text{const.}$ as $s \to \infty$, so the integral (A.32) converges at infinity.

Subtracted dispersion relation. In general, G(z) is only bounded by some power at infinity: $G(z) < \mathcal{O}(z^n)$ as $z \to \infty$. In this case, we cannot ignore the contribution from the contour at infinity. Nevertheless, taking the *n*-th derivative as $G^{(n)}(z) \equiv \frac{d^n}{dz^n}G(z)$, we can obtain something that is bounded by a constant so that we can apply the Cauchy theorem for $G^{(n)}(z)$,

$$G^{(n)}(z) = \frac{n!}{2\pi i} \oint d\omega \frac{G(\omega)}{(\omega - z)^{n+1}}, \qquad (A.33)$$

and then deform the contour as in figure 1. We obtain

$$G^{(n)}(z) = \frac{n!}{2\pi i} \left[\int_{-\infty}^{0} \mathrm{d}s \frac{G(s+i\epsilon)}{(s-z)^{n+1}} + \int_{0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}s(-1) \frac{G(-s-i\epsilon)}{(-s-z)^{n+1}} \right], \tag{A.34}$$

$$= \frac{n!}{\pi} (-1)^{n+1} \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \frac{\mathrm{Im}\,G(-s)}{s+z} \,. \tag{A.35}$$

Using the same definition (A.31), we can write

$$G^{(n)}(z) = n! (-1)^n \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \frac{\rho(s) s^{\Delta - \frac{d}{2} + 1}}{(s+z)^{n+1}} \,. \tag{A.36}$$

Note that (A.36) is formally the derivative of the expression (A.32), but (A.36) converges at infinity given the behavior of G(z) at infinity, whereas (A.32) diverges.

In order to recover G(z) from $G^{(n)}(z)$, we take the *n*-th indefinite integral, which introduces *n* integration constants c_0, \dots, c_{n-1} so that

$$G(z) = c_0 + c_1 z + c_2 z^2 + \dots + c_{n-1} z^{n-1} + \int_z dz_1 \int_{z_1} dz_2 \cdots \int_{z_n-1} dz_n G^{(n)}(z_n) \,.$$
(A.37)

This is what we call an *n*-subtracted dispersion relation. The constants c_1, \dots, c_n are subtraction constants and are not determined. Nevertheless, these integration constants multiply polynomials in $z = p^2$, so although they are undetermined, they are just contact terms, contributing only at coincident points in position space. Note that contact terms in correlators are everywhere analytic in z, so they do not affect the discontinuity along the branch cut and hence do not enter the spectral density $\rho(s)$.

B More on the Galileon superfluid

In section 3.2, we analyzed the EFT that describes a Galileon superfluid. There we defined the theory in terms of a current $J_{\mu\nu}$ that was conserved on shell: $\partial^{\mu}J_{\mu\nu} = 0$. This current failed to be antisymmetrically conserved, which was the manifestation of the mixed anomaly in that context. In this appendix, we wish to show how one can move the anomaly around into other conservation conditions by an appropriate definition of the gauge-invariant current.

B.1 Currents from the action

Here we want to utilize the Galileon superfluid action to construct currents that manifest the mixed anomaly in a different way from the main text. Our starting point is again (3.22):

$$S = -a \int d^d x \left(\phi \,\partial^\mu s_\mu + \frac{1}{2} s^\mu s_\mu \right) \,. \tag{B.1}$$

In order to gauge the symmetries of this action, we proceed slightly differently. We introduce a background two-index symmetric gauge field $\tilde{A}_{\mu|\nu}$ (or a (1|1)-biform), that we will separate into a traceless part $A_{\mu|\nu}$ and its trace *B*. As in section 3.2, in $d \neq 2$, the trace *B* completely decouples so that we can take the background gauge field to be traceless, while in d = 2, we must keep the trace *B* to obtain a gauge-invariant action. The gauge transformations are slightly different since we have explicitly separated the trace B (they agree with the ones from section 3.2 if we reabsorb B into $A_{\mu|\nu}$):

$$\delta\phi = \partial_{\alpha}\Lambda^{\alpha}, \qquad \qquad \delta s_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\alpha}\Lambda^{\alpha}, \qquad (B.2)$$

$$\delta A_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{1}{(1-g)} \left(\partial_{(\mu} \Lambda_{\nu)} - \frac{1}{d} \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial_{\alpha} \Lambda^{\alpha} \right), \qquad \delta B = \frac{1}{(1-g)} \partial_{\alpha} \Lambda^{\alpha}. \tag{B.3}$$

The most general gauge-invariant improvement of (B.1) is

$$S = -a \int d^{d}x \left[\phi \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu} - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu|\nu} + \left(g - \frac{1}{d} \right) \Box B \right) + \frac{1}{2} s_{\mu} s^{\mu} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{d \kappa}{2(d-2)} \left(\kappa \partial_{\mu} A_{\nu|\alpha} \partial^{\mu} A^{\nu|\alpha} - 2 \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu|\alpha} \partial_{\nu} A^{\nu|\alpha} \right) \right. \\ \left. + (\kappa + g - 1) \partial^{\mu} B \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu|\nu} + \frac{-d(\kappa + g^{2} - 1) + \kappa + 2g - 2}{2d} \partial_{\mu} B \partial^{\mu} B \right],$$
(B.4)

with a a free normalization. The action (B.4) has two free parameters (g and κ), and is slightly different than (3.46) because of the way we separated the trace. Looking at (B.4), it is already clear that d = 2 is special.

When $d \neq 2$, we can choose

$$\kappa = \frac{d-1}{d}, \qquad \qquad g = \frac{1}{d}, \qquad (B.5)$$

in which case the trace B totally decouples from the rest of the action and we obtain the same action as in section 3.2. When d = 2, the choice of parameters is impossible because the terms that are quadratic in $A_{\mu|\nu}$ diverge, and we must keep the trace B explicitly.

The equation of motion for s_{μ} is unchanged compared to the ungauged version of the action

$$\partial_{\mu}\phi - s_{\mu} = 0, \qquad (B.6)$$

which allows us to solve for s_{μ} in terms of ϕ , while varying the action (B.4) with respect to ϕ , we obtain

$$\Box \phi - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\nu} A_{\mu|\nu} + \left(g - \frac{1}{d}\right) \Box B = 0, \qquad (B.7)$$

where we have used (B.6).

Conserved current. To derive the current, we need to vary the action (B.4) with respect to the background gauge fields that we introduced. Since $A^{\mu|\nu}$ is identically traceless, we need to remove the traces when we perform the variation, this produces

$$J_{\mu|\nu} \equiv \frac{\delta S}{\delta A^{\mu|\nu}} = a \left[\partial_{(\mu} \partial_{\nu)} \phi - \frac{\kappa d}{d-2} \left[2 \partial^{\alpha} \partial_{(\mu} A_{\nu)|\alpha} - \Box A_{\mu|\nu} \right] + (\kappa + g - 1) \partial_{(\mu} \partial_{\nu)} B - \frac{\eta_{\mu\nu}}{d} \left(\Box \phi - \frac{2\kappa d}{d-2} \partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu|\alpha} + (\kappa + g - 1) \Box B \right) \right].$$
(B.8)

In order to be able to impose dual conservation on the current instead of standard conservation, we note that the variation of the action with respect to B is also gauge invariant

$$J \equiv \frac{\delta S}{\delta B} = a \left[-\left(g - \frac{1}{d}\right) \Box \phi + (\kappa + g - 1)\partial^{\mu}\partial^{\nu}A_{\mu|\nu} + \frac{-d(\kappa + g^2 - 1) + \kappa + 2g - 2}{d} \Box B \right], \tag{B.9}$$

so that we can consider the following general current

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} \equiv J_{\mu|\nu} + \beta \,\eta_{\mu\nu} \,J\,,\tag{B.10}$$

where β is a free parameter. For different choice of parameters g, κ , and β , the current (B.10) will obey different conditions. In order to express them simply, it is useful to define the gauge-invariant combination

$$\mathcal{F}_d \equiv -\partial^\alpha \partial^\beta A_{\alpha|\beta} + \frac{d-1}{d} \Box B \,. \tag{B.11}$$

We now consider the various equations that $\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu}$ could satisfy:

• Trace: computing the trace of (B.10) yields

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu}{}^{\mu} = -a\beta(1+d(\kappa-1))\mathcal{F}_d.$$
(B.12)

• **Divergence:** computing the divergence of (B.10) yields

$$\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = -a(\beta - 1) \frac{(1 + d(\kappa - 1))}{d} \partial_{\nu} \mathcal{F}_d.$$
(B.13)

• Dual divergence: computing the dual divergence of (B.10) yields

$$\partial_{[\alpha} \mathcal{J}_{\mu]|\nu} = a \left[-\frac{d\kappa}{d-2} \left(\partial^{\beta} \partial_{\nu} \partial_{[\alpha} A_{\mu]|\beta} - \Box \partial_{[\alpha} A_{\mu]|\nu} \right) + \left(\beta \left(1 - \kappa - \frac{1}{d} \right) + \frac{1}{d} - \frac{2\kappa}{d-2} \right) \eta_{\nu[\alpha} \partial_{\mu]} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\rho|\sigma} - \frac{(1 + d(\kappa - 1))(1 + \beta(d - 1))}{d^2} \eta_{\nu[\alpha} \partial_{\mu]} \Box B \right].$$
(B.14)

We now want to explore how many of these conditions we can impose simultaneously. As before, it will be necessary to consider $d = \text{and } d \neq 2$ separately.

• d > 2: in this case, we can choose

$$\kappa = \frac{d-1}{d} \,, \tag{B.15}$$

so that the current is both traceless and conserved for any value of g and β . This is the case that we considered in detail in the main text. In this case, we cannot choose β to ensure dual conservation, and we obtain

$$\partial_{[\alpha}\mathcal{J}_{\mu]|\nu} = -\frac{a}{d-2} \Big[(d-1) \left(\partial^{\beta} \partial_{\nu} \partial_{[\alpha} A_{\mu]|\beta} - \Box \partial_{[\alpha} A_{\mu]|\nu} \right) + \eta_{\nu[\alpha} \partial_{\mu]} \partial^{\rho} \partial^{\sigma} A_{\rho|\sigma} \Big].$$
(B.16)

Alternatively, we can choose

$$\kappa = 0, \qquad \beta = -\frac{1}{d-1}, \qquad (B.17)$$

which ensures dual conservation. In this case, the current is neither traceless nor conserved:

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu}{}^{\mu} = -a\mathcal{F}_d, \qquad \partial^{\mu}\mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = -a\partial_{\nu}\mathcal{F}_d.$$
 (B.18)

• d = 2: in two dimensions, we cannot choose κ as in (B.15) because then the action (B.4) has some divergent contact terms. We then choose $\kappa = 0$ which implies

$$\mathcal{J}_{\mu}^{\ \mu} = a \,\beta \,\mathcal{F}_2 \,, \tag{B.19}$$

$$\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{J}_{\mu|\nu} = \frac{1}{2} a(\beta - 1) \partial_{\nu} \mathcal{F}_2, \qquad (B.20)$$

$$\partial_{[\alpha} \mathcal{J}_{\mu]|\nu} = a \frac{1+\beta}{2} \eta_{\nu[\alpha} \partial_{\mu]} \mathcal{F}_2.$$
 (B.21)

Looking at (B.19)–(B.21), it is clear that in two dimensions, we have a three-way anomaly, where we can choose the current $\mathcal{J}_{\mu\nu}$ to be one of traceless ($\beta = 0$), conserved ($\beta = 1$) or dual conserved ($\beta = -1$).

This structure of anomalies exactly matches the possible conditions that we can impose on the current two-point function, as we now explore.

B.2 Current two-point function

Next, we enumerate the possible conditions that one can impose on the currents appearing in the two-point function. In momentum space, the most general form for this correlator with the appropriate symmetries is (3.54):

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2} * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} \rangle = 2c_1(p^2)p^2 \eta_{\mu_1(\nu_2}\eta_{\nu_1)\mu_2} + c_2(p^2)p^2 \eta_{\mu_1\mu_2}\eta_{\nu_1\nu_2} + c_3(p^2)\eta_{\mu_1\mu_2}p_{\nu_1}p_{\nu_2} + c_4(p^2)\eta_{\nu_1\nu_2}p_{\mu_1}p_{\mu_2} + 2c_5(p^2) \Big(\eta_{\mu_2(\nu_2}p_{\nu_1)}p_{\mu_1} + \eta_{\mu_1(\nu_2}p_{\nu_1)}p_{\mu_2}\Big) + c_6(p^2)\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\mu_2}p_{\nu_1}p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} ,$$
(B.22)

where $c_1(p^2), \dots, c_6(p^2)$ are all arbitrary functions of p^2 and we have not assumed any symmetry under $(\mu_1\mu_2) \leftrightarrow (\nu_1\nu_2)$ exchange. We now impose various conditions on the currents. As before we see that we have to separate the d = 2 case from the generic case.

In $d \neq 2$ dimensions. When $d \neq 2$, we can impose the following:

• Tracelessness and conservation: requiring the current J to be both traceless and conserved at coincident points implies

$$c_1(p^2) = -\frac{1}{2}(d-1)c_2(p^2),$$
 $c_3(p^2) = c_4(p^2) = -c_2(p^2),$ (B.23)

$$c_5(p^2) = \frac{1}{2}(d-1)c_2(p^2),$$
 $c_6(p^2) = -(d-2)c_2(p^2).$ (B.24)

Using the anomaly equation as in the main text, which is given in (3.56), we can fix $c_2(p^2)$ — which cannot be chosen so that J is also dual conserved:

$$c_2(p^2) = -\frac{1}{d-2}, \qquad (B.25)$$

such that the correlator is the one given in (3.57).

• **Dual conservation:** in this case, we require that the current is dual conserved, which means $p_{\alpha} \langle J_{\mu_1 \mid \mu_2}(p) * K *_{\nu_1 \mid \nu_2}(-p) \rangle = 0$ everywhere. This implies

$$c_1(p^2) = c_2(p^2) = c_4(p^2) = c_5(p^2) = 0.$$
 (B.26)

We cannot choose $c_{3,6}(p^2)$ to either ensure tracelessness nor conservation. Using the trace and conservation anomaly equations

$$\langle J_{\mu_1}|^{\mu_1}(p) * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2}, \qquad p^{\mu_1} \langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2}(p) * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2},$$
(B.27)

we can fix $c_3(p^2) = 0$, $c_6(p^2) = 1$ so that the correlator is

$$\langle J_{\mu_1|\mu_2}(p) * K *_{\nu_1|\nu_2} (-p) \rangle = \frac{p_{\mu_1} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} \,. \tag{B.28}$$

In d = 2 dimensions. When d = 2, the tensor structure multiplied by $c_1(p^2)$ in the ansatz (B.22) is not linearly independent from the other structures, so we can set $c_1(p^2) = 0$. We now see that we can impose fewer conditions:

• Conserved: requiring conservation, and using the trace anomaly equation

$$\langle J_{\mu_1}^{\ \mu_1}(p) * K *_{\nu_1 \mid \nu_2} (-p) \rangle = p^2 \eta_{\nu_1 \nu_2} - p_{\nu_1} p_{\nu_2} , \qquad (B.29)$$

we can uniquely fix the two-point function to be

$$\left\langle J_{\mu_{1}|\mu_{2}}(p) \ast K \ast_{\nu_{1}|\nu_{2}}(-p) \right\rangle_{d=2} = p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} - \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} + \frac{p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}}}{p^{2}} \right\rangle$$
(B.30)

We can check that this also agrees with the dual conservation anomaly equation.

• **Dual conserved:** for this case, there is actually nothing that changes compared to the $d \neq 2$ computation that we performed above. The two-point function thus has the form shown in (3.58)

We see that the possible conditions and anomalous conservation equations agree perfectly with the analysis of section B.1 based on the IR EFT action.

C Galileonic electromagnetism

In this appendix, we work out the details of the EFT that has a (1|0)-biform symmetry, which is the simplest example of the theories discussed in section 2.4. The relevant Goldstone mode is a vector gauge field, so this EFT coincides with electromagnetism in the deep infrared, but has different (more restricted) allowed interactions. Much as in the other examples, the presence of the gapless photon in this theory is a consequence of a mixed anomaly between electric and magnetic symmetries.

C.1 Summary of Maxwell theory

We first briefly review Maxwell electromagnetism in its usual formulation, in order to contrast with the presentation in the subsequent section. More details can be found for example in [4, 113, 114]. We work in general dimension d and denote the gauge coupling as g. This theory is usually described using a 1-form (electric) gauge field, $a_{(1)}$, that is associated to the usual (electric) field strength $F_{(2)} = da_{(1)}$. This theory has two different conserved currents

$$J_{(2)} \equiv \frac{1}{g^2} F_{(2)}, \qquad K_{(d-2)} \equiv *F_{(2)}.$$
 (C.1)

These currents are associated to two global higher-form symmetries: an electric 1-form symmetry with current $J_{(2)}$ and a (d-3)-form magnetic symmetry with current $K_{(d-2)}$. The objects charged under these symmetries are Wilson (electric) and 't Hooft (magnetic) lines, and one can define conserved charges as:

$$Q_e = \oint_{\Sigma_{d-2}} *F_{(2)}, \qquad Q_m = \oint_{\Sigma_2} F_{(2)}.$$
 (C.2)

We can gauge the electric symmetry by including a background source $B_{(2)}$ for the electric current so that the theory is invariant under arbitrary shifts $a_{(1)} \mapsto a_{(1)} + \xi_{(1)}$. The currents (C.1) can be improved to preserve gauge invariance as

$$J_{(2)} \to \mathcal{J}_{(2)} = \frac{1}{g^2} \left(F_{(2)} - B_{(2)} \right) , \qquad K_{(d-2)} \to \mathcal{K}_{(d-2)} = * \left(F_{(2)} - B_{(2)} \right) , \qquad (C.3)$$

where under a gauge transformation $B_{(2)} \mapsto B_{(2)} + d\xi_{(1)}$. The equations above imply a mixed anomaly between the conserved currents in the form

$$d * \mathcal{J}_{(2)} = 0, \qquad (C.4)$$

$$d * \mathcal{K}_{(d-2)} = -dB_{(2)}.$$
 (C.5)

These equations continue to hold even in the presence of interactions, so long as they preserve the higher-form symmetries. Interactions would change the form of the electric symmetry current, but it would have the same anomaly with the magnetic symmetry.

C.1.1 Two-point function

This anomaly structure is enough to guarantee that the theory is in a gapless phase, with the photon appearing as a Goldstone mode. With the above input, we can compute the current-current two-point function in electromagnetism. We are interested in the correlator

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle \equiv \int \mathrm{d}^d x \, e^{ix \cdot p} \, \langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2}(x) * K_{\nu_1\nu_2}(0) \rangle \;.$$
 (C.6)

The most general form that this can take consistent with Lorentz invariance is

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = -2c_1(p^2)p^2 \left(\eta_{\mu_1[\nu_1}\eta_{\nu_2]\mu_2} \right) + 2c_2(p^2) \left(\eta_{\nu_1[\mu_1}p_{\mu_1]}p_{\nu_2} - \eta_{\nu_2[\mu_1}p_{\mu_2]}p_{\nu_1} \right),$$
(C.7)

which depends on two unknown functions $c_1(p^2)$ and $c_2(p^2)$ that are fixed by the conservation equations. Requiring (C.4) and (C.5) to be satisfied, we have

$$p^{\mu_1} \langle J_{\mu_1 \mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1 \nu_2}(-p) \rangle = 0, \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad c_1(p^2) = c_2(p^2), \qquad (C.8)$$

$$p_{[\alpha} \langle J^{\mu_1 \mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1 \nu_2]}(-p) \rangle = p_{[\alpha} \delta^{\mu}{}_{\sigma} \delta^{\nu}{}_{\rho]}, \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad c_2(p^2) = \frac{1}{2p^2}.$$
(C.9)

The mixed correlator is therefore entirely fixed and takes the form

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = \frac{\eta_{\mu_2\nu_2}p_{\mu_1}p_{\nu_1} + \eta_{\mu_1\nu_1}p_{\mu_2}p_{\nu_2} - \eta_{\mu_1\nu_2}p_{\mu_2}p_{\nu_1} - \eta_{\mu_2\nu_1}p_{\mu_2}p_{\nu_2}}{2p^2} - \eta_{\mu_1[\nu_1}\eta_{\nu_2]\mu_2}.$$
(C.10)

The $1/p^2$ pole is a robust consequence of the anomaly, as in the superfluid case. Moreover, the contact terms can be redefined at will to choose which of the two currents should be conserved even at coincident points. If we instead require the magnetic current to be identically conserved, we obtain

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K_{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \frac{\eta_{\mu_2\nu_2} p_{\mu_1} p_{\nu_1} + \eta_{\mu_1\nu_1} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_2} - \eta_{\mu_1\nu_2} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_1} - \eta_{\mu_2\nu_1} p_{\mu_2} p_{\nu_2}}{p^2} .$$
(C.11)

The difference between the two correlators (C.10) and (C.11) is simply a local contact term.

Källén-Lehmann decomposition. We can now perform the spectral decomposition of this correlator to verify that there is a massless spin-1 particle in the spectrum: the photon. Using the results from appendix A, we can write the spectral function for an antisymmetric current,

$$\langle J^{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K^{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \frac{s}{p^2 + s} \left(-\rho_1(s) \widetilde{\Pi}_{1,\mathrm{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} + \rho_{(2|0)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}_{(2|0),\mathrm{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} \right) \,. \tag{C.12}$$

The spectral densities ρ_1 and $\rho_{(2|0)}$ capture the coupling of spin-1 states and antisymmetric tensor states respectively (Massless antisymmetric tensor states cannot couple to the anti-symmetric current [67, 68] so the density $\rho_{(2|0)}$ must go to zero as $s \to 0$).

The projector $\Pi_{1,\text{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}$ is that of a spin-1 particle while $\Pi_{(2|0),\text{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}$ is the projector for a rank 2 antisymmetric tensor particle (a 2-form). They are uniquely defined by the requirements that they be traceless, transverse, and complete on the space of traceless antisymmetric tensors. Explicitly,

$$\Pi_{1,\text{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = \frac{1}{p^2} \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_2} - \eta^{\mu_2[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_1} \right) \,, \tag{C.13}$$

$$\Pi^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}_{(2|0),\text{em}} = \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1}\eta^{\nu_2]\mu_2}\right) - \frac{1}{p^2} \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1}p^{\nu_2]}p^{\mu_2} - \eta^{\mu_2[\nu_1}p^{\nu_2]}p^{\mu_1}\right) \,. \tag{C.14}$$

The tensors appearing in (C.12) are projectors only on-shell, given by replacing $p^2 \rightarrow -s$,

$$\widetilde{\Pi}_{1,\text{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = -\frac{1}{s} \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_2} - \eta^{\mu_2[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_1} \right) \,, \tag{C.15}$$

$$\widetilde{\Pi}_{(2|0),\mathrm{em}}^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2} = \left(\eta^{\mu[\rho}\eta^{\sigma]\nu}\right) + \frac{1}{s} \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1}p^{\nu_2]}p^{\mu_2} - \eta^{\mu_2[\nu_1}p^{\nu_2]}p^{\mu_1}\right) \,. \tag{C.16}$$
Using these two projectors, we can write respectively (C.10) and (C.11) as

$$\langle J^{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K^{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = -\frac{1}{2} \Pi^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}_{1,\mathrm{em}} ,$$
 (C.17)

$$\langle J^{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K^{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = \frac{1}{2} \Pi^{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2}_{(2|0),\text{em}} .$$
 (C.18)

Writing (C.12) as

$$\langle J^{\mu_1\mu_2}(p) * K^{\nu_1\nu_2}(-p) \rangle = \left(\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{s\rho_{(2|0)}(s)}{p^2 + s} \right) \, \eta^{\mu[\rho} \eta^{\sigma]\nu}$$

$$+ \left(\int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{\rho_{(2|0)}(s) + \rho_1(s)}{p^2 + s} \right) \left(\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_2} - \eta^{\mu_2[\nu_1} p^{\nu_2]} p^{\mu_1} \right) \,,$$

$$(C.19)$$

we see that the two-point function of pure Maxwell theory, (C.11), is recovered by taking

$$\rho_{(2|0)}(s) = 0, \qquad \rho_1(s) = \delta(s).$$
(C.20)

This shows that there is a massless spin-1 particle (the photon) in the spectrum.

C.2 Galileon electromagnetism

We now turn to the study of the galileonic version of electromagnetism that has biform symmetries. The approach is philosophically similar to the discussion of the Galileon superfluid in section 3.2. The EFT that we construct will have a larger set of global symmetries than ordinary electromagnetism, and so will have different irrelevant corrections.

We begin by writing the free Maxwell action in a first-order form that manifests more of its symmetries. Consider a vector field a_{μ} together with a symmetric two-index tensor (or a (1|1)-biform) $s_{\mu|\nu}$. Electromagnetism can be written in a Palatini-like form as

$$S = -\frac{1}{g^2} \int d^d x \, \left[a^{\nu} \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu|\nu} - \partial_{\nu} s \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(s_{\mu|\nu} s^{\mu|\nu} - s^2 \right) \right] \,, \tag{C.21}$$

where we defined the trace $s = s_{\mu|}^{\mu}$. The action (C.21) is invariant under the gauge transformations

$$\delta a_{\mu} = \partial_{\mu} \Lambda \,, \qquad \delta s_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \Lambda \,, \tag{C.22}$$

where Λ is an arbitrary scalar function. The equations of motion of (C.21) are

$$s_{\mu|\nu} = \partial_{(\mu}a_{\nu)}, \qquad \partial^{\alpha}s_{\alpha|\nu} - \partial_{\nu}s = 0.$$
(C.23)

Combining these two equations, we find the ordinary Maxwell equation in vacuum

$$\partial^{\mu} \left(\partial_{\mu} a_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu} a_{\mu} \right) = \partial^{\mu} F_{\mu\nu} = 0.$$
 (C.24)

It is interesting to note that we obtained an equation for the antisymmetric Maxwell tensor despite the fact that the fundamental object $s_{\mu\nu}$ that we used to construct the action (C.21) is symmetric. Integrating out $s_{\mu\nu}$ via its equation of motion recovers the usual Maxwell action.

From the first-order action (C.21), we can now see that it has a second set of 1-form symmetries, which can be written as

$$\delta a_{\nu} = \left(\partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\mu|\alpha} + \partial^{\alpha} \xi_{\mu\alpha}\right) + \partial_{\mu} \Lambda^{\alpha}{}_{|\alpha}, \qquad (C.25)$$

$$\delta s_{\mu|\nu} = \left(\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}\Lambda_{\nu)\alpha} + \partial^{\alpha}\partial_{(\mu}\xi_{\nu)\alpha}\right) + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\nu}\Lambda^{\alpha}{}_{|\alpha}, \qquad (C.26)$$

where $\Lambda_{\mu|\nu}$ is a symmetric two tensor, while $\xi_{\mu\nu}$ is a two-form Killing tensor that solves (2.72). This is a symmetry of the action (C.21) provided we impose the flatness condition

$$\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{[\mu} \Lambda_{\nu]|\alpha} = 0. \tag{C.27}$$

We now want to gauge these symmetries so that Λ can be an arbitrary function.

C.2.1 Coupling to sources

We gauge the higher-form symmetries (C.25) and (C.26) by introducing a background gauge field that couples to the conserved current. Because we anticipate a trace anomaly in special dimension, we will consider a traceful background gauge field $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ expecting that we can decouple its trace generally. The background gauge field $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ is a (2|1)-biform. The current associated to this symmetry, following the discussion in 2.4 is

$$H_{\mu\nu|\rho} = \partial_{\mu}s_{\nu|\rho} - \partial_{\nu}s_{\mu|\rho}, \qquad (C.28)$$

and is traceless on-shell using the equations of motion (C.23).

We consider the following gauge transformations

$$\delta a_{\nu} = 6(1-\ell) \left(\frac{1}{3} \partial^{\alpha} \Lambda_{\mu|\alpha} + \partial^{\alpha} \xi_{\mu\alpha} \right) + \partial_{\mu} \Lambda^{\alpha}{}_{|\alpha} , \qquad (C.29)$$

$$\delta s_{\mu|\nu} = 6(1-\ell) \left(\frac{1}{3} \partial^{\alpha} \partial_{(\mu} \Lambda_{\nu)\alpha} + \partial^{\alpha} \partial_{(\mu} \xi_{\nu)\alpha} \right) + \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} \Lambda^{\alpha}{}_{|\alpha} , \qquad (C.30)$$

$$\delta B_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 3\mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)} \left(\partial_{\mu}\Lambda_{\nu\rho} + \partial_{\mu}\xi_{\nu\rho}\right) \,, \tag{C.31}$$

where we have chosen the normalization for later convenience, and ℓ is a free coefficient. In (C.29)–(C.31), the gauge parameter $\Lambda_{\mu|\nu}$ is a symmetric 2-tensor (or a (1|1)-biform) while $\xi_{\mu\nu}$ is an antisymmetric tensor (or a 2-form). The most general action that we can write that is gauge-invariant (for any choice of κ, ℓ) under these transformations is

$$S = -\frac{1}{g^2} \int d^d x \left[a^{\nu} \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu|\nu} - \partial_{\nu} s - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\rho} B_{\mu\nu|\rho} - \ell \left(\partial^{\beta} \partial_{\nu} B_{\beta} - \Box B_{\nu} \right) \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(s_{\mu|\nu} s^{\mu|\nu} - s^2 \right) - \kappa \left(\partial_{\mu} B^{\mu\nu|\rho} \partial^{\sigma} B_{\rho\sigma|\nu} - \partial_{\mu} B^{\nu\rho|\mu} \partial^{\sigma} B_{\nu\rho|\sigma} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\sigma} B_{\mu\nu|\rho} \partial^{\sigma} B^{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) - (\ell - 1 - \kappa) \partial^{\mu} B^{\nu} \partial^{\sigma} B_{\mu\nu|\sigma} - (\ell^2 - 1 - \kappa) \left(\partial^{\mu} B_{\nu} \partial_{\mu} B_{\nu} - \partial_{\mu} B^{\mu} \partial_{\nu} B^{\nu} \right) \right],$$
(C.32)

where we have defined $B_{\mu} \equiv B_{\rho\mu|}^{\rho}$, which is the trace of $B_{\mu\nu|\alpha}$. The equation of motion for $s_{\mu|\nu}$ is unchanged from (C.23)—and sets $s_{\mu\nu}$ in terms of a_{μ} — while the equation of motion for a_{μ} is

$$\Box a_{\mu} - \partial_{\mu}\partial^{\rho}a_{\rho} - 2\partial^{\rho}\partial^{\sigma}B_{\rho\mu|\sigma} - 2\ell\left(\partial_{\mu}\partial_{\alpha}B^{\alpha} - \Box B_{\mu}\right) = 0.$$
 (C.33)

To obtain the current of interest, we vary the action (C.32) with respect to $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$:

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = \frac{1}{g^2} \left(\partial_\rho \partial_{[\mu} a_{\nu]} - \mathcal{B}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) \,, \tag{C.34}$$

where we have defined

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = -\mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)} \Big[\kappa \Big(3\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{\mu} B_{\rho\alpha|\nu} + 3\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{\nu} B_{\rho\alpha|\mu} - \Box B_{\mu\nu|\rho} \Big)$$

$$-3 (1+\kappa) \Big(\eta_{\mu\nu} \partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} B_{\rho\alpha|\beta} + \eta_{\mu\nu} (\Box B_{\rho} - \partial_{\rho} \partial^{\alpha} B_{\alpha}) \Big) + 3 (1+\kappa-\ell) \partial_{\mu} \partial_{\nu} B_{\rho} \Big],$$
(C.35)

and have used the equation of motion (C.33) to replace $\Box a_{\mu}$. It is straightforward to check that the current (C.34) is gauge invariant. Moreover, it is conserved for both divergences

$$\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad \qquad \partial^{\rho} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad (C.36)$$

for any κ . This is a consequence of the way we have introduced the gauge field $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$, which is designed to couple to a conserved current.

C.2.2 Anomalies

We now want to understand how the introduction of the background gauge field $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ changes the properties of the current (C.34). The current is conserved on-shell, but the other conditions (tracelessness and dual conservation) do not need to be satisfied, and we have some freedom to tune κ and ℓ to enforce different conditions. In order to explore the anomaly structure, we need to compute the on-shell conditions for (C.34).

• Trace: the on-shell trace of the current (C.34) is

$$\mathcal{H}^{\rho}_{\mu|\rho} = -\frac{(d-2+\kappa(d-3))}{g^2} \left(\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}B_{\alpha\mu|\beta} + \partial_{\mu}\partial_{\alpha}B^{\alpha} - \Box B_{\mu}\right). \tag{C.37}$$

It is straightforward to check that this is gauge invariant.

• Dual conservation: the on-shell dual conservation is

$$\partial_{[\alpha} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu]|\rho} = -\frac{1}{g^2} \partial_{[\alpha} \mathcal{B}_{\mu\nu]|\rho} \,, \tag{C.38}$$

which is also gauge invariant.

We now want to explore what conditions we can require that the current satisfy. It is already clear that the current cannot be made to be both traceless and dual conserved. In fact, it is impossible to enforce dual conservation (C.38) for any choice of parameters, because we have required the current to be conserved instead. This is the expression of a mixed anomaly between the electric and magnetic biform symmetries. However, we see from (C.37) that we can set the trace to zero in $d \neq 3$, so it is convenient to split the discussion into two cases, $d \neq 3$ and d = 3. We will consider the generic case first. In $d \neq 3$ dimensions. In general dimension, it is possible to make the current $\mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ simultaneously conserved and traceless by choosing

$$\kappa = -\frac{d-2}{d-3}\,.\tag{C.39}$$

With the further choice

$$\ell = \frac{1}{d-1} \,, \tag{C.40}$$

the trace B_{μ} decouples from the action (C.32) so that we obtain

$$S = -\frac{1}{g^2} \int d^d x \left[a^{\nu} \left(\partial^{\mu} s_{\mu|\nu} - \partial_{\nu} s - \partial^{\mu} \partial^{\rho} B^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) + \frac{1}{2} \left(s_{\mu|\nu} s^{\mu|\nu} - s^2 \right)$$
(C.41)
$$-\frac{d-2}{d-3} \left(\partial_{\mu} B^{\mu\nu|\rho}_{(T)} \partial^{\sigma} B^{(T)}_{\rho\sigma|\nu} - \partial_{\mu} B^{\nu\rho|\mu}_{(T)} \partial^{\sigma} B^{(T)}_{\nu\rho|\sigma} + \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\sigma} B^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \partial^{\sigma} B^{\mu\nu|\rho}_{(T)} \right) \right],$$

where we have introduced the traceless part of $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ defined as

$$B_{\mu\nu|\rho}^{(T)} = B_{\mu\nu|\rho} - \frac{2}{d-1} \eta^{\rho[\mu} B^{\nu]} .$$
 (C.42)

The action (C.41) is invariant under the gauge transformations (C.29)–(C.31) with traceless gauge parameters. The fact that only the traceless part of $B_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ couples to the dynamical fields will imply that the corresponding current $\mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho}$ is now traceless off-shell. This current can be written as

$$\mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = \frac{1}{g^2} \left(\partial_\rho \partial_{[\mu} a_{\nu]} - \mathcal{B}^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) \,, \tag{C.43}$$

where the traceless version of \mathcal{B} is

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mu\nu|\rho}^{(T)} = \frac{d-2}{d-3} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)} \Big[3\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{\mu}B_{\rho\alpha|\nu}^{(T)} + 3\partial^{\alpha}\partial_{\nu}B_{\rho\alpha|\mu}^{(T)} - \Box B_{\mu\nu|\rho}^{(T)} + \frac{3}{d-2}\eta_{\mu\nu}\partial^{\alpha}\partial^{\beta}B_{\alpha\rho|\beta}^{(T)} \Big] \,. \tag{C.44}$$

In fact, (C.44) is the unique tensor that is traceless, has the correct index symmetries, and transforms appropriately under the gauge transformations, so that the current (C.43) is gauge invariant. Indeed, we could have worked directly at the level of the current and introduced (C.44) in order to gauge the relevant symmetries. This current satisfies

$$\mathcal{H}^{\mu}_{\nu|\mu} = 0, \qquad \partial^{\rho} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \partial^{\mu} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\sigma} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu]|\rho} = \partial_{[\sigma} \widetilde{\mathcal{B}}^{(d)}_{\mu\nu]|\rho},$$
(C.45)

where the tensor appearing in the magnetic conservation equation is

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{B}}_{\mu\nu|\rho}^{(d)} = \frac{d-2}{g^2(d-3)} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)} \left(-3\partial^\alpha \partial_\mu B^{(T)}_{\rho\alpha|\nu} + \Box B^{(T)}_{\mu\nu|\rho} - \frac{3}{d-2} \eta_{\mu\nu} \partial^\alpha \partial^\beta B^{(T)}_{\alpha\rho|\beta} \right) \,. \tag{C.46}$$

Note that this differs slightly from (C.44) because there are contributions from the equations of motion to the right hand side of the dual conservation equation. Our inability to satisfy both the electric and magnetic conservation laws at the same time is a consequence of a mixed 't Hooft anomaly between these global biform symmetries.

In d = 3 dimensions. As we can see from this appearance of (d - 3) factors in the previous discussion (for example in (C.39)), something is special in d = 3. In this case, it is impossible to choose the two free parameters ℓ and κ to make the current simultaneously traceless and conserved. The best that we can do is to satisfy the equations

$$\mathcal{H}^{\mu}_{\nu|\mu} = \widetilde{\mathcal{B}}^{(3)}_{\nu}, \qquad \partial^{\rho} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \partial^{\mu} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad \partial_{[\sigma} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu]|\rho} = \partial_{[\sigma} \widetilde{\mathcal{B}}^{(3)}_{\mu\nu]|\rho},$$
(C.47)

where the field strengths appearing in (C.47) are

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{B}}_{\nu}^{(3)} = -\frac{1}{g^2} \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} B_{\alpha\nu|\beta} + (\partial_{\nu} \partial_{\alpha} B^{\alpha} - \Box B_{\nu} \right) , \qquad (C.48)$$

together with

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{B}}_{\mu\nu|\rho}^{(3)} = \frac{1}{g^2} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)} \Big[\kappa \left(3\partial^{\alpha} \partial_{\mu} B_{\rho\alpha|\nu} - \Box B_{\mu\nu|\rho} \right) - 3 \left(1 + \kappa \right) \eta_{\mu\nu} \left(\partial^{\alpha} \partial^{\beta} B_{\rho\alpha|\beta} + \Box B_{\rho} \right) \Big].$$
(C.49)

Interestingly, we see that the minimal anomaly in d = 3 also involves a trace anomaly.

Here we have given a particular presentation of the mixed anomaly between the various conservation conditions. By including different contact terms (corresponding to terms quadratic in the gauge field) or gauging the theory in different variables one can shuffle around the anomaly into failures of different conservations conditions. However, the incompatibility between electric and magnetic conservations cannot be changed. This is similar to what we showed in appendix B for the Galileon superfluid.

C.2.3 Two-point function

We now want to consider the current two-point function in this theory and show both that the structure of mixed anomalies completely fixes its structure and that the spectral decomposition has a massless spin-1 in the spectrum. The most general form of such a correlator consistent with Lorentz invariance is

$$\langle H_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}|\mu_{3}}(p) * I *_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}|\nu_{3}}(-p) \rangle =$$

$$9\mathcal{Y}_{2,1}\mathcal{Y}_{2,1} \left[\frac{c_{1}(p^{2})}{8} p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\mu_{3}\nu_{3}} - \frac{c_{2}(p^{2})}{4} p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \eta_{\nu_{2}\nu_{3}} \right. \\ \left. - \frac{c_{3}(p^{2})}{8} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} \eta_{\mu_{3}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{3}} + \frac{c_{4}(p^{2})}{4} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\nu_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} \eta_{\nu_{2}\nu_{3}} + \frac{c_{5}(p^{2})}{4} p_{\mu_{1}} p_{\nu_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{3}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\nu_{3}} \\ \left. + \frac{c_{6}(p^{2})}{4} p_{\mu_{3}} p_{\nu_{3}} \eta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\nu_{2}} + \frac{c_{7}(p^{2})}{8} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{3}} \eta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\mu_{3}} + \frac{c_{8}(p^{2})}{4} \frac{\eta_{\mu_{1}\nu_{1}} p_{\mu_{2}} p_{\mu_{3}} p_{\nu_{2}} p_{\nu_{3}}}{p^{2}} \right],$$

$$(C.50)$$

where $I_{(d-2|d-1)}$ is the current associated to the magnetic biform symmetry and $\mathcal{Y}_{2,1}\mathcal{Y}_{2,1}$ is the projector on the Young tableau:

$$\frac{\mu_1 \mu_3}{\mu_2} \otimes \frac{\nu_1 \nu_3}{\nu_2}. \tag{C.51}$$

It is again convenient to consider the generic case and d = 3 separately.

In $d \neq 3$ dimensions. We can use the conservation equations we just derived to fix the current-current two-point function (C.50). When $d \neq 3$, we know that we can choose a traceless background gauge field so that our current with be both traceless and conserved. The last free coefficient is fixed by the anomalous dual conservation equation (C.45).

Requiring both tracelessness and conservation

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(H_{\mu\nu|\rho}\right) = H^{\mu}_{\ \nu|\mu} = 0, \qquad \partial^{\mu}H_{\mu\nu|\rho} = 0, \qquad (C.52)$$

and using the anomalous conservation equation, we obtain

$$c_1 = \frac{2(d-2)}{3g^2(d-3)}, \qquad c_2 = c_3 = c_4 = -c_6 = \frac{2}{g^2(d-3)}, \qquad c_5 = -\frac{4(d-2)}{3g^2(d-3)}, \qquad c_8 = \frac{2}{g^2}.$$
(C.53)

We can write the correlator in terms of the projectors that we will derive shortly. We obtain:

$$\langle H^{\mu_1\mu_2|\mu_3}(p) * I *^{\nu_1\nu_2|\nu_3}(-p) \rangle = \frac{p^2(d-2)}{g^2(d-3)} \Pi^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}_{(2|1)}, \qquad (C.54)$$

where the projector is given in equation (C.59).

In d = 3 dimensions. In three dimensions, we can rederive the two-point function with the different set of conservation equations (C.47). We obtain the exact same non-local terms, while the local contact terms are different, and in particular have a trace, since we cannot require that the current be tracelessness. Nevertheless, the non-local part of the correlator is exactly the same, and hence we reach the same conclusion after performing a spectral decomposition: there is a massless state in the spectrum, which is the photon.

Källén-Lehmann decomposition. We can now perform a spectral decomposition of the correlator to show that there is a massless spin-1 particle in the spectrum. Using the results from appendix A, we can write the two-point function as

$$\begin{split} \langle H^{\mu_1\mu_2|\mu_3}(p) * I *^{\nu_1\nu_2|\nu_3}(-p) \rangle = & \int_0^\infty \mathrm{d}s \, \frac{s^2}{p^2 + s} \bigg(\rho_{(1|0)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}_{(1|0)} - \rho_{(1|1)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}_{(1|1)} \\ & - \rho_{(2|0)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}_{(2|0)} + \rho_{(2|1)}(s) \widetilde{\Pi}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}_{(2|1)} \bigg), \end{split}$$

$$(C.55)$$

where $\tilde{\Pi}_{(1|0)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}$ is the (off-shell) projector for a spin-1 particle, $\tilde{\Pi}_{(1|1)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}$ is the projector for a rank-2 symmetric tensor particle, $\tilde{\Pi}_{(2|0)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}$ is the projector a rank-2 antisymmetric tensor particle and $\tilde{\Pi}_{(2|1)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3}$ is the projector for a particle with the symmetries of a hook diagram. These projectors are transverse, traceless, and complete in the space of tensors with the symmetries of a traceless hook tableau. Explicitly, the

projectors are given by

$$\Pi_{(1|0)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3} = \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \left[\frac{9}{2} \frac{1}{p^2} \frac{d-1}{d-2} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} p^{\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_2} p^{\nu_3} \right], \tag{C.56}$$

$$\Pi_{(1|1)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3} = \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \left[\frac{9}{4p^2} \left(2\eta^{\mu_1(\nu_1}\eta^{\nu_2)\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_3} - \frac{1}{p^2} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} p^{\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_2} p^{\nu_3} \right) \right], \qquad (C.57)$$

$$\Pi_{(2|0)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3} = \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \left[\frac{3}{4p^2} \left(2\eta^{\mu_1[\nu_1}\eta^{\nu_2]\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_3} - \frac{9}{p^2} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} p^{\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_2} p^{\nu_3} \right) \right], \tag{C.58}$$

$$\begin{aligned} \Pi_{(2|1)}^{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3} &= \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \bigg[\frac{3}{4} \Big(\eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} \eta^{\mu_2\nu_2} \eta^{\mu_3\nu_3} - \frac{4}{p^2} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} \eta^{\mu_2\nu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_3} - \frac{2}{p^2} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_2} \eta^{\mu_2\nu_1} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_3} \Big) \\ &+ \frac{3}{4} \frac{6(d-3)}{p^4(d-2)} \eta^{\mu_1\nu_1} p^{\mu_2} p^{\mu_3} p^{\nu_2} p^{\nu_3} \bigg], \end{aligned} \tag{C.59}$$

where $\mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T \mathcal{Y}_{(2|1)}^T$ is the traceless version of the projector (C.51). As in the other cases, we obtain the tilde tensors that appear in (C.56) from the projectors (C.56)–(C.59) by replacing $p^2 \to -s$. These agree with the projectors on-shell. The two-point function of pure Maxwell theory is recovered by taking the spectral densities to be

$$\rho_{(1,0)}(s) = \frac{d-2}{g^2(d-1)}\delta(s), \qquad \qquad \rho_{(1|1)}(s) = \rho_{(2|0)}(s) = \rho_{(2|1)}(s) = 0.$$
(C.60)

This implies that there is a massless spin-1 particle in the spectrum. As in the previous cases, this is independent of the presentation of the anomaly, because this only changes the contact terms appearing in the correlator, to which the spectral decomposition is insensitive.

D Anomaly structure in linearized gravity

In this appendix, we elaborate on the structure of mixed anomalies in linearized gravity, and review some technical details required in the main text. In section 4.4, we focused on a particular presentation of the anomaly, but here we want to explore how the anomaly can be shuffled around into other conditions on the currents.

D.1 Projectors

We begin by constructing the projectors needed to perform the Källén-Lehmann decomposition in the main text. Note that the currents of interest can only fail to be traceless by contact terms — which can be ignored in the spectral decomposition — so we only require traceless projectors to decompose their nonlocal parts. There are three projectors, $\Pi^{(i|j)}$ for $(i, j) \in \{(1, 1), (2, 1), (2, 2)\}$, that are labeled by the Young diagram of the representation that they carry and which have the following properties:

• Tracelessness:

$$\eta^{\mu_1\nu_1}\Pi^{(i|j)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} = \eta^{\alpha_1\beta_1}\Pi^{(i|j)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} = 0, \qquad (D.1)$$

• Orthonormality:

$$\Pi_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\nu_{1}\nu_{2}}^{(i|j)} {}^{\rho_{1}\rho_{2}\sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}} \Pi_{\rho_{1}\rho_{2}\sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}\beta_{1}\beta_{2}}^{(k|l)} = \delta^{ik} \delta^{jl} \Pi_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\nu_{1}\nu_{2}\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}\beta_{1}\beta_{2}}^{(i|j)} , \qquad (D.2)$$

• *Completeness:* they add up to the identity on the space of traceless tensors with the symmetry of the Riemann tensor. This implies

$$\Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} + \Pi^{(2|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} + \Pi^{(2|2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} = \frac{3}{4} \mathcal{P}\Big[\eta_{\mu_1\alpha_1}\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_1\beta_1}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2}\Big],$$
(D.3)

where the right hand side is the identity on the space of traceless tensors with the symmetries of the Riemann tensor. 38

These conditions are uniquely fix these three projectors, which take the following form: the projector on the symmetric 2 tensor states is

$$\Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[\frac{9(d-2)}{8(d-3)}\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\nu_1}p_{\alpha_1}p_{\beta_1}}{p^4}\left(\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2} + \eta_{\nu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\mu_2\beta_2} - \frac{2}{d-2}\eta_{\mu_2\nu_2}\eta_{\alpha_2\beta_2}\right)\right].$$
(D.4)

The projector on hook tensor fields is given by

$$\Pi^{(2|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[3\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\alpha_1}\eta_{\nu_1\beta_1}}{p^4} \left(-6p_{\mu_2}p_{\beta_2}\eta_{\nu_2\alpha_2} + p^2\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2}\right)\right].$$
 (D.5)

Finally, the projector on window fields (with the symmetries of Riemann) is given by

$$\Pi^{(2|2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[\frac{3}{4}\eta_{\mu_1\alpha_1}\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_1\beta_1}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2} - \frac{3p_{\mu_1}p_{\alpha_1}\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_1\beta_1}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2}}{p^2} + \frac{9(d-4)}{d-3}\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\mu_2}p_{\alpha_1}p_{\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_1\beta_1}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2}}{p^4}\right].$$
(D.6)

The objects appearing in the Källén-Lehmann decomposition are slightly different objects, which coincide with the projectors on shell (when $p^2 = -s$). They are given by replacing $p^2 \rightarrow -s$ in the projectors,

$$\widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2}^{(1|1)}(s) \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[\frac{9(d-2)}{8(d-3)}\frac{p_{\mu_1}p_{\nu_1}p_{\alpha_1}p_{\beta_1}}{s^2}\left(\eta_{\mu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\nu_2\beta_2} + \eta_{\nu_2\alpha_2}\eta_{\mu_2\beta_2} - \frac{2}{d-2}\eta_{\mu_2\nu_2}\eta_{\alpha_2\beta_2}\right)\right],\tag{D.7}$$

$$\widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\nu_{1}\nu_{2}\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}\beta_{1}\beta_{2}}^{(2|1)}(s) \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[3\frac{p_{\mu_{1}}p_{\alpha_{1}}\eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}}}{s^{2}}\left(-6p_{\mu_{2}}p_{\beta_{2}}\eta_{\nu_{2}\alpha_{2}} - s\eta_{\mu_{2}\alpha_{2}}\eta_{\nu_{2}\beta_{2}}\right)\right],\tag{D.8}$$

$$\widetilde{\Pi}_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}\nu_{1}\nu_{2}\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}\beta_{1}\beta_{2}}^{(2|2)}(s) \equiv \mathcal{P}\left[\frac{3}{4}\eta_{\mu_{1}\alpha_{1}}\eta_{\mu_{2}\alpha_{2}}\eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}}\eta_{\nu_{2}\beta_{2}} + \frac{3p_{\mu_{1}}p_{\alpha_{1}}\eta_{\mu_{2}\alpha_{2}}\eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}}\eta_{\nu_{2}\beta_{2}}}{s} + \frac{9(d-4)}{d-3}\frac{p_{\mu_{1}}p_{\mu_{2}}p_{\alpha_{1}}p_{\alpha_{2}}\eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}}\eta_{\nu_{2}\beta_{2}}}{s^{2}}\right].$$
(D.9)

D.2 Current-current two-point function

We now describe the systematics of the construction of the current two-point function in linearized gravity and the appearance of anomalies.

³⁸The projector appearing here is $\mathcal{P} \equiv \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)^T} \mathcal{Y}_{(2|2)^T}$, which is the Young projector onto the tableau (4.73).

D.2.1 Ansatz

First, we describe the most general ansatz used to compute the current-current correlator. This object is a tensor with 8 indices that is constructed out of the metric $\eta_{\mu\nu}$ and the momentum p^{μ} . The general structure of the ansatz is the following:

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4} * K *_{\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4} \rangle = \sum_{i=1}^{27} e_i(p^2) T^{(i)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4}, \qquad (D.10)$$

where there are 27 terms that are pairwise antisymmetric (meaning they are antisymmetric in $[\mu_1\mu_2]$, $[\mu_3\mu_4]$, $[\nu_1\nu_2]$, $[\nu_3\nu_4]$). The coefficients $e_i(p^2)$ are arbitrary functions of p^2 , and we will not write the tensor structures $T^{(i)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4}$ explicitly, as they are straightforward but tedious to obtain. Nevertheless the counting is the following: first, there are six terms which are built only out of metrics of the schematic form

$$T^{(i)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4} \sim p^2 \eta_{\mu_1\mu_3}\eta_{\mu_2\mu_4}\eta_{\nu_1\nu_3}\eta_{\nu_2\nu_4} + \cdots, \qquad (D.11)$$

where the \cdots contain all the contributions needed by symmetry, and we have introduced the factor of p^2 since we know this is how the Weyl tensor two-point function scales in linearized gravity. Second, there are eighteen terms with two momenta and three metrics which are schematically given as

$$T^{(j)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4} \sim \eta_{\mu_1\mu_3}\eta_{\mu_2\mu_4}\eta_{\nu_1\nu_3}p_{\nu_2}p_{\nu_4} + \cdots .$$
(D.12)

Third, there are three terms with four momenta and two metrics, which are schematically

$$T^{(k)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\mu_3\mu_4\nu_1\nu_2\nu_3\nu_4} \sim \frac{1}{p^2} \eta_{\mu_2\mu_4} \eta_{\nu_2\nu_4} p_{\mu_1} p_{\nu_1} p_{\mu_3} p_{\nu_3} + \cdots$$
 (D.13)

Note that in the main text, we start with an ansatz that has eleven terms. This difference in counting is due to imposing the first algebraic Bianchi identity, which provides eighteen constraints amongst the free coefficients $e_i(p^2)$.

D.2.2 Einstein gravity Weyl-Weyl two-point function

Here we describe the calculation of the two-point function of the Weyl tensor in linearized gravity. This expression agrees with the current two-point function obtained in the main text up to local terms, as it must.

The Weyl tensor in linearized gravity is

$$W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} = R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma} - \frac{2}{d-2} \left(\eta_{\mu[\rho} R_{\sigma]\nu} - \eta_{\nu[\rho} R_{\sigma]\mu} \right) + \frac{2}{(d-1)(d-2)} \eta_{\mu[\rho} \eta_{\sigma]\nu} R \,. \tag{D.14}$$

Using the expression for $R_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ in terms of the metric $h_{\mu\nu}$, which is given in (4.12), it is straightforward to obtain the expression for $W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}$ in terms of $h_{\mu\nu}$. We can then use the linearized graviton propagator in de Donder gauge (see e.g. [115] for a derivation),

$$\langle h_{\mu\nu}(p)h_{\alpha\beta}(-p)\rangle = \frac{1}{p^2} \left(\eta_{\mu\alpha}\eta_{\nu\beta} + \eta_{\nu\alpha}\eta_{\mu\beta} - \frac{2}{d-2}\eta_{\mu\nu}\eta_{\alpha\beta}\right).$$
(D.15)

Taking the appropriate derivatives, projecting onto the right symmetry type and removing traces, we find

$$\langle W_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}(p)W_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta}(-p)\rangle = 9\mathcal{P}\left[\frac{p_{\mu}p_{\rho}p_{\alpha}p_{\gamma}}{p^2}\left\langle h_{\nu\sigma}(p)h_{\beta\delta}(-p)\right\rangle\right] = 8\frac{(d-3)}{(d-2)}p^2\Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu\nu\rho\sigma\alpha\beta\gamma\delta},$$
(D.16)

where the projector \mathcal{P} is defined in Footnote 38.

D.2.3 Current-current two-point function in d > 4

=

In the main text, we wrote the current-current two-point function as (4.75). Interestingly, the contact terms are exactly those that allow us to write the two-point function in terms of a different projector:

$$\langle J_{\mu_1\mu_2|\nu_1\nu_2} * K *_{\alpha_1\alpha_2|\beta_1\beta_2} \rangle = \frac{d-3}{4(d-2)} \left[p^2 \Pi^{(1|1)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2} + \text{contact terms} \right], \quad (D.17)$$

$$=\frac{d-3}{4(d-4)}p^2\Pi^{(2|2)}_{\mu_1\mu_2\nu_1\nu_2\alpha_1\alpha_2\beta_1\beta_2}.$$
 (D.18)

The fact that the two-point function is exactly proportional to a projector — but that this is not the projector associated to the massless states in the spectral decomposition — is completely analogous to what happens for a superfluid and for electromagnetism.

D.2.4 Parameter counting

We now describe all the different conditions that we can impose on the current-current two-point function. Here we slightly generalize the discussion in the main text, and allow for the currents $J_{\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ and $*K_{*\mu\nu|\alpha\beta}$ to be only antisymmetric in their index pairs, without assuming that the μ, ν and α, β are symmetric under interchange. We enumerate the possible conditions that we can impose exactly (even at coincident points) and also give the number of free coefficients $e_i(p^2)$ that are left. In each case, we will write in parentheses the d = 4 case. In all cases, the number of free coefficients is fewer or equal in d = 4 to the number in generic dimension. This is a consequence of dimension-dependent identities that imply that some different solutions in generic dimension are degenerate in four dimensions.

One condition. Unsurprisingly, we can impose any of the four conditions we like. The parameter counting is as follows:

- Tracelessness: this yields a 9 (6 in d = 4) parameter family of solutions.
- Conservation: this yields a 6 (3 in d = 4) parameter family of solutions.
- Dual conservation: this yields a 3 (3 in d = 4) parameter family of solutions.

Two conditions. Imposing two conditions further fixes the two-point function. The different cases are:

- Conservation \mathcal{E} dual conservation: this cannot be imposed.
- Conservation & tracelessness: this yields a 3 (0 in d = 4) parameter family of solutions.
- Dual conservation & tracelessness: this yields a 1 parameter family of solutions.

Including the anomalous conditions completely fixes the correlator.

D.2.5 Four dimensions

In four dimensions, the most we can simultaneously impose on the current is conservation. Taking account of the anomalies, yields the correlator

$$\langle J_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}|\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} *K *_{\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}|\beta_{1}\beta_{2}} \rangle = \mathcal{P} \bigg[-\frac{9}{32} p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}} \eta_{\beta_{1}\beta_{2}} + \frac{3}{16} p^{2} \eta_{\mu_{1}\alpha_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\alpha_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}} \eta_{\nu_{2}\beta_{2}} + \frac{9}{16} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\nu_{2}} \eta_{\alpha_{1}\alpha_{2}} p_{\beta_{1}} p_{\beta_{2}} - \frac{3}{4} \eta_{\mu_{1}\alpha_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\alpha_{2}} \eta_{\nu_{1}\beta_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} p_{\beta_{2}} - \frac{9}{32} \eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\alpha_{1}\beta_{1}} \eta_{\alpha_{2}\beta_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} + \frac{9}{4} \frac{\eta_{\mu_{1}\alpha_{1}} \eta_{\mu_{2}\beta_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\beta_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} p_{\alpha_{2}}}{p^{2}} - \frac{9}{8} \frac{\eta_{\mu_{1}\mu_{2}} \eta_{\alpha_{1}\beta_{2}} p_{\nu_{1}} p_{\beta_{1}} p_{\nu_{2}} p_{\alpha_{2}}}{p^{2}} \bigg],$$
 (D.19)

where \mathcal{P} is the projector defined in footnote 38.

We see that in the four-dimensional case, the conditions that we can impose on our two-point function are slightly different from the generic case. One can also check that the allowed possibilities are consistent with electric-magnetic duality in linearized gravity.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited. SCOAP³ supports the goals of the International Year of Basic Sciences for Sustainable Development.

References

- Y. Nambu, Quasiparticles and Gauge Invariance in the Theory of Superconductivity, Phys. Rev. 117 (1960) 648 [INSPIRE].
- J. Goldstone, Field Theories with Superconductor Solutions, Nuovo Cim. 19 (1961) 154 [INSPIRE].
- [3] J. Goldstone, A. Salam and S. Weinberg, Broken Symmetries, Phys. Rev. 127 (1962) 965 [INSPIRE].
- [4] D. Gaiotto, A. Kapustin, N. Seiberg and B. Willett, *Generalized Global Symmetries*, JHEP 02 (2015) 172 [arXiv:1412.5148] [INSPIRE].
- [5] L.V. Delacrétaz, D.M. Hofman and G. Mathys, Superfluids as Higher-form Anomalies, SciPost Phys. 8 (2020) 047 [arXiv:1908.06977] [INSPIRE].
- [6] D.M. Hofman and N. Iqbal, Goldstone modes and photonization for higher form symmetries, SciPost Phys. 6 (2019) 006 [arXiv:1802.09512] [INSPIRE].
- [7] E. Lake, Higher-form symmetries and spontaneous symmetry breaking, arXiv:1802.07747
 [INSPIRE].
- [8] A.M. Polyakov, Gauge Fields as Rings of Glue, Nucl. Phys. B 164 (1980) 171 [INSPIRE].
- [9] N. Iqbal and J. McGreevy, Mean string field theory: Landau-Ginzburg theory for 1-form symmetries, SciPost Phys. 13 (2022) 114 [arXiv:2106.12610] [INSPIRE].
- [10] S.A. Hartnoll and D.M. Ramirez, Clumping and quantum order: Quantum gravitational dynamics of NUT charge, JHEP 04 (2014) 137 [arXiv:1312.4536] [INSPIRE].

- [11] D. Harlow and H. Ooguri, Symmetries in quantum field theory and quantum gravity, Commun. Math. Phys. 383 (2021) 1669 [arXiv:1810.05338] [INSPIRE].
- M. van Beest, J. Calderón-Infante, D. Mirfendereski and I. Valenzuela, Lectures on the Swampland Program in String Compactifications, Phys. Rept. 989 (2022) 1
 [arXiv:2102.01111] [INSPIRE].
- [13] S.-S. Chern and J. Simons, Characteristic forms and geometric invariants, Annals Math. 99 (1974) 48 [INSPIRE].
- [14] S. Deser, R. Jackiw and S. Templeton, *Topologically Massive Gauge Theories*, Annals Phys. 140 (1982) 372 [INSPIRE].
- [15] M. Pretko, Emergent gravity of fractons: Mach's principle revisited, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 024051 [arXiv:1702.07613] [INSPIRE].
- [16] M. Pretko, The Fracton Gauge Principle, Phys. Rev. B 98 (2018) 115134
 [arXiv:1807.11479] [INSPIRE].
- [17] V. Benedetti, H. Casini and J.M. Magan, Generalized symmetries of the graviton, JHEP 05 (2022) 045 [arXiv:2111.12089] [INSPIRE].
- [18] R. Banerjee, Noether type formulation for space dependent polynomial symmetries, arXiv:2202.00326 [INSPIRE].
- P. Gorantla, H.T. Lam, N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Global dipole symmetry, compact Lifshitz theory, tensor gauge theory, and fractons, Phys. Rev. B 106 (2022) 045112
 [arXiv:2201.10589] [INSPIRE].
- [20] J. Distler, M. Jafry, A. Karch and A. Raz, Interacting fractons in 2+1-dimensional quantum field theory, JHEP 03 (2022) 070 [arXiv:2112.05726] [INSPIRE].
- [21] R. Banerjee, Hamiltonian formulation of higher rank symmetric gauge theories, Eur. Phys. J. C 82 (2022) 22 [arXiv:2105.04152] [INSPIRE].
- [22] K.T. Grosvenor, C. Hoyos, F. Peña Benitez and P. Surówka, Space-Dependent Symmetries and Fractons, Front. in Phys. 9 (2022) 792621 [arXiv:2112.00531] [INSPIRE].
- [23] A. Jain and K. Jensen, Fractons in curved space, SciPost Phys. 12 (2022) 142
 [arXiv:2111.03973] [INSPIRE].
- [24] L. Bidussi, J. Hartong, E. Have, J. Musaeus and S. Prohazka, Fractons, dipole symmetries and curved spacetime, SciPost Phys. 12 (2022) 205 [arXiv:2111.03668] [INSPIRE].
- [25] S. Moinuddin and P. Mukherjee, Covariant fracton gauge theory, arXiv:2109.06636 [INSPIRE].
- [26] N. Seiberg and S.-H. Shao, Exotic Symmetries, Duality, and Fractons in 2 + 1-Dimensional Quantum Field Theory, SciPost Phys. 10 (2021) 027 [arXiv:2003.10466] [INSPIRE].
- [27] S. Moinuddin and P. Mukherjee, A new scalar electrodynamics for fracton gauge theory, arXiv:2201.04886 [INSPIRE].
- [28] R.M. Wald, Spin-2 Fields and General Covariance, Phys. Rev. D 33 (1986) 3613 [INSPIRE].
- [29] W. Li, A unifying framework for ghost-free Lorentz-invariant Lagrangian field theories, Phys. Lett. B 779 (2018) 485 [arXiv:1508.03247] [INSPIRE].
- [30] A. Chatzistavrakidis, F.S. Khoo, D. Roest and P. Schupp, Tensor Galileons and Gravity, JHEP 03 (2017) 070 [arXiv:1612.05991] [INSPIRE].

- [31] D. Bai and Y.-H. Xing, On the uniqueness of ghost-free special gravity, Commun. Theor. Phys. 68 (2017) 329 [arXiv:1702.05756] [INSPIRE].
- [32] J. Bonifacio, K. Hinterbichler and L.A. Johnson, Pseudolinear spin-2 interactions, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 024037 [arXiv:1806.00483] [INSPIRE].
- [33] V. Benedetti, H. Casini and J.M. Magan, Generalized symmetries and Noether's theorem in QFT, JHEP 08 (2022) 304 [arXiv:2205.03412] [INSPIRE].
- [34] T. Curtright, Generalized Gauge Fields, Phys. Lett. B 165 (1985) 304 [INSPIRE].
- [35] J.M.F. Labastida and T.R. Morris, Massless mixed-symmetry bosonic free fields, Phys. Lett. B 180 (1986) 101 [INSPIRE].
- [36] J.M.F. Labastida, Massless Particles in Arbitrary Representations of the Lorentz Group, Nucl. Phys. B 322 (1989) 185 [INSPIRE].
- [37] C.M. Hull, Strongly coupled gravity and duality, Nucl. Phys. B 583 (2000) 237 [hep-th/0004195] [INSPIRE].
- [38] C.M. Hull, Symmetries and compactifications of (4,0) conformal gravity, JHEP **12** (2000) 007 [hep-th/0011215] [INSPIRE].
- [39] C.M. Hull, Duality in gravity and higher spin gauge fields, JHEP 09 (2001) 027 [hep-th/0107149] [INSPIRE].
- [40] K.B. Alkalaev, Two column higher spin massless fields in AdS_d, Theor. Math. Phys. 140 (2004) 1253 [hep-th/0311212] [INSPIRE].
- [41] X. Bekaert, N. Boulanger and S. Cnockaert, No self-interaction for two-column massless fields, J. Math. Phys. 46 (2005) 012303 [hep-th/0407102] [INSPIRE].
- [42] N. Boulanger and S. Cnockaert, Consistent deformations of [p, p]-type gauge field theories, JHEP 03 (2004) 031 [hep-th/0402180] [INSPIRE].
- [43] E. Joung and K. Mkrtchyan, Weyl Action of Two-Column Mixed-Symmetry Field and Its Factorization Around (A)dS Space, JHEP 06 (2016) 135 [arXiv:1604.05330] [INSPIRE].
- [44] Y.M. Zinoviev, Massive two-column bosonic fields in the frame-like formalism, Nucl. Phys. B 913 (2016) 301 [arXiv:1607.08476] [INSPIRE].
- [45] M. Dubois-Violette, Generalized homologies for $d^N = 0$ and graded q-differential algebras, Contemp. Math. **219** (1998) 69 [INSPIRE].
- [46] M. Dubois-Violette and M. Henneaux, Generalized cohomology for irreducible tensor fields of mixed Young symmetry type, Lett. Math. Phys. 49 (1999) 245 [math/9907135] [INSPIRE].
- [47] M. Dubois-Violette and M. Henneaux, Tensor fields of mixed Young symmetry type and N complexes, Commun. Math. Phys. 226 (2002) 393 [math/0110088] [INSPIRE].
- [48] M. Dubois-Violette, Graded algebras and multilinear forms, Compt. Rend. Math. 341 (2005) 719 [math/0509689] [INSPIRE].
- [49] M. Dubois-Violette, Tensor product of N-complexes and generalization of graded differential algebras, Bulg. J. Phys. 36 (2009) 227 [INSPIRE].
- [50] A. Chatzistavrakidis, G. Karagiannis and P. Schupp, A unified approach to standard and exotic dualizations through graded geometry, Commun. Math. Phys. 378 (2020) 1157 [arXiv:1908.11663] [INSPIRE].

- [51] M. Dubois-Violette, Lectures on differentials, generalized differentials and on some examples related to theoretical physics, in School: Bariloche 2000: Quantum Symmetries in Theoretical Physics and Mathematics Bariloche Argentina, January 10–21 2000 [math/0005256] [INSPIRE].
- [52] X. Bekaert, Issues in electric magnetic duality, Ph.D. Thesis, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Belgium (2002) [hep-th/0209169] [INSPIRE].
- [53] X. Bekaert and N. Boulanger, Tensor gauge fields in arbitrary representations of GL(D, R): Duality and Poincaré lemma, Commun. Math. Phys. 245 (2004) 27 [hep-th/0208058]
 [INSPIRE].
- [54] P. de Medeiros and C. Hull, Exotic tensor gauge theory and duality, Commun. Math. Phys. 235 (2003) 255 [hep-th/0208155] [INSPIRE].
- [55] D. Francia and C.M. Hull, Higher-spin gauge fields and duality, in 1st Solvay Workshop on Higher Spin Gauge Theories, (2004), pp. 35–48 [hep-th/0501236] [INSPIRE].
- [56] C.W. Bunster, S. Cnockaert, M. Henneaux and R. Portugues, Monopoles for gravitation and for higher spin fields, Phys. Rev. D 73 (2006) 105014 [hep-th/0601222] [INSPIRE].
- [57] M.B. Green and J.H. Schwarz, Anomaly Cancellation in Supersymmetric D = 10 Gauge Theory and Superstring Theory, Phys. Lett. B 149 (1984) 117 [INSPIRE].
- [58] Z. Bern, J.J. Carrasco, M. Chiodaroli, H. Johansson and R. Roiban, *The Duality Between Color and Kinematics and its Applications*, CERN-TH-2019-135, UCLA/TEP/2019/104, NUHEP-TH/19-11, UUITP-35/19, NORDITA 2019-079 (2019) [arXiv:1909.01358]
 [INSPIRE].
- [59] T. He, V. Lysov, P. Mitra and A. Strominger, BMS supertranslations and Weinberg's soft graviton theorem, JHEP 05 (2015) 151 [arXiv:1401.7026] [INSPIRE].
- [60] A. Nicolis, R. Rattazzi and E. Trincherini, The Galileon as a local modification of gravity, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 064036 [arXiv:0811.2197] [INSPIRE].
- [61] J. Bonifacio, K. Hinterbichler, L.A. Johnson, A. Joyce and R.A. Rosen, Matter Couplings and Equivalence Principles for Soft Scalars, JHEP 07 (2020) 056 [arXiv:1911.04490] [INSPIRE].
- [62] E.A. Ivanov and V.I. Ogievetsky, The Inverse Higgs Phenomenon in Nonlinear Realizations, Teor. Mat. Fiz. 25 (1975) 164 [INSPIRE].
- [63] D.T. Son, Low-energy quantum effective action for relativistic superfluids, INT-PUB-02-35 (2002) [hep-ph/0204199] [INSPIRE].
- [64] G. Källén, On the definition of the Renormalization Constants in Quantum Electrodynamics, Helv. Phys. Acta 25 (1952) 417 [INSPIRE].
- [65] H. Lehmann, On the Properties of propagation functions and renormalization contants of quantized fields, Nuovo Cim. 11 (1954) 342 [INSPIRE].
- [66] S. Weinberg and E. Witten, Limits on Massless Particles, Phys. Lett. B 96 (1980) 59 [INSPIRE].
- [67] S. Weinberg, Massless particles in higher dimensions, Phys. Rev. D 102 (2020) 095022 [arXiv:2010.05823] [INSPIRE].
- [68] J. Distler, A Note on S. Weinberg, "Massless Particles in Higher Dimensions", UTTG-15-20 (2020) [arXiv:2010.07227] [INSPIRE].

- [69] K. Hinterbichler and A. Joyce, Goldstones with Extended Shift Symmetries, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 23 (2014) 1443001 [arXiv:1404.4047] [INSPIRE].
- [70] T. Griffin, K.T. Grosvenor, P. Horava and Z. Yan, Scalar Field Theories with Polynomial Shift Symmetries, Commun. Math. Phys. 340 (2015) 985 [arXiv:1412.1046] [INSPIRE].
- [71] K. Hinterbichler and A. Joyce, Hidden symmetry of the Galileon, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 023503 [arXiv:1501.07600] [INSPIRE].
- [72] G. Goon, K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and M. Trodden, Galileons as Wess-Zumino Terms, JHEP 06 (2012) 004 [arXiv:1203.3191] [INSPIRE].
- [73] G. Goon, K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and M. Trodden, Aspects of Galileon Non-Renormalization, JHEP 11 (2016) 100 [arXiv:1606.02295] [INSPIRE].
- [74] S. Weinberg, Photons and Gravitons in S-Matrix Theory: Derivation of Charge Conservation and Equality of Gravitational and Inertial Mass, Phys. Rev. 135 (1964) B1049 [INSPIRE].
- [75] S. Weinberg, Photons and gravitons in perturbation theory: Derivation of Maxwell's and Einstein's equations, Phys. Rev. **138** (1965) B988 [INSPIRE].
- [76] S. Deser, Selfinteraction and gauge invariance, Gen. Rel. Grav. 1 (1970) 9 [gr-qc/0411023]
 [INSPIRE].
- [77] V.I. Ogievetsky, Infinite-dimensional algebra of general covariance group as the closure of finite-dimensional algebras of conformal and linear groups, Lett. Nuovo Cim. 8 (1973) 988
 [INSPIRE].
- [78] A.B. Borisov and V.I. Ogievetsky, Theory of Dynamical Affine and Conformal Symmetries as Gravity Theory, Teor. Mat. Fiz. 21 (1974) 329 [INSPIRE].
- [79] E.A. Ivanov and V.I. Ogievetsky, Gauge Theories as Theories of Spontaneous Breakdown, Lett. Math. Phys. 1 (1976) 309 [INSPIRE].
- [80] E.A. Ivanov and J. Niederle, Gauge Formulation of Gravitation Theories. I. The Poincaré, De Sitter and Conformal Cases, Phys. Rev. D 25 (1982) 976 [INSPIRE].
- [81] A. Pashnev, Nonlinear realizations of the (super)diffeomorphism groups, geometrical objects and integral invariants in the superspace, JINR-E2-97-122 (1997) [hep-th/9704203]
 [INSPIRE].
- [82] F. Riccioni and P. West, Local E₁₁, JHEP 04 (2009) 051 [arXiv:0902.4678] [INSPIRE].
- [83] L.V. Delacrétaz, S. Endlich, A. Monin, R. Penco and F. Riva, (Re-)Inventing the Relativistic Wheel: Gravity, Cosets, and Spinning Objects, JHEP 11 (2014) 008 [arXiv:1405.7384] [INSPIRE].
- [84] G. Goon, K. Hinterbichler, A. Joyce and M. Trodden, Einstein Gravity, Massive Gravity, Multi-Gravity and Nonlinear Realizations, JHEP 07 (2015) 101 [arXiv:1412.6098] [INSPIRE].
- [85] E.A. Ivanov, Gauge Fields, Nonlinear Realizations, Supersymmetry, Phys. Part. Nucl. 47 (2016) 508 [arXiv:1604.01379] [INSPIRE].
- [86] R. Penrose and W. Rindler, Spinors And Space-Time. Vol. 2: Spinor And Twistor Methods In Space-Time Geometry, Cambridge Monographs on Mathematical Physics, Cambridge University Press (1988) [DOI] [INSPIRE].
- [87] J. Jezierski, CYK tensors, Maxwell field and conserved quantities for the spin-2 field, Class. Quant. Grav. 19 (2002) 4405 [gr-qc/0211039] [INSPIRE].

- [88] D. Kastor and J. Traschen, Conserved gravitational charges from Yano tensors, JHEP 08 (2004) 045 [hep-th/0406052] [INSPIRE].
- [89] J. Jezierski and S. Migacz, The 3+1 decomposition of conformal Yano-Killing tensors and 'momentary charges for the spin-2 field, Class. Quant. Grav. 32 (2015) 035016 [arXiv:1404.6629] [INSPIRE].
- [90] J. Jezierski and S. Migacz, Charges of the gravitational field and (3+1) decomposition of CYK tensors part 2, arXiv:1903.06907 [INSPIRE].
- [91] K. Schwarzschild, On the gravitational field of a mass point according to Einstein's theory, Sitzungsber. Preuss. Akad. Wiss. Berlin (Math. Phys.) 1916 (1916) 189 [physics/9905030]
 [INSPIRE].
- [92] R.P. Kerr, Gravitational field of a spinning mass as an example of algebraically special metrics, Phys. Rev. Lett. 11 (1963) 237 [INSPIRE].
- [93] A.H. Taub, Empty space-times admitting a three parameter group of motions, Annals Math.
 53 (1951) 472 [INSPIRE].
- [94] E. Newman, L. Tamburino and T. Unti, Empty space generalization of the Schwarzschild metric, J. Math. Phys. 4 (1963) 915 [INSPIRE].
- [95] H. Weyl, The theory of gravitation, Annalen Phys. 54 (1917) 117 [INSPIRE].
- [96] W. Kinnersley and M. Walker, Uniformly accelerating charged mass in general relativity, Phys. Rev. D 2 (1970) 1359 [INSPIRE].
- [97] K. Hong and E. Teo, A New form of the C metric, Class. Quant. Grav. 20 (2003) 3269 [gr-qc/0305089] [INSPIRE].
- [98] J.B. Griffiths, P. Krtous and J. Podolsky, Interpreting the C-metric, Class. Quant. Grav. 23 (2006) 6745 [gr-qc/0609056] [INSPIRE].
- [99] R. Gregory, Accelerating Black Holes, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 942 (2017) 012002 [arXiv:1712.04992] [INSPIRE].
- [100] A.D. Scoins, Black Holes with Topological Defects: The C-metric in Three and Four Dimensions, Ph.D. Thesis, Department of Mathematics, Durham University, South Road, U.K. (2022) [INSPIRE].
- [101] L.F. Abbott and S. Deser, Stability of Gravity with a Cosmological Constant, Nucl. Phys. B 195 (1982) 76 [INSPIRE].
- [102] D. Dorigoni and V.S. Rychkov, Scale Invariance + Unitarity => Conformal Invariance?, arXiv:0910.1087 [INSPIRE].
- [103] K. Farnsworth, K. Hinterbichler and O. Hulik, Scale versus conformal invariance at the IR fixed point of quantum gravity, Phys. Rev. D 105 (2022) 066026 [arXiv:2110.10160]
 [INSPIRE].
- [104] J. Podolsky and A. Vratny, New improved form of black holes of type D, Phys. Rev. D 104 (2021) 084078 [arXiv:2108.02239] [INSPIRE].
- [105] N. Arkani-Hamed, H.-C. Cheng, M.A. Luty and S. Mukohyama, Ghost condensation and a consistent infrared modification of gravity, JHEP 05 (2004) 074 [hep-th/0312099] [INSPIRE].
- [106] P. Creminelli, M.A. Luty, A. Nicolis and L. Senatore, Starting the Universe: Stable Violation of the Null Energy Condition and Non-standard Cosmologies, JHEP 12 (2006) 080 [hep-th/0606090] [INSPIRE].

- [107] C. Cheung, P. Creminelli, A.L. Fitzpatrick, J. Kaplan and L. Senatore, *The Effective Field Theory of Inflation*, *JHEP* 03 (2008) 014 [arXiv:0709.0293] [INSPIRE].
- [108] A. Kovner, B. Rosenstein and D. Eliezer, Photon as a Goldstone boson in (2+1)-dimensional Abelian gauge theories, Nucl. Phys. B 350 (1991) 325 [INSPIRE].
- [109] B. Rosenstein and A. Kovner, Masslessness of photon and Goldstone theorem, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 6 (1991) 3559 [INSPIRE].
- [110] P. Agrawal, S. Gukov, G. Obied and C. Vafa, Topological Gravity as the Early Phase of Our Universe, arXiv: 2009.10077 [INSPIRE].
- [111] D. Karateev, Two-point functions and bootstrap applications in quantum field theories, JHEP
 02 (2022) 186 [arXiv:2012.08538] [INSPIRE].
- [112] D. Karateev, S. Kuhn and J.a. Penedones, Bootstrapping Massive Quantum Field Theories, JHEP 07 (2020) 035 [arXiv:1912.08940] [INSPIRE].
- [113] D.M. Hofman and N. Iqbal, Generalized global symmetries and holography, SciPost Phys. 4 (2018) 005 [arXiv:1707.08577] [INSPIRE].
- [114] C. Córdova, T.T. Dumitrescu and K. Intriligator, Exploring 2-Group Global Symmetries, JHEP 02 (2019) 184 [arXiv:1802.04790] [INSPIRE].
- [115] K. Hinterbichler, Theoretical Aspects of Massive Gravity, Rev. Mod. Phys. 84 (2012) 671
 [arXiv:1105.3735] [INSPIRE].